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The
Adventures of the Circumnavigators in their small Sailing
Boats







If a person walks completely around either pole, they cross all
meridians on the surface of earth separating two halves of
comparable area. A basic definition of a global circumnavigation
would be a route which covers roughly a great circle and in
particular one which passes through at least one pair of
points antipodal to each other.







Introduction

 




Within a few miles of my home in suburban Portland,
Oregon, there are perhaps two dozen small ships all sailing vessels
of thirty to forty feet in length in various stages of
construction, with the ultimate purpose of carrying their owners
and builders on world voyages. The shipyards are old barns,
backyards, temporary sheds of wood framing and plastic sheeting.
Even at the small moorage on Multnomah Channel where I keep my
sloop, there are four such vessels being built in a corner of the
parking lot, and there is a waiting list for the space. I am sure
that similar activity can be found at every seaport of every
maritime country in the Free World where the political, social, and
economic status is sophisticated enough to stimulate the natural
human urge to escape to a more simple life, or to indulge one's
curiosity and restlessness by travel to faraway places. And for
every ship building there are perhaps a thousand or more secret
dreamers (many of whom live hundreds of miles from the nearest salt
water) who spend their leisure hours marking ads in the classified
sections of metropolitan newspapers and boating periodicals, or
prowling the marinas, yacht clubs, and small boat harbours
searching for a ship in which to make their escape at a price
within their dreams. Most of them, of course, will never get beyond
the ad-marking stage; or if they do, most of their ardour will have
been dissipated by the actual physical activity and the reality of
inquiry. There is nothing new or unusual about this. Civilized man
has endeavoured to escape to sea at least since the time of the
Minoans, circa 1500 B. C. Daydreams like this are what help many
over the small daily crises, the frustrations of the job, and that
state of mental rebellion that Henry David Thoreau was trying to
define when he wrote that most men lead lives of quiet desperation.
Some of these owners, builders, and searchers have announced their
intentions in advance, and are already savouring the heady
stimulation of publicity and small notoriety which they hope to
earn later. Others hold it as a secret ambition and will not talk
about it, or if they do, they are vague about future ports of call
and even departure dates. A few are building only what they refer
to as "retirement boats," for which they have no conscious plans
other than living aboard when the ship is finished and launched.
These are the cagey ones. They not only have the dream, but they
have the means, the time, and the personal discipline it takes to
accomplish it. One has a feeling that they are waiting to see what
the situation looks like when they are ready for sea, and chances
are pretty good that one will learn at some future date that they
are on their way around the world after all. Among these dreamers
is a bachelor and college professor who is completing his 32-foot
Atkins ketch at precisely the same rate as his academic career
draws to a close. When his boat is finished and his retirement
checks are coming in regularly, he plans to sail the one hundred
miles down the Willamette River of Oregon to the Columbia, and then
down the ninety miles or so to the Pacific Ocean. "When I get
there," he told me, "then I will decide whether to turn right or
left." Like many other unfortunates, I am incited by and envious of
all these dreams and ships building, for I lost my chance years
ago. I, too, once planned a solo circumnavigation, only to become
one of the thousands who were thwarted by fate and circumstances.
Born and raised on the bleak prairies of North Dakota, in almost
the exact center of the North American continent and as far as you
can get from any ocean, the sea fascinated me since my earliest
remembrance. Perhaps it was some latent manifestation of my Viking
ancestry; more likely it was merely the result of my early reading
of Robert Louis Stevenson or Herman Melville or John Masefield. I
had never even set eyes on an ocean until I was nineteen years old.
But my first conscious urge to build my own ship and travel to
faraway places (although I had built row boats and canoes when I
was not more than ten years old for use on the local Mouse River)
was fired by John Hanna's wonderful little Tahiti ketch, hundreds
of which have been built by dreamers like me, and dozens of which
have made long voyages, even around the world. Created on his
drawing board as Orca at Dunedin, Florida, in about 1923, this
famous 30-footdouble-ender was released to an eager audience
through a series of articles in the old Modern Mechanics that were
subsequently collected for reprint in the 1935 edition of How To
Build 20 Boats. Today, almost forty years later, I still get the
same thrill and feel the same yearnings as I did when I first
devoured Hanna's own explanation: The Tahiti design has been built,
tested, put up against real deep water and dirty weather, and
proved good. Not one boat, but five of them. Not by one man, but by
many skilled sailors and competent judges. Not in just one place of
favourable conditions, but in the Atlantic, Gulf, Chesapeake Bay,
the Great Lakes, and the North Sea, off England's coast. Not in one
pleasant summer, but in all weather as it comes for six years. I
put the first one through her paces myself, sometimes with one man,
sometimes handling her alone. Everything the owners of others have
reported to me has simply confirmed my own observations, or gone
farther. he is dry; that means she stays on top of the waves, and
does not tend to stick her nose under them. She is easy in her
motion; she is remarkably easy to handle, and obedient to her helm;
the rig, known as the ketch rig, is extraordinarily well balanced,
not only under full sail, which all boats are, but under any
combination of sails, which few boats are; and she has that
much-desired but seldom-attained merit of a good cruiser, the
ability to sail herself and hold her course for hours with the
tiller lashed. She has laughed at the worst storm she has ever met
wind estimated at 75 to 90 miles an hour by the Boston papers. In
short, whatever it takes to get to Tahiti and back, this ship has.
What daydreamer, be he a young kid on a Midwest farm, or a
middle-aged Walter Mitty on New York's Madison Avenue, could resist
that kind of romance! Moreover, this was one enthusiastic project
that withstood a half-century of actual experience, and there are
probably more people building Tahiti types today than ever before
proving the wisdom and soundness of the late John Hanna's siren
call. (Incidentally, I still have the original articles and plans
for Tahiti, almost disintegrated by time and handling.) I was only
sixteen and chasing under the social and economic restraints of a
small town in mid-America when exposed to the Modern Mechanics
articles. I spent hours reading and rereading them, and teaching
myself how to understand blueprints, to loft lines, and to set up
molds. This was during the Depression and the Great Drought of the
mid-1930's before the dogs of World War II had been unleashed.
Though life was a great deal less complex and the future less
uncertain than now, this seemed to have no bearing on the ageless
urge to escape to sea. As Melville had written almost a century
before, "I thought I would sail about a little and see the watery
part of the world. It is away I have of driving off the spleen and
regulating the circulation." Leaving home immediately after
graduation from high school, I spent several years roaming about,
finding work where I could. At last, in 1939, I was established in
Juneau, Alaska, with a steady job and a small savings account. My
magic carpet was getting closer to reality. By this time, another
wonderful thing had happened: A boat building firm in Michigan, Bay
City Boats, was manufacturing prefabricated kits for a line of
boats that could easily be assembled at one-third the cost by
diligent amateurs. Among the models in Bay City's line were a
45-foot schooner, Hanna's Gulf weed and Carol and right after the
war, L. Francis Herreshoff's famed Marco Polo and the Tahiti ketch!
For about $600, you could purchase the complete frame for Tahiti,
all ready to set up and bolt together. For another $250, you could
purchase the planking, cut, drilled, and ready to bend on. Other
kits for the engine, tankage, rigging, and sails were available at
equally reasonable prices, even for 1939. At last, I had the means
and the facilities to make the dream come true, and off went my
order for the frame kit. Meanwhile, I found space in town for a
temporary shipyard. But like the dreams of thousands of others of
military age, my plans were thwarted by the outbreak of war in
Europe and subsequently Pearl Harbor. War time restrictions and
long years of military service (ironically often served in those
very same exotic South Pacific areas that had once fired their
imaginations) killed the dream for most. The luckier ones, like
Dwight Long of Seattle, who departed in his Idle Hour just in time
to avoid the opening of hostilities, got their dreams fulfilled
before it was too late. For others, the passage of too many years
and the subsequent readjustment to peacetime and a cold war had
caused the magic moment to be lost forever. For them, things were
never quite the same, and never would be again. But for many, the
dream did continue, and each upcoming generation had its usual
quota of dreamers. In the mid-1950s and again in the late 1960s,
there was a boom in the number of small boats setting out on world
cruises. The trend today toward bluewater voyaging is even greater.
In fact, the present-day boom in sailing and boat building is
unprecedented. If it continues, future escapists may find the ocean
lanes of the world regulated by traffic signals. Today there are
literally thousands of yachts en route to exotic places, while
there were hundreds in the 1950s and 1960s. The urge to go has even
taken on a sort of frantic overtone, fed by the affluence of this
decade and the availability of improved designs and new
maintenance-free materials such as fiber glass, aluminium, and even
ferro cement. Perhaps some of this frantic feeling today is due to
the underlying insecurity of the times, the realization that the
world is not only becoming overcrowded and polluted as it shrinks,
but that the old personal freedoms and individual enterprises are
being eroded by the emergence of monolithic political systems, of
totalitarian communist aggressions that, once imposed, are never
again thrown off, and of new welfare states that sap the initiative
and dull the imagination. The oceans of the world are now all that
remain for those who seek personal freedom and challenge. The quiet
desperation of many who still cherish individualism has become a
crushing anxiety to embark before it is too late. As for myself, I
have learned to indulge my inner yearnings with coast wise
cruising, sailing among the islands of the north, and in offshore
fishing trips to Alaskan and Mexican waters. Time spent in the Navy
during the war and on commercial fishing boats in the North Pacific
has helped compensate for the feeling that something has been
missed. The writing of books and articles and a daily column in a
metropolitan newspaper on related subjects has been an effective
outlet for repressed impulses. And, as a frustrated world voyager,
over the years I have been an avid follower of the sea adventures
of others, getting a vicarious pleasure this way. As a hobby, I
have studied and analysed the voyages of nearly a hundred
circumnavigators those who succeeded and those who failed and those
who were never heard from again. This book is my attempt to pull
together the best and most representative of these voyagers, and to
try and define for my own personal satisfaction and curiosity, if
nothing else, many of the underlying reasons that motivate a man to
leave the comforts of an established society and bounce around the
world at an average rate of five miles an hour in cramped, damp,
and often extremely uncomfortable quarters. Who are these people?
What are they really seeking? What motivates them to undertake the
risks involved in crossing vast oceans in tiny ships, frequently
alone, always dependent upon the prevailing winds and currents,
subject to all the raw hazards of the open sea, the possibility of
accident and sickness, fearful uncertainties of the unknown, and
the inevitable and exasperating red tape of many petty customs and
port officials in foreign lands? Certainly, there is nothing easy
or simple about a bluewater voyage. Are these people seeking
adventure? Romance? Escape? Or are they really searching for
meaning in their lives? Do they desire fame and fortune? Or is it
just an impulse for achievement against overwhelming odds? Are they
anachronisms in a world that no longer has use for explorers and
pioneers? Are they bums, dropouts, copouts, or just plain nuts? Do
they have something that you and I do not, besides money? Or, as
one psychologist opined, are they just people with suicidal
compulsions, their voyages being spectacular manifestations of it?
Of enduring interest to all erstwhile voyagers, of course, be they
daydreamers or actual doers, are the technical details of these
voyages. How did they do it? How did they get the money and the
years of time it takes to go on a world voyage? What kind of boats
did they find most seaworthy and comfortable? How did they cope
with heavy weather? How about medical supplies, stores, fuel,
water, food, spare parts? How did they cope with port and customs
authorities? What about landfalls and uncharted reefs, or celestial
navigation? How did they manage on passages of a month or more
without sight of land or another ship? And when they did make a
landfall, which natives were friendly, and which were not? Thwarted
dreamers or serious planners all eagerly lap up such fascinating
bits of business, for this is the stuff of which dream ships are
derived, even if vicariously. Here then are the most notable men
and women who have circumnavigated the world, and especially those
who have solo navigated. World voyagers are the elite of modern
travellers, and circumnavigators in small ships are the nobility of
the elite. The solo circumnavigation is the epitome of all personal
odysseys.











The most
famous solo circumnavigation






I had resolved on a voyage around the world, and as
the wind on the morning of April 24, 1895, was fair, at noon I
weighed anchor, set sail, and filled away from Boston, where the
Spray had been moored snugly all winter. The twelve o'clock
whistles were blowing just as the sloop shot ahead under full sail.
A short board was made up the harbour on the port tack, then coming
about she stood to seaward, with her boom well off to port, and
swung past the ferries with lively heels. A photographer on the
outer pier at East Boston got a picture of her as she swept by, her
fag at the peak throwing its folds clear. A thrilling pulse beat
high in me. My step was light on deck in the crisp air. I felt
there could be no turning back, and that I was engaging in an
adventure the meaning of which I thoroughly understood. Sailing
alone around the world, Thus began the first and most famous SOLO
CIRCUMNAVIGATION in maritime history, a voyage of adventure and
escape, and a feat of seamanship that remains unsurpassed in all
the annals of men who go down to the sea in ships. The author of
these charming lines, and the skipper of the 37-foot Spray on that
crisp April morning, was Captain Joshua Slocum, and he had just
marked his fifty-first birthday. Behind him were a 20-year career
as master of some of the finest merchant ships afloat; a supremely
happy life with his sea wife, Virginia, which produced four
surviving children all born at sea or in exotic ports; and high
adventure most of which crumbled around him in ruins, tragedy, and
personal despair in middle age, the most critical time in any man's
life. The Spray was all that he had left, and it was a century-old
oyster man that had been hauled out on the beach unused for many
years. Given to Slocum by a friend, Captain Eben Pierce, as a joke,
he set about characteristically and rebuilt her from the keel up,
at a cost of $553.62 and thirteen months' labour. Slocum's
description of his departure from Boston on his solo
circumnavigation, written several years later, did not fail to
recapture his exhilaration and exuberance of once again walking the
slanting deck of his own sailing ship, escaping to the wonderful
sea that had charmed him since his childhood. Left behind were
agonizing memories of Virginia, who had died suddenly in Buenos
Aires aboard their beautiful bark A quid neck some years before,
the confusion and hopelessness of an old sailor cast up on the
beach, a second wife whom he regarded as little more than a a baby
sitter for his children, and the great social and economic
disorders that were changing his world as he knew it, and to which
he was unable to adapt. He had $1.80 in cash, agreements with
several newspapers to file stories along the way at space rates,
and a number of copies of a book he had written previously and
printed at his own expense, The Voyage of the Liberdade. He did
not, however, have any timetable, nor even any clear-cut idea of
what route he would take. His first landfall was Gloucester, only
twenty miles away. There he spent two weeks enjoying a visit, and
acquiring a dinghy by the simple expedient of sawing a Cape dory in
half and boarding up the open end so hat it would fit athwart ships
on the deck between the trunk cabins. Leaving Gloucester, he sailed
east instead of south as everyone expected including his irritated
editors. He sailed through the tide race in the Bay of Fundy and to
Brier Island, where he had been born and raised. A month passed,
then another, and he was still in Nova Scotia. Finally, on July 2,
his gamming with relatives and old boyhood friends done, and the
Spray made ready for sea with stores of fresh butter, potatoes,
water in casks, and a dollar-and-a-half tin clock with broken hands
that he had acquired as a chronometer, he let go his grasp on the
North American continent. Eighteen days later, after a magnificent
sail, he reached the Azores. After a short visit there, Slocum left
for Gibraltar with a supply of fresh white cheese and ripe plums.
Gorging on these as he sailed into a storm area, he was soon
immobilized by cramps and passed out on the floor of the cabin. It
was during this wild night, as his ship raced through the storm
unattended, that Slocum recalled the pilot of the Pinta coming
aboard to assist him in the crisis. At Gibraltar, Slocum was
welcomed heartily by the British Navy, wined and dined, and even
taken on an excursion to North Africa aboard a new fangled motor
torpedo boat at a speed of 20 knots. Naval officers warned him not
to attempt an east-to-west passage through the Mediterranean
because of pirates, so he then altered his plans to follow the
trade route south through the Atlantic and around Cape Horn to the
Pacific. Forty days later, after a few hours of thrilling suspense
when a pirate felucca put out from Africa to intercept him, he
arrived at Pernambuco (Recife), on the bulge of Brazil. Here he
tried to collect some money due him from the Brazilian government,
and failing this, continued on along the coast to Rio de Janeiro,
some 1,200 miles in 12 days, stopping for mail, selling books, and
renewing old acquaintances among seafaring people. Leaving Rio,
Slocum ran aground just south of the Brazilian border, and after
refloating he continued on to Montevideo, where he met an old
friend and Rio de la Plata pilot, Captain Howard of Cape Cod.
Together they sailed across to Buenos Aires, where Virginia had
been buried in English Cemetery. Then, overcome by his old grief,
Slocum departed suddenly for the challenge ahead. On the way south,
he encountered a monster wave, a frighteningly common occurrence in
the southern latitudes, but Spray came through the ordeal easily,
which gave Slocum the final confidence he needed that his ship
would take him anywhere. In early February, he rounded Cape
Virgins, deciding to make the passage through the Strait of
Magellan. It was the wrong time of the year to attempt the outside
passage around the Horn. At the small frontier city of Punta
Arenas, Slocum stopped for rest and recreation, and here was warned
about the murderous savages who preyed on ships and stranded seamen
in the Tierra del Fuego labyrinth and especially one Black Pedro,
the most wicked, murderous, and cunning of them all. He was given a
box of carpet tacks and told how to use them to prevent being
surprised at night while at anchor. For the next two months he
battled the fierce williwaws and tidal races of the Strait,
outguessed and outfought fleets of fire canoes, and even survived
an encounter with Black Pedro himself. On his first attempt to
break out the western entrance, Slocum was caught in a storm and
swept southward around the Horn for days, during which he decided
he would change his plans and sail east-about after all. Then,
spotting an opportunity, he turned in through the frightening Milky
Way reefs that Charles Darwin had first described in awe, and
safely made his way back into the Strait again. On his second
attempt, on April 13, Spray succeeded in making an offing, and
Slocum joyously steered north west for the Robinson Crusoe island
of San Fernandez. Here he was welcomed by the islanders, and for
nearly a month enjoyed their hospitality, especially that of the
children, whom he liked to be around. Sailing on May 5, 1896, he
ran down the trades for seventy-three days in one of his most
enjoyable passages, most of which was spent in the cabin reading,
with no one at the wheel. Passing up the Marquesas, a popular stop
for all sailing ships, he made his landfall at Samoa. Here he paid
his respects to Fanny Stevenson, widow of his favourite author, and
spent the rest of the summer. In October, after a boisterous
passage, he arrived in Newcastle, New South Wales, now a year and a
half out of Boston. Slocum had friends and relatives here, for this
was where he had met and married Virginia and carried her off on
his ship as a young bride. His voyage had now become famous all
over the world, and much publicity was generated by his appearance
and stay in Australia. He made the most of it. Then, restless
again, he departed. At first, he planned to sail south of
Australia, around Cape Leeuwin, but because of the season of the
year he decided to cross over to Tasmania instead. At Hobart, he
beached the Spray for maintenance, and gave lectures to raise
funds. In May, he was sailing inside the Great Barrier Reef the
other way around Australia, through Torres Strait. By June, he had
left the Coral Sea and was en route across the Indian Ocean to the
tiny atoll islands of Keeling-Cocos. It was on this leg that he
made his classic passage down the trades from Christmas Island
2,700 miles in 23 days with the helm untouched to arrive at this
tiny fly speck in the centre of the entrance channel. Slocum
records a delightful stay on the islands, which were owned by the
Clunies-Ross family,but it was the children whom he most enjoyed,
especially a ten-year-old named Ophelia, who wrote a poemin his
logbook about the great kepting (giant crab) that kept ships there
by holding onto the keel. Admiral Fitzroy of the Beagle had written
of these tiny isolated islands "where crabs eat coconuts, fish eat
coral, dogs catch fish, men ride on turtles, and shells are
dangerous mantraps." Slocum refitted the Spray, then threw
overboard his ballast and loaded the hold with giant tridacna
shells which he planned to sell or trade later in the voyage. On
August 22, the kepting let go his keel and Slocum departed for
Rodriguez. His stay there was also pleasant, as a guest of the
governor, but after only eight days he departed for Mauritius,
loaded down again with fresh fruits and vegetables. It was still
winter off the great Cape of Good Hope, so he tarried on this
pleasant island until October 26, and then set sail via Cape St.
Mary on the southern tip of Madagascar, weathering the stormy
Mozambique Channel, and arriving in Durban, South Africa, on
November 17. News of his arrival was already in print and on the
street in the morning newspaper before he arrived, and a copy was
handed to him by port officials. Port Natal was then, as now, a
favourite stop for world voyagers because of the hospitality of the
local yachtsmen, and because it afforded a safe haven in which to
wait for favourable weather to double the Cape. Slocum was again
wined and dined, introduced to all the important people, sought out
by President Paul Kruger and the famed explorer, Stanley, of
Stanley and Livingstone legend, colonels and colonels' ladies. He
took trips into the back country, visited schools where he had the
pleasure of meeting many bright children, and like almost all other
visitors clucked sadly over the rigid social and economic barriers
of the South African society. On December 14, Slocum reluctantly
departed, managed the frightful seas off the great bight of the
continent, rounded Cape Agulhas (the actual southernmost tip of
Africa), Cape of Good Hope, Table Mountain, and came to anchor off
the city of Cape Town. Again he settled down for weeks of
socializing with admirals, colonels, high-placed politicians, local
yachtsmen, and hospitable citizens of all rank. As many other
voyagers, he was tempted to end his journey and settle down in this
pleasant and dynamic country, but on March 26, 1898, he was on his
way again with a nice light morning breeze giving him an offing for
the next leg to the island of St. Helena, with the Spray running
sprightly under a single-reefed main-sail, whole jib, and flying
jib, leaping along among the marching white sea horses, with
porpoises playing off the bow. On April 11, he caught sight of the
island where Napoleon spent his last days, opened a locker, and
with a bottle of port wine toasted the health of his invisible
helmsman, the pilot of the Pinta. As usual, Slocum was given the
freedom of the port and was hosted by the governor. He paused to
visit with the local families, and was given a goat by the American
consul there, a Mr. R. A. Clark. Slocum, who did not like pets, had
nothing but trouble with his goat and managed to put it ashore in
Ascension, but not until it had eaten his only chart of his next
landfall, the West Indies. He had the Spray fumigated here and the
ship's papers put in order by the British officer in charge of the
"Stone Frigate." On May 8, 1898, the Spray crossed her outbound
track, thus completing a technical circumnavigation to a point on
his track of October 2, 1895. Slocum sailed south of Fernando de
Noronha, passing it at night. On May 10, there was a change in the
condition of the sea, and to Slocum, an old hand in these waters,
this meant that he was off St. Roque and was in the north-moving
current. He had been in the trade winds for some time, and now also
had the benefit of a forty-mile-a-day current. Somewhere in this
region, he encountered the U. S. S. Oregon. The battleship hoisted
the signal "C B T," meaning, "Are there any men-of-war about?"
Slocum replied in the negative and then added his own signal: "Let
us travel together for mutual protection." Thus, Slocum learned
that the United States was at war with Spain. On May 18, he saw the
north star or Polaris for the first time in nearly three years, and
he was logging better than 140 miles a day. His first stop was at
Grenada, to which he carried letters from Mauritius, and he came
into the roads off the island on May 22. On June 1, he arrived at
St. John, Antigua, where he was welcomed by the governor and his
lady, and was invited to lecture on his exploits. On June 4, he
cleared with the United States consulate, and his yacht license was
returned to him for the last time, with a personal note written on
it by the consul. On June 8, the Spray passed under the sun and
bounded joyously for home waters. For three days, Slocum was
becalmed in the Sargasso Sea, then entering the Gulf Stream, he
encountered a fierce gale which broke some of the weary rigging.
Fighting his way through squalls and cobble seas northward to Fire
Island, there he was caught in the tornado of June 25, which had
wrecked buildings a few minutes earlier in New York City. With a
sea anchor out, he weathered the storm, and when it was over and
the Spray was safe once more, Slocum recorded that he never saw the
pilot of the Pinta again. The Spray rounded Montauk Point, carried
Point Judith abeam at dark, and fetched in at Beavertail. Sailing
on, Slocum hugged the shore going into Newport Harbor, which was
mined, and at last, reached safe anchorage at one A. M., June 27,
1898, after a voyage of46,000 miles and an absence of three years
and two months a voyage that carried him into immortality. Later,
the Spray waltzed cockily around the coast and up the Acushnet
River to Fairhaven, where Slocum secured to the same stake driven
into the bank to tether her when she was launched. "I could bring
her no nearer home," Slocum wrote. The world was now ready for
Captain Joshua Slocum, and like a true Yankee shipmaster, he was
quick to take full measure of it. When Slocum had departed on his
voyage three years before, one of the last well-wishers to see him
off was the girl to whom he dedicated his book,
twenty-four-year-old Mabel Wagnalls, daughter of an old friend,
Adam Wagnalls, the publisher. First to come aboard to write a
welcome in his logbook was Miss Wagnalls "the one whos aid the
Spray would come back." Slocum's original motive for making the
voyage around was, oftensibly at least, to write stories about it
for publication, including possibly a book. Although his initial
arrangements to file stories to newspapers had collapsed along the
way because of the time element and lack of editorial interest, he
still wanted very much to write up his accounts in the same vein as
the popular travel books of Mark Twain and Robert Louis Stevenson.
So, while still at the Keeling-Cocos Islands, he wrote to Joseph
Benson Gilder, editor of The Critic, the literary magazine of the
day, and younger brother of Richard Watson Gilder, the great editor
of Century Magazine. Young Gilder had previously written a
favourable review of Slocum’s book, The Voyage of the Liberdade,
and can now be considered the first to "discover" Slocum's literary
potential. The letter, written seven years afterwards while the
Spray was tied to a palm tree on remote Keeling-Cocos, can be
considered the genesis of Sailing Alone Around the World, one of
the all-time great maritime classics, which Van Wyck Brooks
described in The Confident Years as the "nautical equivalent of
Thoreau's account of his life in the hut at Walden.""Do you think,"
Slocum concluded in his letter to Gilder, "our people will care for
a story of the voyage around?" Now, immediately after arriving
home, Slocum received a telegram requesting his story from Richard
Watson Gilder. It was the beginning of Slocum's happiest
association since the death of Virginia, and the culmination of a
lifetime ambition to be an author. At first, however, because he
was still restless, it was hard to settle down to the actual chore
of putting together his story. The Spanish-American War was still
occupying the front pages and Slocum thought of volunteering to
skipper a gunboat in the Philippines, still remembering the perfidy
of petty Spanish officialdom from the days when he was a shipmaster
and shipbuilder in the China trade. He talked of fitting out a
college ship to accommodate three hundred student-passengers on a
voyage around the world, during which they could learn seaman--ship
as well as study liberal arts and engineering courses. At last, he
got down to work on the series, first while living with his wife,
Hettie, whom he had rejoined, and later in the winter aboard the
Spray tied up at the Erie Basin Dry docks in Brooklyn. He delivered
the manuscript in the summer of 1899 and immediately celebrated
with a cruise in New England waters, correcting galley proofs &
as he sailed. The story was published in monthly instalments, from
September 1899 through March 1900. The book was published by the
Century Company on March 24, 1900, illustrated with pen drawings by
Thomas Fogarty and George Varian. A second edition was published
the same year in England. There were sixteen reprintings by Century
through 1941, three printings by Blue Ribbon Booksin the 1930s, and
additional printings by Sheridan House, Inc., and Grosset &
Dunlap, Inc. Charles Scribner's Sons brought out an abridged
edition for schools in 1903. French, Polish, German, and Dutch
editions appeared over the years. The book entered the public
domain in 1956, and since then numerous reprints have appeared in
various forms with seemingly a steady increase in reader interest
rather than a decline. Sailing Alone Around the World was an
immediate critical and financial success. With the proceeds of its
sales, plus Slocum's lucrative lecture and lantern slide
appearances, he was able to pay off his debts and buy a farm for
Hettie on Martha's Vineyard. In addition, he was able to capitalize
on his new fame by selling copies left over from his previous
efforts, The Voyage of the Liberdade and The Voyage of the
Destroyer. He wrote and published pamphlets to advertise his wares
such asthe Sloop Spray Souvenir, which he sold at the Pan American
Exposition at Buffalo, where he exhibited the globe-circling Spray,
charged admission, and sold books and souvenirs. He planned also to
exhibit an expedition to Iceland and the Arctic at the Universal
Exposition in Paris. He toyed with underwater experiments and with
the newfangled flying machine; he became a frequent visitor and
confidant of President Teddy Roosevelt and often took the
President's son sailing on the Spray; he made short cruises in New
England waters, and in 1905 made the first of several annual winter
sojourns to Jamaica, Grand Cayman, and other ports in the West
Indies. Returning from one cruise, and while on a lecture tour in
New Jersey, he was arrested on a charge of molesting a
twelve-year-old girl. After spending two months in jail, he then
pleaded nolo contendereto a reduced charge and was released by the
judge after a lecture on morals. It is unlikely that Slocum was
actually guilty of molesting the child; more likely, his flinty
pride refused to take the charge seriously. His biographer, Walter
Magnes Teller, draws a perceptive parallel in Melville's Mardi,
"the heart-loneliness which overtakes most seamen as they grow
aged, impelling them to fasten on some chance object of regard. In
any case, Slocum did not let it trouble him. He went from the jail
in New Jersey to Sagamore Hill, where he was welcomed cordially by
President Roosevelt and took young Archibald Roosevelt for a week’s
cruise. Each winter thereafter, Slocum sailed south to the
Caribbean, increasingly restless and unable to settle down in
Martha's Vineyard with Hettie. In 1909, at age sixty-five, he set
off on another expedition, this time to explore the Orinoco up to
the Rio Negro, then sail down the Amazon to the Atlantic Ocean. He
was never seen nor heard from again, and was declared legally dead
as of November 14, 1909. There have been many theories about his
disappearance including suicide, fire at sea, storms, and even
disintegration of the aged Spray. The most logical is the one
suggested by Slocum's eldest son, Victor, also an experienced sea
captain. Victor believed that his father was run down at night in
the crowded ship lanes off Cape Hatteras. Collision at sea between
large, fast vessels and small craft, particularly in such congested
areas, remains a major hazard today. In spite of his simplistic,
dead-center Yankee manner and appearance, Joshua Slocum was a
complex man, a personality of paradoxes. Born February 20, 1844, on
Brier Island, Nova Scotia, he was descended from a seafaring
English family that had settled in New England in the early
eighteenth century, but removed to Nova Scotia during the War of
Independence. Later, the family drifted back to Massachusetts and
Joshua became a naturalized American. His father was a large,
muscular, somewhat frustrated and embittered man, stern and
unrelenting in views, a church deacon, farmer, and boot maker. His
mother was a daughter of a lighthouse keeper on Brier Island,
small, delicate, gentle, and fine-featured. Joshua took after her
in physical appearance and appreciation of finer things and after
his father in grit, determination, and aggressiveness. His mother
was young Joshua's whole world, and as long as she lived, he
endured his father's brutality and the harsh life. When she died at
forty-six, he left home for good to follow the sea. His first
voyage was at sixteen on a British ship. Quick, intelligent, loyal,
and handy with his fists, he learned fast and rose quickly,
obtaining his first command as captain of an American coastal
schooner out of San Francisco when he was only twenty-five. During
this period, he also engaged in various adventures on the Northwest
coast, including commercial fishing, trapping, and boat building.
His son Victor credited his father with the design of the famed
Columbia River gillnet boats, although this is unlikely. His second
command was the bark Washington, which sailed from San Francisco to
Sydney with a mixed cargo. There he met Virginia Walker, daughter
of an American immigrant, and after a two-week courtship, they were
married and spent their honeymoon on a voyage to Cook Inlet in
Alaska to take on a cargo of salmon. Virginia was a perfect soul
mate, witty, intelligent, cultured, yet courageous and adventurous
and a dead shot with a pistol, which came in handy during several
attempted mutinies in later years. Though the Washington was
wrecked in Alaskan waters, most of the cargo was saved by the
efforts of her captain, and the owners responded by giving Slocum
the command of another ship, the bark Constitution. Victor was born
aboard this vessel in 1872. The next residence of the little family
was aboard the square-rigger B. Aymar. Then followed a shipbuilding
period in the Philippines in which he acquired a beautiful little
45-ton schooner Pato, Spanish for "duck." The Pato was first
employed in salvage operations, and then, with his family that now
included two boys and a girl, Slocum picked up gear, dories, and a
crew in Hong Kong and sailed through the Sea of Japan to waters off
Kamchatka on a codfishing venture. Thousands of miles from the
nearest medical help, Virginia gave birth to twins. They died four
days later, and the following day Virginia joined the rest of the
crew at the rail, bringing aboard a cargo of cod which was salted
down and taken to Portland, Oregon, and peddled from door to door.
With the proceeds of this operation, during which the family lived
ashore on the east bank of the Willamette River, and the sale of
the Pato in Honolulu for $5,000 in gold, the Slocum next acquired
the 350-ton Amethyst and fitted it out for the China lumber trade.
Another daughter was born, but she died soon after. In Hong Kong,
March 3, 1881, Virginia gave birth to her seventh child, James
Garfield Slocum. Now Slocum moved up to captain and part owner of
the beautiful1,800-ton clipper, the Northern Light, one of the
tallest and fastest ships of the day. On a bright June day in 1882,
Slocum sailed her up the East River under the new Brooklyn Bridge,
her rig so tall that the upper section had to be struck to pass
under, a proud ship with a proud captain at the pinnacle of his
career. Later, there was a mutiny aboard the Northern Light during
which Virginia backed up her husband with a loaded pistol and in
which the ringleader was stabbed to death. Continuing on to
Yokohama to discharge cargo, on the return trip the Northern Light
passed the island of Krakatoa a few days before it blew up,
suffered damage off the Cape of Good Hope and lost most of her
cargo, and again endured an attempted mutiny led by an ex-convict
who came aboard at Cape Town. The next ship was the little bark
Aquidneck, which Slocum described as the "nearest to perfection of
beauty" any man could ask for. This was operated in the South
American trade and was a happy but brief interlude in the captain's
career. On one trip to Buenos Aires, Virginia took ill suddenly,
and on the evening of July 25, 1884, she died with her husband and
the children at her bedside, not yet thirty-five years old. Slocum,
who had lost his mother when he was sixteen, now lost the second
woman in his life when he was thirty-nine. When Virginia died,
Slocum died with her spiritually. In his grief, he ran the
Aquidneck aground once, then two years later, with his second wife,
his cousin, twenty-four-year-old Henrietta Elliott, and two of the
brood, victor, age fourteen, and Garfield, age five, sailed for
South American a wedding trip. The Aquidneck was wrecked on this
voyage through a series of unfortunate incidents including a
cholera epidemic and a mutiny during which Slocum killed two men,
and everything was lost. Salvaging what he could from the wreckage,
Slocum set about building a 35-foot sailing dory, which he called
the Liberdade, because it was launched the day the Brazilian slaves
were freed. In this craft, with his family for a crew, Slocum
sailed 5,000 miles from Paranagua Bay to Washington, D. C., one of
the most remarkable small-boat voyages of all times. He wrote a
book about this, which he published himself and tried to sell for
$1 a copy. In the winter of 1892, his friend Captain Eben Pierce
gave him the ancient Spray, which was on the beach at Fairhaven.
Slocum, who had been five times around the world, and spent a
lifetime at sea, had little use for a yacht, but he set about
rebuilding the sloop for want of something better to do, and also
as a cosy sea-going home in which he could retreat. He fished in
the Spray one season, with little success, chartered an occasional
party, and then, in December 1893, he undertook a commission to
deliver the Ericsson iron-clad gunboat Destroyer to the Brazilian
government during the insurrection. After another incredible voyage
and masterpiece of seamanship, he was cheated out of his pay and
returned home broke again to write a book about this hazardous
voyage, which did not sell well either. Returning to the waiting
Spray, which he had recreated with his own hands and now seemed his
last refuge, he conceived the idea of a single-handed voyage around
the world. Although his life had crumbled around him, he still had
his charts, sextant, compass, his favourite rifles, and books, and
he knew the way, oh so well. For him, the sea was a friend, a
haven, a world he understood and which understood him. He was about
to discover the one thing that almost all men seek and which few
ever find in their lifetimes meaning. And, as Slocum exclaimed to
his eldest son on seeing him again, "You could have done it, Vic
but you would not have been first.






THE VENTURESOME VIKING







It was during the Spring of 1901, in Victoria, B. C.,
that Mr. Luxton, a Canadian journalist, asked me if I thought I
could accomplish a voyage around the world in a smaller vessel than
the American yawl Spray, in which Captain Slocum, an American
citizen, had successfully circumnavigated the globe. THE MORNING OF
MAY 20, 1901, CAME ON CLEAR And mild, and except for a low bank of
haze over the Strait of Juan de Fuca, above which the snowy Olympic
Mountains to the south seemed to float, it looked like the
beginning of a fine spring day in Victoria. Just pulling away from
the rickety dock at Oak Bay was one of the oddest vessels ever to
set out on a circumnavigation before or since. It looked like a
Haida war canoe, carved from the trunk of a giant cedar, which in
fact it was, although now it had a cabin amidships and three small
masts of a miniature schooner. On board this bizarre vessel was
perhaps the most unlikely pair ever to embark on such an adventure:
Norman Kenny Luxton, in his twenties, but already with a colourful
career behind him, a sometime newspaperman and promoter, slight of
build, with brown hair and pale blue eyes; and Captain John (Jack)
Claus Voss, a short chesty German in his middle forties, with
handlebar moustache and sharp gray eyes, thin brown hair, and
imperious manner, a Victoria, British Columbia, hotel keeper, sea
captain, soldier of fortune, smuggler, treasure hunter, and family
man. On the wharf, waving to them as they drifted slowly away with
the tide and morning offshore breeze, were friends and family
members of both men no doubt wondering if they would ever see
either of them again. The name on the bow of this new-painted
vessel was Tilikum, which was an Indian word for "friend." The name
was appropriate to the tenor of the times, with the world beginning
a new century bright with optimism, hope, peace, prosperity, and
universal friend-ship. It was a time of great and lively interest
in adventuring and exploration. The Klondike and Alaskan gold rush
had reached a peak of public interest. Great fortunes were being
made everywhere, it seemed, in lumbering, mining, shipping, fish
packing, rail road and town site speculation, oil, and
mercantilism. The panic and depression of the late 1890s had
finally been broken. It was time for daring and gambling for big
stakes. Great economical and social changes were afoot. It was
great to be alive and a participant and challenger in life. The
Tilikum was only one of numerous vessels in various countries of
the world that was launched, proposed, or already afloat for the
purpose of imitating or outdoing Captain Joshua Slocum and his
Spray, the fame of which had by now become worldwide, to say
nothing of profitable. Tilikum was 38 feet overall including the
native figurehead, 30 feet on the waterline, with a maximum beam
of5 feet 6 inches at the rail, 4 feet 6 inches at the chine and
only 3 feet 6 inches wide on the bottom. She had been purchased for
$80 from an old Indian who had been softened up, Voss claimed, with
a "drap of ol' Rye." The original red cedar dugout was rebuilt with
a stout keel son, oak frames, and a keel of 300 pounds of lead. The
sides we rebuilt up 7 inches, and a 5 foot by 8 foot cabin was
erected with a cockpit for steering. Three masts were stepped to
handle four small fore and aft sails, totalling 230 square feet of
canvas. Inside went a half ton of ballast, between the floor
timbers, and 400 pounds of sand in 4bags to be used for trimming
ballast. About a hundred gallons of fresh water were carried in two
galvanized iron tanks under the cockpit. Provisions included three
months' supply of tinned good sand other staples; equipment
included a camera, two rifles, a double-barrel shotgun,
chronometer, water, barometer, and sextant. Loaded and with crew
aboard, the Tilikum drew 24 inches aft and 22 inches forward.
Despite outward indications, Tilikum was surprisingly seaworthy and
handy, although her windward ability left room for doubt. The
modifications and outfitting had been the work of Voss himself, and
were the result of years of experience. Born probably in Germany in
the 1850s, he went to sea when he was nineteen, sailing the ocean
son the tough square-riggers, did some sealing in the Bering,
prospected for gold in Nicaragua, did a little smuggling of
Chinamen into the United States, showed up at the gold-rush centres
of Colorado and British Columbia, was master of several vessels,
and mate of tall lumber clippers out of Puget Sound ports. He had
more recently engaged in a fascinating and adventuresome expedition
on the Xora, a pretty little 10-ton sloop, to the Cocos Islands and
South America in search of buried treasure. From about 1895 until
meeting up with Luxton in a bar, he had been a hotel owner and
operator. Co-owner and mate Norman Luxton had been born on
November2, 1876, at Upper Fort Garry, now Winnipeg, Manitoba,
Canada, son of the founder of the Winnipeg Free Press, and at age
sixteen became a clerk at the Rat Portage Indian Agency. Later he
went to the Cariboo gold fields, worked on the Calgary Herald as
reporter and typesetter, and migrated to Vancouver where he
founded, with Frank Burd, who later owned the Province, a weekly
gossip sheet. When this folded, Luxton went to work for the
Vancouver Sun, and it was probably during this period when he met
Jack Voss in a bar and they began to talk of ships and sea
adventures and Captain Slocum’s feat. Voss was a man who thoroughly
enjoyed his schnapps, and bragging of his past exploits and
personal prowess was a favourite indoor pastime. His talkativeness
when in his cups seems to have been a Voss characteristic. When
sober, he was virtually inarticulate, and so unconvincing that he
had a reputation for being a monumental liar. Voss was described by
young Norman Luxton as a hardened seaman, egotistical, subject to
black and violent moods when drinking, full of braggadocio,
aggressive, and provocative. In a posthumously published biography
edited by his daughter, Luxton actually accused Voss of murder and
of accepting Luxton's financing on condition that all rights to
subsequent literary endeavours would be given in return, then
double-crossing him. An analysis of Voss's book, The Venturesome
Voyages of Captain Voss, Luxton's posthumous journal, and
independent research, however, indicates that the only difference
in the degree of prevarication and personal egotism between the two
was their ages. Of the two, Voss’s written account is by far the
most lucid, informative, and genuinely interesting, in spite of the
fact that Luxton was supposed to be the professional writer, and
Voss the inarticulate sea captain. In any case, meet they did in a
bar, and they became attracted to each other for different reasons,
no doubt (Luxton, with an eye on a spectacular story, and Voss with
a sense of adventure rekindled by the enthusiasm of his new-found
25-year-old friend). The dugout canoe was purchased, rebuilt, and
then for several weeks sailed on shakedown cruises among the
beautiful wooded islands of the British Columbia coastal waters.
According to Luxton, who was interested in artefacts and native
customs stemming from his early years as an agency clerk, the two
of them raided sacred burial grounds for souvenirs with bullets
zinging around them, and on one beach dug up an old brass cannon
left by an early Spanish ship. On the morning they left on their
circumnavigation, Luxton wrote, he learned that Voss had registered
the Tilikum as the Pelican in order to confuse the U. S. Coast
Guard revenue cutter that was supposed to be waiting to intercept
Voss, who was wanted for alleged smuggling of dope and illegal
Chinese labour. Luxton related how smugglers like Voss, when caught
by the fuzz, would drop the Chinamen over the side in gunny sacks.
Seeing them off were Captain Voss's family his wife, daughter, and
youngest son; Luxton's brother, George, and O. B. Ormond,
proprietor of Ormond's Biscuits in Victoria. After attending an
all-night dance at the Dallas Hotel, Luxton was in no shape to
navigate, and as soon as they were off, went below and hit the
sack. He didn’t wake up until the Tilikum entered the violent rips
at Race Rocks, about ten miles from Victoria. From here on, they
hit head winds and had difficulty making their way out the strait,
so they pulled in at Sooke Harbour and beached the boat to check on
several leaks which had developed through open seams. Departing
again, they attempted to double Cape Flattery but the weather again
forced them to run back to shelter on the west coast of Vancouver
Island. There they spent several weeks visiting with white families
and the Indian villagers. At one point, Luxton related how he
joined a native whaling foray offshore. At another time, he told
how a friend had tried to shanghai him aboard a sealing schooner
bound for the Bering. (Luxton claimed to have made several such
trips and to hold a mate's ticket, a claim that cannot be
substantiated by any records now extant.) In any case, they spent a
leisurely few weeks exploring the west coast of the island and
getting Tilikum ready again. On July 6, they departed at last,
bound for Pitcairn Island and the Marquesas. They had not gone more
than twenty-five miles when they were surrounded by a large
migration of gray whales, then common on this coast, and were in
danger of being struck and crushed by the cavorting cetaceans. Down
along the west coast of North America they sailed, experiencing
fine weather and frequent gales, learning to handle the Tilikum and
settling into a daily routine of sixty to seventy miles. On this
leg, Captain Voss gave Luxton some of the best on board training in
small-boat handling under bluewater conditions ever related, and
the techniques Voss described were little-known then and decades
ahead of the current crop of heavy weather sailing manuals. Down
through the north-east trades they went, then into the doldrums and
across the equator into the South Pacific. Instead of Pitcairn or
the Marquesas, they made their first landfall at Penrhyn Island on
September 1. The two men had a violent argument hereabout landing,
Voss wanting to continue on to Samoa because he feared the natives
on Penrhyn would be hostile. But land here they did and found
anchored the two-masted schooner Tamari Tahiti Tahiti, the French
trading vessel, commanded by Captain George Dexter, a half-caste
Tahitian-American, and his partner, the legendary Captain Joe
Winchester, "an English gentleman and sailor," who was the
father-in-law of James Norman Hall of later Mutiny on the Bounty
fame. Their stay on Penrhyn was apparently an eventful one, at
least for Luxton, who related that he was trapped into a marriage
by the mother of a local "princess," from which he escaped only by
quick thinking and a glib tongue; and on their final departure,
they were attended, Voss said, by two young "princesses," who came
aboard to wish them bon voyage. To nineteenth-century sea rovers,
apparently any dusky native belle was a "princess," a bit of
harmless Anglo-Saxon chauvinism which went over big with the folks
back home, but which any World War II G. I. in the South Pacific
Theater forty years later had another name for. The Tilikum stayed
in the Cook Islands until September 25, when Voss and Luxton
departed for Samoa by way of Danger Island. They paused briefly
here, and on the passage to Samoa trouble erupted between the two
with Luxton claiming that Voss threatened to "throw him overboard."
The younger man then armed himself with a .22 calibre Stevens
target pistol and locked Voss in the cabin until they reached Apia.
There they appeared to have patched up their differences and
enjoyed a short stay and the hospitality of the local white colony
and natives alike. Luxton here became involved with a Sadie
Thompson with "legs like mutton and breasts like huge cabbages,"
who wanted him to manage her store. Luxton visited the sights,
including Robert Louis Stevenson's Vailima, and his tomb, wherein
the famed author had inscribed his own epitaph, quoted by every
voyager to visit here, ". . . Home is the sailor, home from the
sea, And the hunter home from the hill." The first week in October,
Luxton said he hunted up Voss, and they got under way for Fiji.
Before they left, however, Luxton took Voss to Mr. Swan's store and
read to him an account of their differences with a statement of
Voss's threat. The paper also stated that, if Luxton went missing
between Samoa and Australia, Mr. Swan was to take such action as
necessary to make Voss prove he had not killed Luxton. In his
journal, Luxton claimed that Voss signed the statement as correct,
although Voss makes no mention of this, and the paper which Luxton
alleges Voss signed no longer exists. On the third day out of
Samoa, they sighted Niuafoo, where they were met by an island lass
who swam out to beg for a plug of T and B chewing tobacco. Two days
later they came to one of the Fiji islands where Luxton went ashore
to explore with gun and camera while Voss tended to the ship's
needs. The next day they sailed for Suva. Luxton related that while
ashore he had been met by a white official on horseback who told
him a permit was needed from the Tonga government to land on the
island, and that the natives were inclined to find "long pig"
tempting as a dietary supplement. While in these waters, the two
men were threatened by natives sailing their fast catamarans, who
were dissuaded from attacking when Voss fired the old Spanish
cannon which they still had aboard along with the Siwash skulls
they had robbed from the British Columbia Indian burial ground.
Luxton had neglected to tell Voss, however, that the cannon had
been unshipped at Apia, and never made fast again. The black powder
recoil tore it from its block and sent it over the side, lost
forever. The natives, meanwhile, had abandoned their canoe sand
swam ashore. The two men collected the canoes, tied them together,
and sent them sailing off by themselves, an episode that sounds
like it came straight out of a Grade B western, with canoes instead
of Indian horses. Voss never mentioned anything about this, which
Luxton explained in his narrative by saying that "Jack was afraid
he might go to jail for shooting at them," and because they had
also stolen some of the native paddles and weapons from the canoes.
It was here that Luxton (without credit) used the old "tack" trick
to warn against hostile natives coming aboard at night. He claimed
a George Ellis had insisted on his taking a supply of carpet tacks
along to the Fijis to sprinkle on deck at night (just as Captain
Slocum’s friend Samblich, in Punta Arenas, had cautioned him to do
when he set out to sail through Magellan Strait ) . Unlike Slocum,
Luxton heard a noise in the night, rushed out on deck, and stepped
on the business ends of his burglar alarm. It was during the
passage from here to Suva that Luxton claimed they were shipwrecked
on a reef, and that Luxton was left for dead on the beach until he
came back to life again with a body full of contusions and
abrasions. They stayed here several days patching the Tilikum, and
then, on October 17, sighted Suva Harbor lights and were taken in
tow by the port captain's launch. The stay in Suva was pleasant,
and Luxton, who said the shipwreck on Duff Reef had taken his last
reserve of strength, here parted company with his partner. Voss,
who did not even mention the shipwreck, claimed Luxton approached
him with the proposal to engage another seaman in his place, and to
continue on to Sydney by steamship himself. Luxton's version was
that Voss had approached him with the news that the doctor had told
him that Luxton was in no condition to continue on the Tilikum and
should go to Australia by steamship. Also, Voss warned, it was
either that or write to Mr. Swan in Samoa, that Luxton had decided
to commit suicide. Luxton did leave the Tilikum and took passage to
Sydney, leaving Voss to recruit a man named Louis Begent in a Suva
bar. Luxton said he tried to get Begent to throw away the Tilikum's
liquor supply before they departed, and warned him about Voss, to
no avail. During the passage, Voss claimed Begent was washed
overboard in a storm. In his private correspondence, Luxton later
said he felt sure that Voss killed Begent in a drunken fight and
threw him overboard. He also claimed that Voss did not deny this
when Luxton accused him of it. While he was convalescing in Sydney,
Luxton primed the newspapers to expect Voss and the Tilikum (and no
doubt share the publicity with him). When Voss finally landed, days
overdue and Begent missing, the papers had an even better story.
Luxton said Voss was in the hospital for weeks suffering from
exposure and "sickness he contracted through the women on the
islands" (those "princesses," no doubt). After making numerous
appearances together in Australia, the two erstwhile adventurers
parted company in Melbourne. Luxton had an extended stay in
Australia, and fortunately being a fair photographer even in that
day and with the equipment he carried with him, he left a
remarkable record of their ports of call and life aboard the
Tilikum which did not come to light until his journal was published
in 1971. Although he claimed he still owned two-thirds of one-half
of the Tilikum, and all the rights to subsequent published works,
he never pressed his claims, and was even enthusiastic about Voss's
later book, which he recommended highly for its value as a sailing
manual for small vessels. Luxton never saw Voss again, and
returning to Canada, married, and founded a tourist haberdashery,
trading post, and taxidermist shop in Banff, which he called "The
Sign of the Goat Trading Post. "He also bought and published
Banff's first newspaper, the Crag and Canyon, and as early as 1906
established himself as a publicist and promoter of Banff as a
Canadian Switzerland. For the next half-century, until he died
October 26, 1962, Norman Kenny Luxton was a familiar sight in the
growing little tourist centre of Banff, usually dressed gaily in
his buckskin clothes and wearing a ten-gallon hat. He received many
civic honours in his active life, including the title of Chief
White Eagle from the Blackfeet Indians for his support of the
Indian Association and his efforts in founding the Banff Indian
Days annual celebration. He married his "princess," daughter of
David McDougall, a pioneer rancher and trader, who was the first
white child born in what is now Alberta. As far as is known, Luxton
never even saw the ocean again and never discussed in public his
adventure with Captain Voss. In his journal, written for his
daughter, Eleanor Georgina, he claimed that a spiritualist, whom he
consulted before he left Australia, described to him exactly what
happened that night when Voss allegedly had a drunken fight with
Louis Begent and threw him overboard. Until his death, Luxton also
firmly believed that Voss was lost at sea during his Japanese
adventures. Meanwhile, however, Captain John Claus Voss, whom we
left alive and well in Australia, had a different story to tell. He
said that upon arrival he looked up Luxton, who had given him up
for lost. Luxton was distraught about the loss of Begent and blamed
himself for leaving the Tilikum. Voss called Luxton a good shipmate
and a careful sailor. "I am quite sure that had he remained on the
vessel in Suva and made the trip with me to Sydney, the accident
would not have happened. I therefore urged him to continue the
voyage to Europe, but in spite of all my pleadings he refused to go
on, and so I became the sole owner of the Tilikum and all her
fittings.'' Voss's version of the spiritualist was that Luxton had
engaged her and she had warned him the Tilikum would be damaged
before he left Australia. The vessel was placed on display by Voss,
along with the British Columbia Indian artefacts which were still
with them, and taken on tour of various cities to earn money for
the voyage. At one point, Tilikum was dropped by a carrier while
being moved and Voss sued the company for damages. He also
recruited another mate for the next leg of the voyage, one of many
male and female applicants, and the first of several before the
voyaging was done with. After numerous adventures, Voss sailed to
Hobart, Tasmania (as Slocum had), where one of his greeters was the
sister of Louis Begent, whom he reported, bore him no ill will. New
Zealand was the next stop of the Tilikum, and a fine welcome was
had. There he participated with the vessel in local celebrations
which included an exhibition of running the surf to the delight of
spectators, and for which he was paid $50. After a lecture tour and
many fees, the captain departed New Zealand August 17, 1902, with
MacMillan, a well-educated man of refined manners, for the New
Hebrides and the Great Barrier Reef. They explored through Torres
Strait and into the Indian Ocean, sailed to the Keeling-Cocos
Islands, Rodriguez, and Durban with many adventures. A long stay
was made in South Africa, and in Johannesburg he ran into an old
fortune-hunting buddy from Xora days, now married and with a
beautiful home, a wife, and two sweet young children. "Mac"was
still chasing rainbows, and in Africa he was on the trail of gold
and diamonds. Captain Voss found Johannesburg, at six hundred miles
from the ocean, too far from salt water, and soon departed. In
Pretoria, Tilikum was damaged, several old friends from Victoria
showed up, and a new mate was signed on. The next stop was St.
Helena, and then course was shaped for Pernambuco on the Brazilian
bulge, which Voss had not visited since 1877 when he was on his
first voyage to sea in a 300-ton sailing ship out of Hamburg,
Germany, bound for Guayaquil, Ecuador. They remained two weeks in
Pernambuco, and on June 4, at 3 P. M., they were towed to sea and
the long sail uphill to London by way of the Azores began. On
August 29, Tilikum was tacking off the Cape Lizard light. On
September 2, at 4 P. M., the jetty at Margate was rounded, and
thousands of people lined up to watch. From the distance came a
voice: "Where are you from?" "Victoria, British Columbia." 'How
long have you been on this voyage?" "Three years, three months, and
twelve days." Then a great cheer went up from the crowd. In
England, Captain Voss was lionized and idolized. Twice he was
nominated for a Fellowship in the Royal Geographical Society
although for unknown reasons he was never elected nor ever
officially became a member. Other adventures followed, including a
spell on the Japanese sealing schooner Chichishima Maru, and a
subsequent voyage on the Sea Queen, a Thomas Fleming Day Sea
Bird-type, built by two young men, F. Stone and S. A. Vincent of
the Yokohama Yacht Club. On July 27, 1912, they put to sea in the
Sea Queen, on a planned world cruise which terminated in a typhoon
and a limp back to port a month later under jury rig. Nothing much
was known about Voss after his Japanese episode until his surviving
daughter, Mrs. Caroline Kuhn, was located in Portland, Oregon, in
197Z. Luxton was convinced that Voss had died in the typhoon.
Others think the John C. Voss "of Germany," who died of pneumonia
in Tracy, California, on February 27, 1922, was the same man who
sailed out of Victoria in the Tilikum on May 20, 1901, with Luxton.
On his death certificate, he was listed as "Captain, Sea Boat." The
Tilikum? After she arrived in England on September 2, 1904, she was
exhibited for a time, and then left to rot on the Thames mudflats
for twenty years or so. In 1928, a group of British naval officers
found the derelict ship with the help of the National Museum at
Greenwich, the Victoria Publicity Bureau, and various yachting
magazines. The canoe was then in the possession of two brothers, e.
W. and A. Bydord, who agreed to give it to Victoria on the
condition that Tilikum never be exhibited for financial gain. She
was transported to British Columbia and restored by the Thermopylae
Cluband public donations. Since June 8, 1965, Tilikum has been on
display at the Maritime Museum in Victoria. The figurehead, which
had been damaged by a kick from a horse in Pretoria, has been
restored, as have other parts, exactly the way it was when Voss and
Luxton sailed her. While researching the Voss legend in 1972, which
turned up sources in Canada, Australia, New Zealand, South Africa,
Japan, and England, I discovered that Captain Voss's only surviving
family member, Mrs. Caroline Kuhn, then about eighty-four, was
living less than two miles from my office in Portland, Oregon. She
had lived in her neat and ageing little home in the Albina district
for forty years, there raising two daughters of her own after
divorce from her husband, and educating them on a small income as a
pianist. Alert, rather dainty, but with unmistakable Voss features,
she idolized her father. "The last time I saw him before he died in
Tracy, California, we talked a lot. He was always laughing." Her
father, she said, loved the sea and always believed he would never
drown. He was a restless man, always on the go, and he had made a
lot of money in the hotel business. Caroline, the oldest of three
children, could not remember how she came to be born inland at
Denver, Colorado, but at this period Voss had been following the
gold fever and no doubt it was for business reasons. Caroline grew
up in Victoria, where her father owned and operated at least two
hotels, the Queen's and the Victoria. "It was during the gold rush
and father did very well." She thinks her father financed the
Tilikum venture, not Luxton. Before he left, her father told her
that, if she had been a boy, he would have taken her along. He did
not, however, indicate that he wanted to take either of his two
sons. From Australia, he sent for his wife. Caroline remembers her
mother "dropped her off in Portland" on the way, where she has made
her home ever since. After Voss returned from his sea adventures,
he bought another hotel in Victoria and brought Caroline up from
Portland for the grand opening. This was before she married, and
her father gave her a lot of money, she said, "to buy all the
clothes I needed." Later Voss moved to Tracy, California, where he
had relatives. Caroline believed it was because of a pending
divorce. Her mother followed him to California, but later returned
and divorced him. Her father, Caroline said, was very bitter about
this. Voss never went back to the Pacific Northwest. He bought a
Ford and started a jitney service a sort of minibus type of
operation, common to West Coast cities in those days. He was in his
eighties, she thinks, when he died. She had not read Luxton's
journal, but defended her father vigorously. "Anyone who knew him
would never believe those things about him. He was very kind to us,
and everyone liked him. He was a good man who could not get over
his love for the sea." And so Captain John Claus Voss passes into a
kind of immortality, along with the man he tried to surpass,
Captain Joshua Slocum. A man inclined to braggadocio perhaps, and
even to prevarication, but he was a master of the sea and its moods
and of small vessels that challenge it perhaps one of the greatest
seamen of all time. For half a century, he has been a mysterious,
controversial character, and his techniques have been belittled and
disparaged by some of the best-known bluewater sailors. But they
invariably were given to superficial conclusions. An innovator and
experimenter, a resourceful and courageous man, his greatest fault
seems to have been the inability to sell himself convincingly. He
was a man of action, not of words.



Three on a dream ship







We all have our dreams. Without them we should be
clods. It is in our dreams that we accomplish the impossible; the
rich man dumps his load of responsibility and lives in a log shack
on a mountaintop, the poor man becomes rich, the stay-at-home
travels, the wanderer finds an abiding-place. WORLD WAR I still
gripped the exhausted Combatant Son the battlegrounds of Europe, in
the air over France, and on the North Sea and English Channel. In
the mud-slung trenches, foul with the stench of the dead and the
garbage of the living, weary foot soldiers of all nations dreamed
impossible dreams of home, of girls left behind, of escape to the
tranquillity and unreality of some South Seas paradise. In the
hospitals, the lucky ones who knew they would never have to fight
again anticipated the cessation of fighting and the post-war world,
and made their plans. One of these patients was a slight,
sandy-haired Englishman named Ralph Stock, a professional writer of
popular fiction who, for all his youthfulness, had accumulated a
colourful background even before the war. He had tramped around the
world on rusty freighters, worked as a cow hand and woodsman in
Canada, and now, having survived the ultimate commitment of the
young, he was alive and well in a British field hospital awaiting
transportation home. Hope, optimism, and reprieve welled up great
lumps in his throat, as in a man who has just been told he does not
have cancer after all. The world, he reflected from his hospital
bed, was his for the plucking, and he knew exactly what he wanted.
Discharged before the Armistice, Stock immediately began his
search. He found her six months later in a backwater creek at
Devon, in almost-new condition under the layers of wartime neglect.
The moment he set eyes on her he knew that this was his dream ship.
She was a North Sea pilot cutter, designed by the late Colin Archer
and built at Porsgrund, Norway, in 1908. Slightly more than 47 feet
over-all, she was 41 feet on the waterline, 15 feet of beam, and
drew 6 feet6 inches of water. She was built solidly of Norway pine
and Italian oak, and registered 23 tons. According to her papers,
she had been in-service as a lifeboat for the North Sea fishing
fleet. Gaff-rigged, she could also set a large leg-of-mutton
topsail, a stay sail, and head sails. There in "glorious Devon" she
had been waiting for him, he wrote, but like most dreamers he had
no money. "I have never had any money, but that is a detail that
should never be allowed to stand in the way of a really desirable
dream. With his discharge from the medical board, Stock pestered
the army until he got his mustering out pay. He hermitized himself
in a dingy flat and cranked out short stories which he sold easily
in a wartime market. He hunted up maiden aunts upon whom he could
put the bite. He did anything to make a shilling, and all of it
went into the sock. In the end, the Colin Archer dream ship became
his, and he named her, of course, the Dream Ship. "To sail a
dream," he wrote, "is an easier thing than to climb out of the rut
you are probably in." But you have to be ready and willing to take
the chance. "There may be excellent reasons for staying in the rut
marriage, family ties, or ill health but those are the only
insurmountable obstacles in the path of any dream merchant worth
his salt." Moreover, one must work for dream fulfilment just as one
must work for anything else worthwhile. But if you have enough
money to buy a car, why not get a tight little cruiser in which you
can sail where you will? If you don't have the money now, you could
soon make it. Even a plumber could make it, wrote Stock (in those
days before plumbers became the elite of the wage earners), for
their trade is "less precarious than mine." A dream ship as large
as his was not one that could be handled alone at sea not with
those huge gaff sails, even after they had been cut down to
manageable size. He needed a crew, and he had one ready-made. There
was his sister, a petite tomboy he called "Peter, "an impish bundle
of energy and enthusiasm who weighed in at ninety-eight pounds; and
an officer friend, Steve, recently demobbed, who, "on hearing that
these (South Sea) islands were not less than three thousand miles
from the nearest early-morning parade, offered his services with
unbecoming alacrity." But owning a dream ship (which had taken all
his money) and enlisting a crew were not enough. It still cost
money to outfit a yacht for a voyage around the world which was
what Stock had in mind, beyond visiting the South Seas. And they
were all broke. At the fish market one day, Ralph was struck by the
unreasonable high cost of fresh fillets. Why the high price for
fish Because they had to be harvested by hand at sea, under wartime
conditions, and as for price, don't you know there's a war on,
mate? This gave him a plan. He spent some time at the waterfront
pubs, there making friends with fishermen and learning to his
astonishment that trawling for plaice, turbot, and sole was more
profitable than writing fiction stories. So, while Peter and Steve
attended to preparations on the beach, Ralph enlisted a crew of two
fishermen and spent months, until the war was over, trawling. He
quickly learned that the most profitable fishing was inside the
prohibited zones established by the navy, where in numerous mines
had been set for enemy submarines, and where anything that moved
was considered a target. This not only appealed to his sense of
adventure, but was exceedingly profitable poaching. After many
close calls and misadventures, he retired from the fishing business
with the necessary funds for a protracted voyage around the world.
Now it was time to clean up the Dream Ship, do the necessary
outfitting, and load supplies aboard among the stores were a
clarinet, a half ton of "trade goods for the natives," and a piano:
None of the crew knew anything about bluewater voyaging, and even
less about celestial navigation, but they practised lunar
calculations and collected charts and pilot books. On the other
side of the creek, the owner of a pretty little six-tonner was also
fitting out for a voyage, but his wife would not let him go, so he
took out his frustrations with paint brush and scraper. Naturally,
he was interested in the Dream Ship, and he volunteered to teach
them navigation. Peter came down from London for the last time with
a load of "barter goods" that included print goods, looking
glasses, imitation tortoiseshell combs, brown paper belts, and
Jew's harps. The Skipper, as their friend from the permanent
moorage across the creek was called, had by now become an unpaid
tutor, confidant, and watchman during their absence on foraging
trips. In fact, the Skipper had become so involved with them that
he could not see them go off alone this way. He volunteered to
accompany them as far as Spain, until they "should get the hang of
longitude." It had been twenty years since the Skipper had last
sailed. All his voyaging, for all his talk, had been only in his
dreams, nurtured by his puttering around on his little six-tonner.
By now, he had thought he was too old, and that maybe he had missed
his dream but by heck, in spite of his missus's objections, he was
going with them at least to Spain. So, one day in 1919, with a
combined capital of one hundred pounds sterling and a clearance for
Brisbane, Australia, they set sail from Devon under a dismal
early-morning overcast. No sooner was the anchor up and the sails
drawing, but Steve sat on a skylight which crashed shut on one of
his fingers. While the dinghy was being stowed, it crashed on the
Skipper's toe. The moorings had been cast off prematurely and they
found themselves on the wrong tack and sailed into a nearby fishing
smack, breaking the bowsprit. Fouling most of the other hundred or
so vessels moored in the harbor, they somehow managed to round the
breakwater without the help of the engine, which would not start.
The port navigation light was in splinters, the Skipper was
steering with one hand on the tiller and the other holding his toe,
and Peter was administering first aid to Steve’s finger. Then
somehow they were clear and bowling along before a nor'-wester,
with Ushant light showing intermittently ahead. The wind increased
to a gale and flung them into the Bay of Biscay on long rolling
swells, increasing until everyone including the Skipper was
seasick. It was a typical rough Biscay passage, during which the
kerosene tank came loose, followed by the piano, and a two-hundred
pound drum of Scotch oatmeal that broke and mingled with the brine
from a barrel of salt horse. Then the boom snapped off clear about
five feet from the end, followed by a number of lesser episodes.
Somehow, days later the sweet smell of land came to them, and under
double-reefed mainsail they made the mouth of the Vigo River in
Spain. The engine performed for the first time, and they came to
anchor amid sky-rockets, star shells, and firecrackers. The welcome
was not for them, however; a Spanish fiesta was in progress. But
the Dream Ship had made its first foreign port. A pleasant stay was
spent in Vigo, sightseeing, attending fiestas, dancing, and
entertaining aboard the Dream Ship, which vibrated at times with
songs on deck accompanied by Peter's piano below. The boom was
repaired with the help of the Skipper, who reluctantly at last had
to give up his dream, and with a sorrowful shake of the head limped
down to the steamer dock carrying his suitcase. The remaining crew
dropped down the Vigo River and set course for Las Palmas in the
Canary Islands and somehow made it without the help of the Skipper,
although they did not then, nor at any other time during the entire
voyage, know where they were within a hundred miles of their
estimated position. Landfall was made somehow on the peak of
Tenerife, and soon after they entered Las Palmas and were mobbed by
bum boats. After several near misses, they rammed the dock of the
Club Nautico, and ashore came the 140-pound Ralph, his 95 pound
sister, Peter, and their 145-pound mate, Steve. They spent six
weeks in this dirty, dreary port where the only recreation was club
dances and roulette at the yacht-club tables. They made friends
with the hard-bitten skipper of an American schooner, whose entire
crew was absent without leave in the local jail. Steve and Peter
returned his kindness with entertainment on the Dream Ship,
featuring clarinet and piano duets. When the West Indies hurricane
season was over, they sailed for Trinidad on their first ocean
passage, a rather boring crossing punctuated by recitations of
poetry, piano and clarinet concerts under the stars, and practice
in shipboard cookery and navigation, which they never seemed quite
up to. While becalmed during one dull watch, Steve and Ralph
devised a game to test their sense of direction. They would throw a
life ring out a few yards and then dive off to see if they could
come up inside it on the first try. Once, while both of them were
in the water and Peter was asleep below, a breeze sprang up, the
sails filled, and Dream Ship began to move off without them. They
yelled and swam frantically after the boat, and at the last moment
up from the cabin came the petite pajamaed figure of Peter. She
started a sleepy yawn and stretch, heard voices from astern, and
then screamed in horror. Quickly, she unlashed the tiller and came
up into the wind. A few minutes later, with Steve and Ralph aboard,
the Dream Ship was boiling along at seven knots. Although they had
aimed for Trinidad, Barbados turned up first, so they settled for
that and soon came to anchor in Bridgetown. There they spent two
weeks "swizzling" with the local smart set, and Stock noted in his
log that the American consulate was swamped with black refugees
from the new self-governing dominion trying to get visas into the
United States. From the West Indies, they made the rough passage to
Colon, a distance of 1,200 miles in seven days. They were measured
for the canal passage and paid the $15 toll, reducing their capital
to $78. They took on the pilot and after the usual harrowing
experience in the locks, passed out into Gatun Lake. There the
engine refused to work, and not being allowed to sail through the
canal, they were forced to hire a tug at $6 an hour. They arrived
finally at San Miguel, after a somewhat nightmarish trip for them,
and tied up at the "Onion Club" in Panama city. Soon they were
participating in the waterfront life, sipping beer in the bistros
and listening to painted damsels rasping painful ballads amid the
tinkling ice and tobacco smoke. To refit for the next leg, they
anchored off the busy sea lane into Balboa, a key point on the
route that was already becoming an oceanic free way for yachts
escaping to the South Pacific. Following Stock in Dream Ship later
would come Harry Pidgeon in Islander, Alain Gerbault in Firecrest,
Robinson (twice) in Svaap, Dwight Long, Muhlhauser, and a hundred
other well-knowns, plus thousands of anonymous sea wanderers. By
now they were broke, but by that great good fortune that follows
those who carry on with good heart in spite of such minor
distractions, Ralph received word from his agent in New York that
one of his books had been purchased by a Hollywood movie producer.
It was an unexpected windfall of breathtaking amounts. When Ralph
cashed the check at the bank, he exchanged it for $20gold pieces
which he brought down to the Dream Ship and rained on the salon
table to the stunned pleasure of his companions. They now had
plenty of funds for an extended voyage, at least as far as
Australia. Setting out for the Galapagos, they made an easy passage
and a perfect landfall on Tower Island by sheer good luck. In fact,
they almost sailed right up on the rocks before they rushed on deck
to find that they were within jumping distance of shore. Their
destination was Cristobal which they never did find finally by
passing it with the intention of sailing on to the Society Islands.
By accident, they came upon Wreck Bay, just missing the outlying
reef, and came to anchor. Here they heard about the current
treasure-hunting excitement, but decided not to join the rush.
After an enjoyable visit ashore, they filled their water tanks with
doubtful fluid by means of empty kerosene cans, and filled away for
the Marquesas. On board, they had a new crew mate, the local
Ecuadorian comisario, who was tired of the long hours and low pay,
a handsome lad who wore silk socks, a passionate tie, and a loudly
striped shirt. For the next twenty-two days, they carried a
south-east trade wind, during which the comisario suffered
alternately from seasickness, homesickness, and chronic laziness.
The water tanks became aquariums for all manner of bug life and the
biscuit supply crumbled under an army of red ants. Otherwise, it
was a fine passage and soon Nuku Hiva appeared across a sparkling
blue bay. Here they encountered their first South Sea paradise
island. With the war over, they found on Melville's Typee a
collection of war veterans, drop-outs, and cop-outs from the world
of reality English and French ex-soldiers with whom they drank,
compared war stories, and raised toasts to the Royal Field
Artillery, the Mitrailleurs, and the incomparable French infantry.
After goat hunting and sailing along the coast and commenting on
the new wave of missionaries infesting the South Seas, they sailed
on. Seven days after leaving the Marquesas, they were becalmed in
that frightening maze of atolls and coral reefs called the Tuamotus
or Dangerous Archipelago. After some time with the pearl fleet,
they finally made it to Papeete, Tahiti, tying up stern first to
the quay and going ashore to enjoy iced vin rouge, and to dine on
poulet roti with fresh salad and omelette a la maître d'hotel. The
Dream Ship crew found Tahiti to be all they had hoped and Papeete
an exotic crossroads for the romantic South Seas, with planters and
schooner traders, remittance men and adventurers, and a Sadie
Thompson or two, all mingled in that unique type of society for
which the French colonies are known. At Papeete, they lost their
Galapagos comisario, who turned out to be a fair cook after all,
but who never got over his seasickness, homesickness, or laziness.
The last they saw of "Bill," as they called him, he was selling
underwear and perfume in a French store, and escorting admiring
Tahitian beauties to the movies every night. With some regret, the
Dream Ship crew escaped the euphoria of Papeete and continued their
adventure at Moorea, fifteen miles away. Ralph was able to repair
the recalcitrant engine with one of Peter’s hairpins, cleaning out
the carburettor air vent which had been the source of all the
trouble. From there, they sailed to Palmerston Island during the
tail end of the hurricane season, visiting William Masters, the
charming old sea dog who had come to this place in 1862, leased it,
married three wives, by each of whom he had a large family, and all
of whom now lived a simple but happy and wholesome life. Next they
called at Savage Island, or Niue, the former haunt of the terrible
black birder, Bully Hayes. The Friendly Islands came next, now the
kingdom of Tonga, where the crew of the Dream Ship were wammly
entertained. It was here, at the island capital city of Nuku Alofa,
in a local social club, that Ralph met a genial gentleman who much
admired the Colin Archer cutter and wanted to buy her. Stock said
he did not want to sell. The man asked him how much the vessel was
worth to him. Stock replied with such an outrageous figure that he
expected the genial gentleman to be off. Instead, the genial
gentleman said, "I'll take her," and whipped out his chequebook. In
a daze, Ralph Stock left the club with a small fortune, but no
Dream Ship. The voyage had come to an end. Now one problem
remained: how to break the news to Peter and Steve. This proved to
be painful and embarrassing, and Peter would not speak to Ralph for
days. Flushed with new wealth, Ralph tried to salve the situation
with anew plan. They would continue their journey around the world,
but by steamer, stopping at various places to explore at their
leisure. No more seasickness, faulty celestial navigation, bad
water, and harbour thieves. They would do their circumnavigation in
style. But his companions were not buying this. Steve went to Samoa
and obtained a government job in Apia. Peter took herself off to
New Guinea alone. Ralph went to New Zealand and Australia, visiting
until he became bored with it all. Hearing about the pearl luggers
of Torres Strait, he hurried to Thursday Island in hopes of finding
another Dream Ship. But his stay on "T. I.," or "Thirsty Island,"
was spent socializing with the local military and government
families and the owners of the pearling fleet. The population
numbered only five hundred, and most of them remembered very well
the visit of Captain Joshua Slocum. Ralph went skin diving with the
Japanese divers, made several side trips, and tried to put together
a dictionary of pidgin English. Then one day a steamer from New
Guinea tied up to the wharf and off stepped Peter, this time in a
more forgiving mood. Together they made their way home via the
Indian Ocean, the Suez Canal, and the Mediterranean, never having
found another Dream Ship. Back in England, Stock restarted his
sporadic literary career, spent his spare time looking for another
yacht, lived in France for a while where he became acquainted with
another ex-soldier, now a famous tennis star and restless young
socialite named Alain Gerbault. Once more returning to England,
Stock wrote a couple of books and several stories and finally found
Dream Ship II, an English Bristol Channel pilot cutter, for which
he paid 1,450. Immediately he notified Peter to come a-running and
sent a cable off to Steve in Samoa. Then one day, while he was
working on deck, a thin, lithe, sharp faced young man appeared
alongside. It was his friend Alain Gerbault from France, in England
for the tennis matches. He came aboard, and Ralph got out his best
wine. Gerbault seemed somewhat preoccupied, but he expressed much
admiration for Stock's new boat. He had read Ralph's book on the
South Pacific cruise. They talked of ships and bluewater sailing,
and of anchorages in faraway tropical ports. Life had become a
bore, unreal, Gerbault confided. There must be some meaning to it
all, somewhere. While they talked, Gerbault's eyes wandered to a
nearby yacht, a sleek, lean Dixon Kemp six-meter racing machine
with the plumb stem and the extreme overhanging counter popular in
that day. The name on the transom was Firecrest. Gerbault inquired
of the yacht. Was she for sale? Probably. Would Ralph introduce him
to the owner? But, of course. In the end, Fire-crest became Alain
Gerbault's dream ship and magic carpet to immortality. As for Ralph
Stock and his Dream Ship II, the new voyage to romance and exotic
places never materialized. Somehow the zest had gone out of it. As
with the novelty and thrill of a first love affair, everything else
was anticlimactic. Once dreams are gone, Stock came to understand,
they cannot be rekindled. When he sold his boat in Nuku Alofa, he
had peddled his dreams for coin. Such fragile, nebulous things
cannot be tinkered with. You must grab them while you can, for
usually you do not get a second chance.



Amaryllis shows the flag







At first sight it may seem a remarkable feat to take a
small vessel of twenty-eight tons gross around the world via New
Zealand, and a relatively short time ago it would have been so
regarded, but it is now recognized that quite small, well-found
vessels are safe even in bad weather. They are not comfortable
under such conditions, indeed they are acutely, almost in-
tolerably, uncomfortable, but most of them are safe if properly
handled. THE AUTUMN SUN HUNG LOW AND BLINDING TO THE Eyes when
facing it. The harbour at Plymouth, England, lay still and not a
ruffle of wind disturbed its oily sheen. Presently chugging along,
raking a deep furrow and rolling smooth twin waves from her plumb
bow, comes a yawl-rigged Brixham-type yacht, starchly white under a
new coat of paint, her gaffs swaying gently as her two-cylinder
American kerosene engine pushes her at four knots toward the open
sea. At the dock head stands the deputy assistant harbormaster in
his new blue uniform with gold lace. Across the water comes his
voice: "Halloo What ship is that?" "The Amaryllis." "Where bound?"
"Auckland, New Zealand." There is a pause, then: "Well, good luck.
"The time was September 6, 1920. The long and exhausting world war
had been over for almost two years. England and the world had begun
to recover. War wounds were healing. Adventure again had begun to
appeal to restless men. Ex-sailors, with four to six years of
hellish sea duty behind them during the war, either never wanted to
see salt water again, or were drawn back by incurable sea fever.
One of the latter was the ex-Lieutenant George H. P. Muhlhauser,
who had served brilliantly as navigator and commander of Q-ships,
patrol craft, hydrophone trawlers, and minesweepers. One day, while
waiting in an Admiralty office, Muhlhauser glanced idly through a
set of Sailing Directions for various parts of the world. The
descriptions of exotic ports, courses recommended through
intriguing straits, winds and currents in the high southern
latitudes, struck a vague response. He could not get this out of
his mind, and when demobilized soon after and a free man and his
own master once again, he determined to find himself a suitable
vessel and sail her around. He found his dream fulfilled in the
Amaryllis, which a well-known yachtsman had been outfitting for a
West Indies voyage before changing his mind. Muhlhauser paid an
exorbitant price for her, although she was not the ideal vessel in
his opinion, and then suffered through long months of shipyard
strikes and shortages before he was ready to sail. Amaryllis had
been built in 1882 by A. E. Payne later Summers and Payne and her
hull was still as sound as the day she was launched. Of 36 tons
Thames and 28 tons gross, she was 62 feet overall, 52 feet on the
waterline, 13 feet beam, and drew 10 feet of water. There was 3.5
tons of lead on the keel and the rest inside was iron ballast. She
was flush decked with skylights and hatches, but had no cabin
trunk. Below in the fo'c's'le were cots for three men and a coal
stove; behind this were the pantry and lavatory, with an alleyway
to the saloon. Then came a cabin on the starboard side, the small
engine on the port side, and finally the owner's cabin with two
bunks. Muhlhauser, a bachelor, was already in his middle forties,
and in his pragmatic, rather starch-collared way, he was working
off a middle-aged itch. Born in Surrey, England, he was educated at
Merchant Taylor’s School and immediately went into business. But
since child-hood he had had a deep affection for the sea and ships.
During school holidays, he would ship out with the North Sea
trawling fleet. Once in business in Essex, he was able to save up
enough to buy an interest in a three-ton sloop in 1901. Four years
later, he and two friends purchased the Vivid, and in 1910
Muhlhauser became sole owner of the Wilful. Muhlhauser's idea of
yachting was to put to sea and stay out of sight of land until he
had to come back. He became an expert in the ways of the sea and
especially in navigation. A few weeks before the guns of World War
I thundered, he sailed Wilful to Norway and back with a companion
who was sick all the time and stayed in his bunk. Muhlhauser
gloried in the boisterous passage, and turned around without going
ashore to make the return trip, much to the disgust of his
companion. Just after his return, England went on a wartime
footing. He laid up his yacht and volunteered for the Royal Naval
Reserve, obtaining a commission and later transferring with a
fellow yachtsman, Stuart Gannett, to active sea duty on the former
steam yacht Zarefah, which was manned by Cambridge rowing blues. A
superb seaman and a natural and instinctive navigator, his most
astonishing exploit was taking the captured German ore ship
Düsseldorf of 1,200 tons from Norway to Scotland without a sextant
and a compass made erratic by the ore. Travelling in a North Sea
storm and with a rebellious German crew, Muhlhauser made a perfect
landfall after weaving through the minefields. So now, on September
6, 1920, he stood at the tiller of his own ship again, his piercing
blue eyes conning the channel with the easy attention of the
professional. Graying hair showed around the band of his yachting
cap with the RCC emblem. He was a reserved man, not easily
approached except by close friends, inclined to be frank and direct
in his remarks. His lips formed a close straight line, and he had
prominent clefts in his cheeks, a bold bulldog chin, pug nose, and
dark heavy eyebrows. He spoke in crisp tones and was inclined to be
somewhat lofty with those not considered his equals. He was a
martinet aboard a vessel, but with close friends he was a warm,
sensitive person. He was, in every way, a professional yachtsman.
He had already published one book on the subject, and in the back
of his mind he planned another based on his journals of this voyage
around the world. Aboard the Amaryllis, Muhlhauser carried 240
charts, which would take him as far as Australia. Before he
returned, the number would grow to 500, and he would have sailed a
total of 31,159 miles, ending at Dartmouth. His circumnavigation
took him to Vigo, Spain; thence to LasPalmas, Funchal, Santa Cruz,
Barbados, Trinidad, and the Caribbean islands, the Panama Canal,
Marquesas, Tahiti, Fiji, Australia, New Zealand, the East Indies,
the Indian Ocean, the Red Sea, the Suez Canal, and the
Mediterranean. Amaryllis was believed to be the third small vessel
to circumnavigate, and the first English yacht. Typical of
Muhlhauser, although he did not like the Amaryllis and the voyage
began to bore him by the time he reached the South Pacific, he took
time to thoroughly cruise New Zealand and South-west Pacific
waters, which had seldom been done, and he was the first to cruise
extensively through the East Indies. His seamanship, flawless
passages that included plotting great circle courses even near the
equator and boldness of decision make him one of the greatest of
all small-boat voyagers. As the Amaryllis made for the sea, the
burgee of the Royal Cruising Club flew from her masthead. Guests
and crew aboard included Charles L. Prowse, a RCC member, his
brother, John M. Prowse, and A. D. (David) Craig, a young Irishman
who had responded to an advertisement from Italy. Muhlhauser had
also signed on a young fisherman to go as far as New Zealand, who
turned out to be a dud and had to be bought off with a month's pay
in order to get rid of him even before they left England. Charles
Prowse was an experienced yachtsman; his brother, John, who was
not, volunteered to be cook. Off Ushant, they were becalmed, but
the passage to Spain took only five days, and gave them an
opportunity to shake down their gear and routine. They left Vigo on
September 17 for Funchal, Madeira, and on this leg experienced a
violent series of squalls, easily weathered, which proved to be the
last bad weather experienced before Amaryllis reached Tahiti, 8,500
miles away. In Funchal, they took on fresh fruits, dined at the
Palace Hotel, and made the hair-raising toboggan ride down the
cobbled street on as led piloted by two elderly men. From there,
they sailed to Las Palmas, where they obtained Greenwich time from
a British warship and loaded aboard more fresh fruits. Leaving Las
Palmas, David Craig came down with a virus, and unable to beat it
back they put into Santa Cruz, Tenerife, to see a doctor. After a
short visit, they departed for the West Indies. A few miles out,
John Prowse came down with the same virus. Muhlhauser consulted the
Ship Medical Guide, and the only thing he could find with the same
symptoms was beriberi. They decided it was the same mild virus that
David had caught. Landfall was made on Barbados, and twenty days
out of Tenerife they put into Carlisle Bay off Bridgetown. After
the formalities of customs, health, and harbour fees, they settled
down for a short stay. John left the yacht here, finding work on a
vessel going to the United States. Muhlllauser tried to recruit a
crewman to take his place, including a convict the prison warden
wanted to get rid of, but in the end found a bright lad from a
Venezuelan schooner, named Stephane, whom Muhlhauser described as
"90 per cent white, but for his woolly hair would pass anywhere,
except perhaps in America." Stephane could write but not speak
English, although he could speak both French and Spanish, which
Muhlhauser attributed to the fact that the lad was "un peu
catliolique, un peu protestant." He was quick to learn and became a
faithful if somewhat erratic member of the crew. They stayed a
month in Trinidad, where they were entertained by the local society
and diplomatic corps. Muhlhauser had to discharge James, a native
boy he had also signed on, who turned out to be a trouble-maker who
had the cunning to know something of his "rights." Muhlhauser had
to buy him off, too, and send him home first-class on a steamer.
The Amaryllis continued a leisurely cruise of the West Indies,
during which time David joined his wife in Jamaica and left the
ship. Charles Prowse had already taken his departure. So now
Muhlhauser had only Stephane to help him with the big yacht. A
broken boom caused by a gybe, and a fouled propeller delayed them
in Kingston. A San Blas Indian named Sam was taken on here upon the
recommendation of the local sail maker. Sam could speak no English
and only enough Spanish to quarrel incessantly with Stephane. On
March 4, they departed for Colon, went through the usual
formalities, and made the canal transit. Muhlhauser reported a
delightful visit here with the consular corps and the American
colony. Several days were spent at Balboa, taking on stores and
getting clearances for the Galapagos and Marquesas. The well-known
Ecuadorian red tape was frustrating, but Muhlhauser was determined
to visit the "Darwin" islands (made famous by Charles Darwin of the
Beagle), influenced by Ralph Stock's fascinating account of his
visit the year before. On April 9, they crossed the equator and
celebrated with a Christmas pudding sent by Muhlhauser's sister,
and an extra issue of jam, which the boys ate like candy. They
spent a short time in the Galapagos, just long enough to take on
water, and then departed on the 3,057-mile leg to the Marquesas.
The time passed quickly, but as Muhlhauser wrote: "A small
sailing-ship wants as much looking after as a harem, and there was
always something to do about the decks." The only break in the
routine otherwise was the constant bickering of Sam and Stephane.
On May 10, they came to anchor under the lee of Ua Huka and the
next day sailed into Nuku Hiva. Here Muhlhauser was greeted by the
legendary Bob McKittrick, and made the acquaintance of the famous
Nuku Hiva no-no fly. A pleasant time was had with the local colony,
which included beachcombers, American botanists, and French
officials. In Tahiti, Muhlhauser met a broad-gauge American named
Frank N. Abercrombie, whom he took a liking to, and who joined the
ship at various times in the South Pacific. Muhlhauser was also
astounded and somewhat disturbed that the British consul in Papeete
was an American. "Why this should be so, when there are plenty of
suitable British about, seems strange," he wrote. Considerable time
was spent in Moorea with friends, including Captain Gilmour, an RAF
ace who had thirty-four German airplanes to his record, and who had
escaped after the war to the South Seas to live in seclusion with a
Chinese servant. Muhlhauser did not enjoy his stay at Rarotonga,
mostly because of the noisy natives who pestered him. In Nuku
Alofa, he came upon a piano which he said had once been aboard the
Amaryllis before he owned her. At Suva, he met another local
personality often mentioned by voyagers in the 1920s, the obliging
harbormaster, Mr. Twenty men. Here Muhlhauser also encountered his
first newspaper reporters, whom he despised. One, a Mr. Able, rowed
out to interview him, and although Muhlhauser told him nothing, "he
had made quite a long article out of it." He goes into great detail
about the famed German raider, Count Felix von Luckner,, who ended
his career in these parts. On September 9, his friend Abercrombie
showed up on the steamer and joined the Amaryllis as cook. They
stopped for a visit at New Caledonia, where they were "depressed"
by Noumea. At Sydney, after a rough passage, Abercrombie told
George he wouldn't take a million dollars for the experience, and
wouldn't do it again for another million. Both the men fell in
readily with the social whirl of Sydney, and received much
attention from the press and newsreels. Stephane and Sam saw
themselves on the screen for the first time to their delight and
Muhlhauser's disgust. Here Muhlhauser met an old Q-ship comrade and
suffered an attack of homesickness He was now fed up with his ship
and the voyage and tried to sell Amaryllis. Failing this, he sailed
for New Zealand and spent two pleasant months cruising the coast.
The Tasman Sea crossing was a nasty one, and Christmas Day was
spent hove-to. Again he advertised Amaryllis for sale, and finding
no takers for a forty-year-old ship, he had no alternative but to
sail her home. There were three possible routes: westward and north
of Australia, via the islands of the East Indies, and around Cape
Horn He chose the exotic East Indies, waters that were not
well-charted and through which few yachts had ever gone. I Sam left
the ship in New Zealand, and in his place came aboard a Niue
islander named Pinimake or "Joe" for short. Joe did not get along
with Stephane even as well as Sam, so Muhlhauser took on a man
named C. R. Tadgell of Melbourne, who wanted passage home to
England. He was a man of twenty-five and experienced on sailing
dinghies and as it turned out, he was an agreeable companion.
Moreover, Tadgell brought along some eighty admiralty charts. After
four months in New Zealand, the Amaryllis departed, stopping again
at New Caledonia, on her way to New Guinea, New Britain, the
Solomons, Java Sea, Timor, Singapore, and Penang. This intricate
leg of thousands of miles was made in typical flawless fashion. It
was especially enjoyable to Muhlhauser, who was fascinated by the
region and the people. Tadgell and the boys fell ill several times
with various diseases, but if Muhlhauser was distressed, he never
hinted at it in his journals. In some backwater areas, formerly
under German control, he found people who did not even know the war
was over. Frequent stops were made for sightseeing, and Muhlhauser
proved to be a fair-to-good photographer. From Bali, they went to
Batavia, then across to Sumatra, sailed up Banka Strait to
Singapore, then through the Malacca Strait past the tip of Sumatra
at Sabang, and stopped at the Nicobar Islands. From here,
Muhlhauser felt at last they were on the homeward leg. He began
worrying about his business, and how to sell the ship. The crew now
included a Lascar, Abdul Rahman, hired for $25 a month and homeward
passage; and a man named Enden, who soon resigned in a huff over
one of Muhlhauser's candid remarks. A ketch or schooner, Muhlhauser
noted in his journals, would be more suited to the tropics. The
gaff yawl, he conceded, was the worst type for a voyage of this
kind. At Sabang, he checked his chronometer with the captain of a
Dutch ship, and found an error of only two seconds. At Colombo,
Ceylon, they took on provisions, and Muhlhauser met another Q-ship
comrade, now the pilot of a tug. The hull was scrubbed and routine
repairs made. Muhlhauser found Aden, on the coast of South Arabia,
to be a fascinating combination of Moorish and Oriental culture.
The passage up the Red Sea was a difficult one, with head winds and
uncharted reefs. At Port Sudan, they restocked and enjoyed the
local hospitality. On March 29, they left Suez and proceeded up the
canal, stopping at the midway point of Ismailia, where Muhlhauser
and Tadgell left the ship for a visit to Cairo and the pyramids,
and spent some time at the yacht club in Alexandria. Returning to
the ship, they went on through into the Mediterranean after pausing
again at Alexandria for more party-going. The thirty-day passage
through the Red Sea is considered, even today, as a most remarkable
one, and by now Muhlhauser was considered a celebrity in yachting
circles. Before leaving Alexandria, he had the ship's bottom
coppered, and accepted a life membership in the Royal Yacht Club of
Egypt. He inspected the Boy Scouts and Girl Guides at ceremonies as
the band played "God Save the King." On April 22, he departed with
a large escort, including the Scouts who raised their oars in
salute. He had taken on another crew member, a man named Horowitz,
who was soon discharged. Following a quarrel with Stephane at
Malta, Hashim, a new recruit, also wanted to leave, but was
reconciled. Stephane then tried to resign and even left the ship,
but returned later. Another new man named Galea came aboard.
"Galea," Muhlhauser wrote in his rock-ribbed Empire Tory style, "is
shaping up very well. It is a great thing to have a white man
forward; natives are all very well in their way, but a white man.
is best." He stopped at Cagliari Harbor, Italy, for sail repairs.
It was now 750miles to Gibraltar, and 1,070 miles to Dartmouth. He
was getting anxious. A stop was made at Minorca. Then came
Gibraltar and lunch with the Admiral and members of the RCC and a
visit to a Moorish castle. At Vigo, Spain, a stop was made after a
rough passage past Portugal. At 7 A. M., on July 6, land appeared
out of the mist. The next day, the Amaryllis entered Dartmouth
harbour and moored at the yacht club, ending the long voyage around
the world. Muhlhauser's arrival was met with quiet British reserve.
Not a single reporter was there to interview him. He was immensely
relieved. The last entry in his journals was: "Here not a soul has
taken the slightest notice. It is delightful. smile when I think of
the ruses I planned to avoid reporters. This is areal homecoming to
dear old casual England." He did not live to finish his book. It
ends in the East Indies. There were some knotty business affairs to
take care of. For many weeks, he had the feeling that all was not
well, that his time was running out. Once home was reached, he
began to go downhill rapidly. A friend, e. Keble Chatterton, saw
him on the Amaryllis in August and reported that Muhlhauser had
aged ten years in three. Then he had to enter a hospital for an
operation. Not long after he died. He was buried, as he would have
wished it, with the White Ensign, under which he had served so
well, and the Blue Ensign, which he had flown from the Amaryllis's
mizzen around the world. These two flags, Chatterton said later,
symbolized Muhlhauser's life. His book was finished by his sister,
who edited down the voluminous journals to fit the publication
limits. Always aloof and uncompromising, with rather Blimpish views
of social and political matters and a somewhat condescending manner
toward those below his station, he was, however, a man who all his
life had one overwhelming passion, and that was for the sea.



Hi Jinks on the Speejacks.







Man was never meant to dwell for a year and a half in
a world measuring 98 feet by 16 feet, and if he sets out to do so
he must be prepared to pay a price for the happy memories which
will be his reward for the foolhardiness.(l) As THE DECADE OF THE
1920s BEGAN, THE WORLD WAS Still adjusting to the post-Armistice
economy and social upheaval, if not to peace. In the United States,
Red anarchists were being deported by the shipload from Ellis
Island. Troops were deployed along the Mexican border as Americans
were being killed by Villistas. President Wilson had come home from
Versailles broken in health and inspirit by double-dealing and with
less to show for his efforts than the defeated but truculent enemy.
Elsewhere, violence continued in Germany and Switzerland, where
Reds were fomenting riot and revolution, and a permanent League of
Nations had been empowered to maintain liberty and justice forever.
Insulin, discovered by Canadian doctors, made possible the
treatment of diabetes for the first time. Captain John Alcock and
Lieutenant Arthur W. Brown flew non-stop across the Atlantic in a
Vickers-Vimy from Newfoundland to Ireland, most of the time "upside
down" in a heavy fog, making the 1,980 miles in 16 hours and 12
minutes. It was the decade of the Flappers, rum runners in the dry
United States, bow ties and Bear cats, Hemingway and Fitzgerald,
speak easies and short skirts, Charleston and runaway inflation,
shortages of everything but bathtub gin, barnstorming
thrill-seekers in war-surplus Jennies and of circumnavigators in
small ships. Joshua Slocum and John Voss had already done their
thing. Jack and Charmian London had already abandoned their Snark
in the South Pacific and gone back to their own paradise in Mill
Valley. Ralph and Mabel Stock and their friend, Steve, were on
their way in the piano equipped Dream Ship. The quiet martinet, G.
H. P. Muhlhauser, was about to embark in his Amaryllis. Puckish
Conor O'Brien was having his Saoirse finished at Baltimore in
Ireland, even as the Civil War was ending. Captain Harry Pidgeon
had completed Islander on a Los Angeles harbour tide flat and was
getting ready for his world trip by making a shakedown cruise to
Hawaii and back. In New York City, the summer heat wave of 1921
continued fiercely into August, breaking all records, drying up
reservoirs. The first automatic telephones were being installed.
Herbert Hoover made a speech in Washington that was heard and seen
in New York on an experimental A. T.&T. apparatus called
"television," but commercial use of it was doubted by many experts
in the industry. On August 21 a vessel named the Speejacks departed
New York with a crew of eleven men and one woman, outbound on what
was one of the most astonishing and unusual, if not entirely
arduous circumnavigations . Speejacks had been built by
Consolidated Shipbuilding Company of Morris Heights for a wealthy
Cleveland and Chicago industrialist and sportsman named Albert Y.
Gowen and his wife, Jean, a charming and outgoing Texas beauty.
Speejacks2 was the fifth yacht of this name built for Gowen, each
one a little larger and more elaborate. She was built of wood, with
teak decks and coppered bottom, 98 feet overall by 17 feet wide and
drawing only 6 feet of water. A typical J. P. Morgan type of yacht,
she had a straight stem, rounded fantail, single dummy stack coming
out of the deck house, a full-length awning, and a mast on which a
steadying sail could be set. Speejacks was powered by two 250
horsepower Winton gasoline engines, consumed about 2 gallons a mile
at cruising speed of 8 knots, although she had a top speed of 14
knots. Her fuel capacity was 5,000gallons and Gowen had arranged
for fuel dumps at strategic points around the world. The problem
was that Speejacks had a safe cruising range of only about 2,000
miles and some of the ocean passages were nearly 4,000 miles long.
But for a man like Gowen, this was just another little challenge to
be accepted. The yacht reflected Gowen's nature. Virtually a mini
ocean liner she was a self-contained little world, equipped not
only with the most modern internal combustion engines, but with
inter cabin telephones, an elaborate wireless communications
system, electric heating, lighting, refrigeration, cooking, and
ship handling machinery. In addition to the usual life-saving
equipment, there was a large raft mounted on the deck house top,
and two small boats including a New England dory. Provisions for
months at sea were stored aboard, including fresh meat, fish, and
vegetables in the freezers and coolers. Every possible item of
luxury, convenience, and emergency was aboard including two World
War I machine guns in case they were attacked by pirates. The
Gowens occupied one of the two luxurious cabins aft; the other was
taken by a party of guests that included Ira (Jay) J. Ingraham and
Bernard (Burney) F. Rogers, Jr., both of Chicago. Ingraham was a
professional motion-picture photographer who recorded the voyage on
100,000 feet of film. Rogers was an accomplished amateur
photographer and a friend of the Gowens. In Australia, another
guest came aboard, Dale Collins, a friend of a friend of the Gowens
who became the expedition's official chronicler, equipped with
endless enthusiasm and admiration for the Gowens, if not with much
writing talent. The crew included Cal, the Australian wireless
operator; Oscar, assistant to the chief engineer, Jack, who had
also supervised construction of Speejacks; the navigator, Cap, also
an Australian; Bert, the moon-faced Belgian cook, who was afflicted
most of the time with seasickness; and Louis, a French sailor gone
native on the beach in Tahiti where they picked him up as a
deckhand. For the first half of the voyage, the captain was Jack
Lewis, who even performed a marriage ceremony (of doubtful
legality) aboard ship. The sea tracks of Speejacks, as Collins
called them, took the yacht from New York to Panama via Jamaica;
from Balboa to Tahiti, Fiji, Samoa, Noumea, Australia, New Guinea,
the Solomons, New Britain, the Admiralty and Hermit Islands, Spice
Islands, Celebes, Java, Singapore, Seychelles, the Red Sea, Cairo,
and Spain; thence across the Atlantic by the southern route to the
West Indies, Miami, and home to New York. Flying the burgee of the
Cleveland Yacht Club, Speejacks motored34,000 miles and consumed
73,000 gallons of gasoline costing from 31cents to $1.24 a gallon
to become the first motorboat in history to circumnavigate . The
run to Jamaica was uneventful, although they just missed a
hurricane. At Panama, they encountered another and larger yacht,
the Aloha, owned by Commodore Arthur Curtis James of New York, also
making a famous circumnavigation. Alongside the Aloha, Speejacks
looked like a tender. The canal transit was made without
difficulty. In Panama, a Peruvian oil magnate tried to court Jean,
whom he thought was Gowen's daughter. Once through the canal and
tied up at the Balboa Yacht Club, their first problem faced them
the 4,000-mile passage to Tahiti with no refuelling stops. How was
this to be accomplished? By obtaining a tow, of course. Gowen
arranged to have the U. S. steamship Eastern Queen take them in tow
so they would not have to burn any gasoline until they got within
range of a supply. Speejacks thus could also claim the longest tow
of its kind in history. A 10-inch Manila hauser, forming a sling or
cradle around the entire ship, was used. This was attached to a
6-inch towing cable. Although Speejacks was a superbly designed and
built yacht, she was tender and quick in a seaway. Under tow, she
was even worse. The3,400 mile tow was a nightmare from the start.
Everyone was seasick almost continuously, and no one became
accustomed to the awful motion. Cooking was virtually impossible.
Meals became mere snacks grabbed with one hand while hanging on
with the other, eaten merely to keep alive. At one point during
some rough weather, the Eastern Queen sent over a crew to adjust
the rope cradle. They were overcome by seasickness and the
Speejacks crew had to finish the Job. They crossed the equator on
October 3, during cold, squally weather. A week later, a wireless
message was intercepted with the news that Speejacks had been lost
at sea. The news made headlines all over the world and caused much
consternation at home. The Eastern Queen dispatched a signal that
all was well. About eighteen days out, the water supply ran low and
the crew was limited to a gallon a day. On the twenty-first day,
the Eastern Queen notified Speejacks on the wireless that she was
about to release the tow rope and make for Takaroa. The Winton
engines were started, and the Speejacks got underway on her own,
hoping for an easy hundred-mile run to replenish water tanks. Only
twenty gallons of distilled battery water remained on the yacht.
But, at midnight, the rudder cable broke and an emergency tiller
was rigged. In the morning, Takaroa appeared on the horizon. The
party found much hospitality here, but no water. They were
entertained with dancing, singing, and a roast pig. Among the
visitors was the famous schooner Roberta and Captain Winnie
Brander. Burney Rogers and Jean demonstrated the latest Broadway
dance steps on the beach under Speejacks's electric lights, to the
tune of the latest music on the gramophone records. The 250 miles
to Tahiti were made without water. There the captain took time to
marry a couple. The bridegroom was the father of a well-known
American baseball player, and the bride the divorced wife of a
local gentleman who also was the best man at the wedding and gave
the bride away. The reason for the shipboard wedding was French
law, which prohibited remarriage within six months. After the
wedding, a huge party was given for everyone at the home of the
ex-husband. Speejacks left Tahiti for Pago Pago on the same day
that 200townspeople gathered to watch a Chinese being beheaded,
which rounded out the entertainment during their stay there. The
1,300-mile passage to Samoa was a rough one, during which green
water was taken over the ship and the electric system drowned out
temporarily. The next leg took them to Fiji and past Good Hope
Island, otherwise known as the Tin Can Island. In Fiji, everyone
went sightseeing in earnest. During the eleven days there, they
spent ten days on a canoe trip up the Wainibuka River, each night
stopping at a native village and eating native food. They witnessed
the fire walkers of Bequa, dined on turtle flippers, drank kava,
and were entertained by native chiefs who had been educated in
Europe. Noumea, the capital of New Caledonia, came next, after an
800-mile rough passage, with the crew landing on New Year's Day.
Here they found Jack London's Snark, now a dirty and neglected
island trader. The party noted that the island was overrun with
deer, which were hunted wholesale. The government even paid a
bounty on them. The next stop was Australia, where Dale Collins
joined the cruise. From Sydney, the yacht meandered along the coast
of Queensland for a thousand miles. Many stops were made to explore
ashore where they met hermits and aborigines, and beachcombers on
the famous Dunk Island. On March 12, they turned through Cook
Passage and headed for New Guinea, making Port Moresby their first
landfall. Here they all joined in adventures among the pearl
divers, and visited savages living among the mangroves, missionary
stations, and sticky Australian plantations. Up the coastline of
Papua, they cruised, stopping to fish and explore. Leaving New
Guinea waters, they sailed for the Trobriands through unmarked and
uncharted reefs. After two days, they reached these "isles of
pearls," a romantic, lovely, and mystical paradise guarded by reefs
and great sharks. They reached Rabaul in New Britain at Easter. At
Maron, north of the Admiralty Islands, they celebrated the
twenty-fifth anniversary of the Anzacs at Gallipoli with four
ex-soldiers aboard to help them. The party was held in the tropical
palace, built by the German Pacific millionaire, Rudolph Wahlen, in
pre-war days. Next came Hollandia, the cosmopolitan city in the
Dutch New Guineas of the South west Pacific." During their visit,
the Bird of Paradise boom was on, and these gorgeous birds were
being hunted down and exploited. Two pounds each was the going
price for these beautiful golden-brown and rare creatures. Many of
the Dutch colonials they met had not seen Europe or their homes for
more than thirty years, but still held on rigidly to their
"civilized" old country customs. For the trip to Ambon on the
island of Ceram, they had a fuel supply of only 2,080 gallons the
exact amount calculated to reach their destination without
refuelling. They tried to get a tow from a Dutch ship, but were
quoted a price of £500. Running on one engine to save fuel, they
started out. On the eighth day, they reached Ambon with a margin of
only 100 gallons of fuel left. Here, for the first time, they
entered a different world one of spices; Malays in bright sarongs;
Arabs in gold-topped, round white hatchs; bearded Indians; Chinese
riding bicycles in their "pajamas" ;bullock carts, and a river of
humanity with all the smells of the ancient Orient. Among these
odours, Collins commented, were those of spices, drying fish and
smoke, and the "distinctive smell of coloured peoples." Here they
found the Dutch masters, living in the colonial splendor of three
hundred years of rule the social routine of afternoon siestas,
evening drives in the country, whist clubs, drinking beer and gin
at the clubs, dances and concerts, entertaining on the wide
verandas of their baronial cottages, dining late at nine or ten
o'clock. They found the Dutch colonials to be great eaters,
starting at six A. M. with a breakfast of sausage, snacks of cold
meat, spiced titbits; later, riz tafel or rice table was served at
midday, with dozens of native boys waiting upon them carrying
plates of stewed meats, curry, salted and smoked fish, boiled fowl,
chutneys, bread made from prawns and batter, spices that burned
like hot coals. In the evening came another riz tafel, and then the
main banquet. Next came the Celebes, the great whirlpools of the
Malay Straits, and a visit to the sultan of the fairy kingdom of
Bouton, the Portuguese colony of Makassar where the richest man was
a Malay who lived in native fashion although he owned a fine home
and the greatest landowner was a Chinese whose father had arrived
there as a coolie. The Dutch, they found, were the merchants,
importers, and ex-porters, and the Chinese were the middlemen and
the gamblers. The natives were the producers. Next came Bali, with
its lovely bare-breasted women, where much time was spent ashore
exploring and enjoying the local scene. Then they headed for Java
and at Surabaja they missed their mail because of the Dutch law
which did not permit holding mail more than thirty days. They did
find a few registered packets waiting which had just arrived,
however. The crew and guests of the Speejacks were glad to leave
this noisy, greedy, raucous commercial port, but first the yacht
had to be dry docked, re coppered, fumigated and the engine
over-hauled. In spite of frustrations with incompetent workers and
broken promises, they accomplished this but only with the
influence, financial resources, and energies of the owner. While
the work was going on, they visited the health resorts in the
mountains and made train trips to inland cities. Gowen, the
financier, marvelled at the huge profits of the sugar barons. Some
plantations made three hundred percent a year; an average profit
return was fifty percent. The party also took in Singapore in the
Straits Settlements, and a motor trip was made to Batavia. When
Speejacks sailed again, she was spotless in gleaming white, her
cockroaches were gone, a bent propeller shaft had been
straightened, and the valves ground on the Wintons. "You leave Java
behind," Collins wrote, "with a feeling that, in company with the
rest of the Orient, there is a growing unrest here. Gandhi's
preachers from India have made their appearance, and there is much
talk of Java for the Javanese. It is the same problem that Britain
is facing, but the Dutch have neither the power nor the prestige of
Britain with which to stem the tide. They have no easy task in the
management of this small island with a population of 35million, but
they seem to be fair and far-sighted rulers. "The Gowens had hoped
to go from Colombo to the romantic Seychelles, where the Vacuum Oil
Company had agreed to dump fuel supplies, but at the last minute no
ships were available. After weeks of uncertainty, a sailing
schooner was dispatched from Mauritius with fuel supplies, and they
were able to cross the Indian Ocean before the monsoon season. They
sailed out through the Banka Straits into the China Sea without
Bert, the Belgian cook, who couldn’t take the seasickness any
longer and left in Singapore. That night they crossed the equator
for the second time, played a concert on the gramophone over their
wireless to the shore stations listening, and entered the crowded
shipping lanes filled with lumbering junks, fleets of sampans, and
ships of all flags. Much as they disliked some of the colonial
ports, they spent much time visiting and being entertained by the
Chinese millionaires of Singapore. They called at Sumatra, the port
of Belawan Deli, again finding the Dutch colonials to be a strange
bunch just as have other voyagers in small vessels since then. But
Sumatra was clean, orderly, and prosperous for the Dutch, if not
the natives. From here, Speejacks returned to Singapore and Batavia
for supplies and fuel. They took aboard 3,200 gallons of gasoline
and carried 300 cases on deck, making a total of 6,200 gallons for
the 3,100 miles of ocean they must cross. Five tons of water went
into the tanks and the pantries were jammed with food. A large
crowd saw them off, and on board were three new passengers:
Fleurette Finnigan, Peggy O'Neill, and Michael three monkeys given
them by friends. Also aboard was Charlie, a Chinese cook who
replaced Bert. Starting out running on one engine to conserve fuel,
they found that they could make six knots this way. A strong
south-east trade wind helped them on the way, but the seas were on
their quarter and at times the wind and waves were boisterous. Then
they rigged a steadying sail. Chasing the sun, they headed across
the Indian Ocean. The new pets aboard became increasingly annoying,
and after much debate the monkeys were chloroformed and their
bodies committed to the sea. The days and weeks passed. They
averaged about 175 miles a day. In the Seychelles, they found their
shipment of fuel waiting. After a short stay here, they continued
to the Red Sea, stopping at Aden to explore ashore. At Port Sudan,
they stopped to refuel again, and then spent eleven days making the
1,400-mile passage, burning 4,700gallons of fuel. With a pilot,
they passed through the Suez Canal to Port Said; then it was on to
Alexandria, where the party made a fast visit to Cairo and visited
the pyramids. In the Mediterranean, they visited Greece, where
Gowen threw a party for seven that cost only $3.86. In the Corinth
Canal, that ancient slot built in A. D. 67, they went aground and
nearly met with disaster. But they found the Adriatic blue and
beautiful, and passed Scylla and Charybdis without seeing any
monsters. At Naples, A. Y. bought a Fiat at a bargain price, and
while the yacht proceeded to Marseilles, he, Jean, and Jay motored
via Rome, Genoa, and the Riviera. At Monte Carlo, A. Y., the
high-roller, began losing. He was implored to stop, but he kept
betting on 35 and 26, the latter because it was the Broadway
address of the Standard Oil Company. Finally, number 26 began
winning. A. Y. doubled his bets. The bank notes on the number began
to pile up. Next he played 35 again, and again the bank notes began
to pile up. At that moment, when spectators who had crowded around
to watch the action thought he would goon to break the bank, the
Yankee millionaire exercised his unique instincts and quit. He had
won enough to pay for the car and the entire European portion of
the voyage. A call was made at Barcelona, where A. Y. and Jean were
horrified at the killing of bulls in the bullfights, although the
matadors, including Del Monte, the idol of the period, were
personally presented to the Gowens. From Spain, they went to
Gibraltar, stopping to entertain the men of the U. S. S.
Pittsburgh, which was in port. Then the course was joyously set for
home, with a rough run to the Canaries, during which the Speejacks
was again reported lost at sea. The 1,500-mile run to the Cape
Verde Islands was made in the worst gale of the entire voyage.
There 6,000 gallons of fuel were put aboard. Fortunately, the
crossing was a mild one, what with the huge deck load they carried.
The 2,600-mile run to Puerto Rico proved to be easy. At San Juan,
the yacht tied up to American docks for the first time since Pago
Pago. They picked up hundreds of letters and telegrams from friends
and family, and then continued on to Miami, which they had not seen
for sixteen months. As far back as New Guinea it had been decided
that Thanksgiving would be spent in America, and the timetable had
that in mind. At Gibraltar, A. Y. had cabled a friend, Carl G.
Fisher, offering to bet that Speejacks would arrive within an hour
of 10 A. M. on Thanksgiving Day. Fisher declined to wager. The
yacht actually arrived at 11:15 A. M. A large fleet turned out to
welcome Speejacks to the Flamingo Dock. Sirens, whistles, and flags
flying greeted the voyagers. The thousand-mile run uphill to New
York was made in heavy and bitter cold weather, but they arrived on
December 11, again receiving a tumultuous welcome. A. Y. was heard
to remark: "I wouldn't have missed it for any-thing, but I wouldn't
do it again for a king's ransom!" Jay had taken 93,000 feet of
film, all but 300 of which was considered good footage. Total
mileage was 34,000; total fuel, 73,000gallons. The Winton engines
performed flawlessly, requiring only valve grinding. Replacement
parts included only one leather washer, costing 15 cents. As
Speejacks lay at the New York Yacht Club dock, her guest book was
full of names from more than a hundred exotic ports, and her bright
work showed the effects of sun and sea from three oceans. How much
did the voyage cost? A. Y. remained close-mouthed about this. All
he would say was that it cost a great deal more than he expected.
But he could afford it. Taking a vessel of this sort around the
world in those times, in spite of his resources, was a remarkable
feat, and it was surprising that so little difficulty was
encountered. The voyage of the Speejacks was important, not only
because of this, but for the era she represented, which was coming
to an end in the aftermath of World War I. Moreover, she proved
that you don't have to be a penniless dreamer or a drop-out from
conventional society to sail around the world in your personal
dream boat. Even millionaires can do it, and have fun, too.



. The FARMER WO WENT TO SEA







The Islander was my first attempt at building a sail
boat, but I don't suppose there ever was an amateur-built craft
that so nearly fulfilled the dream of her owner, or that a landsman
ever came to weaving a magic carpet of the sea. WITH THE COMING IN
OF THE NEW YEAR 1917, the quiet harbor of Los Angeles lay
peacefully in the early morning fog; the delicate scents of the
land and of the fresh orange crop and of the eucalyptus groves
mingled with the more pungent smells of the tide flats now
momentarily bare. The sound of a church bell came faintly across
from the direction of Long Beach. A tuna clipper moved out of San
Pedro. A couple of yachts drifted out with the tide, heading for
Catalina Island. Although a terrible war gripped Europe and much of
the world, America was not yet in it; even so, a number of defense
industries, including new shipyards, were already operating in the
Los Angeles area in anticipation of United States participation. On
this particular Sunday, however, peace lay over the land and
waterfront so heavy that it almost seemed tangible. Most industries
and the docks were shut down. The only sound was a steady ring of
an adze striking its cutting blows on a huge Douglas fir timber.
The man working so industriously this Sunday morning was a Quaker,
although not an outwardly practising one, and he did not consider
what he was doing as working on Sunday. He was building his dream
ship. A small, wiry man with thin sandy hair and blue eyes, he had
come down to Los Angeles harbour from the Sequoia country, where he
had been operating a photo business for the tourist trade, to find
work in the defence effort. The tourist trade was bad enough in
summer, but in winter, with war clouds hovering, there was no money
in it. So he sold out the business, and with the proceeds of a
small farm he had inherited, he packed up and came down out of the
High Sierras to the big city. He was forty-five years old, a
bachelor without family ties, and behind him lay a colourful and
even adventurous life that belied his modest and unassuming
manners. Essentially, Harry Pidgeon was always his own man who all
his life had done just about everything he felt like except sail to
the romantic islands of the world in his own ship. A few days
before, he had rented a lot on the beach and set about to fulfil
that oversight. At the moment, a casual visitor even from Pidgeon's
home state of Iowa where most of southern California at that time
came from would have considered him just another nut on the beach.
Nearby, across the channel on the Terminal Island side, a "coloured
Moses," as the locals called him, was building an ark in which to
transport his followers to Liberia, the size of the ark being
regulated by the amount of donations that came in. As funds
continue to come, the ark continued to increase in size until it
was now two stories high, covered with windows through one of which
a stove-pipe emitted smoke from a cooking fire on this Sunday morn.
A beachcomber in a nearby shack was working on a vessel which would
use an electric motor to generate power, run by a windmill on deck.
The harbour was an interesting place with fascinating people and
projects going on, and there was no lack of friendly visitors and
onlookers, many of whom volunteered advice gratuitously. It was a
happy place to live and carry out one's dreams, but Harry Pidgeon,
the individualist, needed neither advice nor help. He was
accustomed to being alone and doing things his own way. Born in
1874 on a farm in Iowa, he did not see salt water until he went to
California at age eighteen. None of his ancestors had ever been
seafaring people, and as far as he knew they had always been dirt
farmers. After several dull years on a ranch, during which he had
built a canoe but had no place to use it, he headed for Alaska with
another young farmer named Dan Williamson. Alaska was still a place
of mystery and adventure, and the famed Gold Rush had not yet
started. All he knew about the territory he learned from Lieutenant
Schwatka's expedition in Along the Great River of Alaska. With Dan,
Pidgeon shipped out to the landing below Chilkoot Pass, joined a
party of prospectors going over, and on the shores of Marsh Lake, a
source of the Yukon River, he and Dan whipsawed some planks from a
spruce tree and built a boat. With no experience on water at all,
they paddled out of the lake and shot the rapids in Miles Canyon,
where they found others portaging. Next came Five Finger Rapids,
where one of the party they joined, an ex-sailor named Peter
Lorentzen, drowned. Harry and Dan rescued the others and took
Peter's partner, Henry, to Circle City, the new mining town. That
fall, after many adventures on the Yukon River, the two young
farmers reached the mouth at St. Michael's Island and took passage
on a freighter, the Bertha, for California. Back on the farm in
Iowa, Harry found he could not settle down again. He went back to
Alaska and spent several years exploring and hunting, and taking
pictures with his camera, which was a hobby that the turned into a
business. He built several boats, one of which was a sailboat in
which he explored the islands of the Panhandle section. Later, he
made a trip to the old homestead in Iowa, became interested in the
Mississippi's possibilities, went to Minneapolis and built a
houseboat below St. Anthony Falls, and spent a year floating down
to New Orleans. Abandoning the flat boat at Port Eads, he returned
to California and spent the next few years farming and operating a
photo business in the Sierras. In his mind, he could not forget his
dream to sail to faraway islands. When Thomas Fleming Day, the
legendary editor of Rudder, and his staff developed the Sea Bird,
and its variations the Naiad and Sea goer, Pidgeon recognized his
dream ship immediately. He sent for the plans, which were in a
booklet called How To Build a Cruising Yawl. The lines-and offsets
for all three yawls were included, so he borrowed ideas from each
of them and added a few of his own. The finished result, which he
named Islander, was out-wardly the , with the deep keel containing
1,250 pounds of cast iron attached to heavy timbers that formed an
enormously strong backbone. She was yawl-rigged, 34 feet overall,
10 feet 9 inches beam, and drew 5 feet of water with no load. She
was rigged with 630square feet of canvas and had no motor, which
Pidgeon did not want and could not afford. Completed, the Islander
had cost $1,000 and 18months of hard labour. For the wartime years,
Pidgeon lived aboard his yawl and short coast wise cruises,
meanwhile studying celestial navigation from a textbook, Navigation
by Harold Jacoby. After the war, a yachtsman friend invited him to
sail to Hawaii, which seemed like an ideal way to get some
practical ocean experience. Leaving Islander with a friend, Pidgeon
joined the other yacht. Like Slocum, the men took aboard a box of
ripe plums which they ate as they sailed out. When clear of land,
they encountered a strong gale and heavy seas and the effects of
the ripe plums. Unlike Slocum, who had the pilot of the Pinta
aboard, the owner and crew quickly lost enthusiasm for Hawaii. The
owner turned around and sailed back. This experience convinced
Pidgeon that the single-handed sailor was better off. Sometime
later, he decided to sail Islander to Hawaii, and did so in
twenty-five days, during which he experienced the exhilaration of
running down the trades, and the beauty of the open sea in all its
moods. It gave him the needed experience in manning the ship
singlehandedly and put to use his studies in navigation. But he was
sea weary when he got to Honolulu and thought twice about beating
back against the trade winds. After an extended stay, he departed
via the northern circle route with a friend, an undertaker's son
named Earl Brooks, also from California. They made the passage in
forty-three days, during which Pidgeon became thoroughly familiar
with handling his yawl in all conditions of sea and weather. At
noon on November 18, 1921, Pidgeon departed Los Angeles harbor
alone in Islander, bound for the Marquesas. He had laid aboard
enough staples to last a year, with plenty of space left over.
Aboard were beans, peas, rice, dried fruits, sugar, and bacon. For
bread, Pidgeon carried wheat and corn which he ground into flour
with a hand mill. All these were kept in air-tight containers to
exclude moisture and insects. He also had a large supply of canned
salmon and milk, as well as fresh potatoes, onions, and garden
vegetables and other foods. On the first leg, Pidgeon ran before a
mountainous sea and a gale, but then reached the trade winds belt
and enjoyed fine sailing. On December 21, he crossed the equator,
and at 3:30 P. M. on December30, he sighted Ua Huka Island, and
soon after dropped the hook at Nuku Hiva, forty-two days from Los
Angeles. A student of Melville and Porter, Pidgeon was fascinated
with the Marquesas and spent considerable time here. Ashore he met
Andre Alexander, the French commissioner, and Bob McKittrick, the
store-keeper and greeter of hundreds of yachts. McKittrick told
Pidgeon about the two English yachts that had recently called
there, Amaryllis and Dream Ship. Sightseeing in Melville's Typee
and taking pictures for later lectures, the time passed easily for
Pidgeon. Also among the callers to the Marquesas was Captain Joe
Winchester on the Tahitian Maiden, about whom both John Voss and
Kenny Luxton had written earlier And the colony included the usual
botanists and naturalists from American museums. While here,
Pidgeon had an abscessed tooth removed by a Mr. Sterling of the
American colony, suffered an injury to both arms, and an infected
foot from stepping on a sea urchin. He managed, however, to haul
the yawl and clean the bottom. At noon on May 3, 1922, he sailed
from Nuku Hiva to Tahiti via the Tuamotus, where he visited the
Mormon missionary on Takaroa, who related to him the visit of the
Speejacks some time before. Pidgeon was delighted with Tahiti, and
especially the quiet peaceful town of Papeete, hidden among the
trees, and the picturesque harbor. The climate was balmy and
restful, and the people friendly. Here a party of Americans took
him for a motor ride around the island, during which the driver, a
Californian, showed the passenger show they drove at home, rolling
the vehicle over on a curve. No one was hurt, however. While he was
there, the American yacht Invader from Santa Barbara came in with
her owner, J. P. Jefferson. When the cruise ship arrived from San
Francisco, a man who had earlier tried to join Pidgeon on his
voyage came up and shook hands. After celebrating Bastille Day,
Pidgeon departed for Moorea, Bora Bora, and Samoa. He was unable to
obtain a chart of Fiji, but found a small map on a steamship folder
which he used. In Suva, he was welcomed by the ubiquitous
harbormaster Mr. Twenty men, enjoyed a lengthy stay, and then
sailed to the New Hebrides on April 25, 1923. New Guinea came next,
and then Torres Strait and Thursday Island, where Pidgeon expected
to pick up his mail. He suffered a bad infection in his thumb
during this period, which was treated by friends. At Thursday
Island, he had to endure the Australian red tape, but this was a
crossroads point where he could go south behind the Great Barrier
Reef, or pass through the East Indies to the Orient and the
Philippines, or he could return to California via Captain Slocum's
track across the Indian and Atlantic oceans. Islander needed some
repairs. She had encountered a reef, suffered several groundings,
had once pulled the anchor and sailed off by herself, and in
general needed attention. For this Pidgeon moved over to the lee of
Prince of Wales Island. While here, the American Ohio, with the
newspaper tycoon E. W. Scripps aboard, arrived. Pidgeon was invited
aboard with the mayor of Thursday Island. The Ohio had been
cruising South-east Asia, and there were political discussions
about Japanese-American relations, but Mr. Scripps was most
interested in Captain Harry Pidgeon and his little Islander,
especially when Scripps learned that it cost only fifty cents a day
to operate. Also while here, the Americans learned of the death of
President Harding. Mayor Corwin put the flag at half-mast on the
town hall and declared a holiday. Pidgeon sailed on August 7, 1923,
stopping at Koepang in Dutch Timor, then at Christmas Island, where
he had an enjoyable visit. At the Keeling-Cocos Islands, he was
welcomed by a descendant of the founder, John Clunies-Ross, and
spent a weekend on Home Island. On October 13, Pidgeon made
Rodriguez, learning that the famous yacht Shanghai had been there
just ahead of him. He visited the caverns, enjoyed the local
hospitality, and was robbed of his money and photographs, which
were later recovered. In Mauritius, Pidgeon was also welcomed and
enjoyed the stay. He sailed on December 4 for South Africa, passed
Madagascar, and encountered a storm in the Mozambique Channel. He
came into Durban on the tail end of the northeaster and was towed
to a berth in the creek. Christmas was spent here with new friends
and several lectures were made with his lantern slides. Then, on
February 27, 1924, he put to sea again. The worst weather and
biggest seas were encountered on the sail around the Cape of Good
Hope, but the little Islander was up to it. With sheets
close-hauled and sprays flying, Pidgeon beat up to Green Point
where he was met by a launch and towed to a berth at the docks in
Cape Town. Among the delegation awaiting his arrival was the
commodore of the Royal Yacht Club, who extended the club's
courtesies to him. Pidgeon very nearly abandoned his
circumnavigation to settle here permanently. Of all the places he
visited, he liked South Africa, its people and climate, best of
all, but in the end his restlessness moved him on. Soon after
leaving Cape Town on the Atlantic leg, Islander was driven ashore
em bayed on a sandy beach. Some nearby farmers took Pidgeon into
their home and helped him get his yawl afloat again. Like Slocum,
Pidgeon's hosts could not understand how he could be sailing home
by going west all the time. The world was flat, the old folks said.
Their children, however, scoffed at the elders. "Oh, mother," said
one, "don't you know the world is round?" On September 22, Pidgeon
sailed from Cape Town for the second time, and called at St.
Helena, where the islanders still recalled Slocum’s visit in 1898.
The American consul, R. A. Clark, who had given Slocum the
troublesome goat, was still there. The next stop was Ascension.
Leaving there, Pidgeon had an accident in which the water cask
sprang a leak and filled the bilge. Fernando de Noronha was sighted
on December 26. On January 10, islander was damaged and nearly run
down by a passing ship whose captain thought Pidgeon was in
trouble. Pidgeon reached Trinidad on January 20, delivering some
mail from friends back on Mauritius. He enjoyed the carnival in
Port of Spain, and then repaired the battered Islander. After that,
he visited the pitch lake from which Sir Walter Raleigh got the tar
to caulk his ships in 1595, visited among the West Indies, and then
departed for Panama, arriving at Cristobal on May 2. At the post
office, Pidgeon received mail and newspaper clippings from
California containing an interview with Captain Johnson of the S.
S. San Quirino, an oil tanker which had nearly run him down in the
South Atlantic. Later he visited the ship in Los Angeles and had a
good laugh with the crew over the incident. Pidgeon tried to visit
the San Blas islands, but could not get permission. He did visit
Porto belo with a local photographer named Lewis. He also
encountered the yacht Los Amigos from Los Angeles on which his
friend from Hawaii days, the undertaker's son, Earl Brooks, had
helped organize a treasure-hunting expedition. For the Panama Canal
Passage, Islander was rated at five tons. The charge was $3.75 for
the toll and $5 for measuring. Instead of hiring a launch, Pidgeon
used the outboard motor which he borrowed, run by his friend from
the Los Amigos, Captain Goldberg. The outboard failed them, so
Pidgeon spread his sails and ghosted through into Gatun Lake where
he anchored for a few days. Among the ships that passed was the old
Tusitala, one of America's last square-rigged windjammers. At
Balboa, Pidgeon encountered Alain Gerbault, the famed French tennis
player and war veteran, who was now on his way around in Firecrest.
Harry did not like Firecrest, which was a racing cutter; and
Islander did not appeal to the Frenchman's esthetic senses. Here,
Pidgeon also met again Mr. Scripps on the Ohio, which was on its
way to Africa, where later the newspaper magnate died at sea. In
Balboa, Dr. William Beebe arrived on Arcturus, en route to the
Galapagos Islands. Then came a party of British scientists on the
yacht St. George, en route to Easter Island to solve the riddle of
the stone faces planted on the hillsides by ancient peoples.
Pidgeon enjoyed most the visit from the sailors on the U. S. S.
Wyoming, which was in port, and his visits on the warship. Many of
the sailors were fascinated by his life and vowed they would do the
same when they got out. At Farfan Point, Pidgeon beached the
Islander and repainted. He also replaced the cook stove and made
other repairs. On August 7, he stood out to sea again for the final
run to Los Angeles. This proved to be the longest and most tedious
leg, taking him west of Clipperton, and up the long pull to the
California coast, eighty-five days during which Islander grew a
garden on her bottom and drifted for weeks in the doldrums. Still
in good health and uncomplaining as usual, Pidgeon hauled down the
sails in Los Angeles harbour on October 31, 1925. For his
circumnavigation, Pidgeon was awarded the third Blue Water Medal in
the history of the Cruising Club of America. Charter member
Clifford Mallory arranged to have both Pidgeon and his yawl
transported from California to the East Coast free of charge on one
of his American-Hawaiian Line steamers to attend the April CCA
meeting in 1926, and to speak to the members of his experiences.
The club took to Pidgeon warmly and he was induced to stay in the
East, which he did until 1932. For four years, while he was writing
his book, Pidgeon moored the yawl at a dock at George Bonnell's
island at Byram Shore, Greenwich, and took his meals ashore with
George. John Parkinson, Jr.,the late secretary of the CCA, recalled
that his father, a famous yachtsman, had invited Pidgeon to spend a
week at their home. He remembered him as a small man, retiring to
the point of shyness, but a man of charm and humor when speaking on
subjects which interested him. In 1928, Pidgeon took part in the
Bermuda Race, winning over two other boats in his class, one of
which was Svaap, with William A. Robinson, who started his
circumnavigation with this race and also won a Blue Water Medal
later. In 1932, Pidgeon set off on another circumnavigation also
taking five years. During World War II, he married, and in 1947,
with his bride, at the age of seventy-three, he departed Hawaii for
his third circumnavigation on the ageing Islander. A typhoon caught
him in Hog Harbor in the New Hebrides, and the venerable old yawl
was driven up on the rocks and destroyed. Subsequently, he began
building another yawl, this time a Sea Bird, somewhat smaller than
Islander, but before he could sail again, death took him at age
eighty-one. A friendly, unassuming man who charmed people wherever
he sailed in the world, from natives to millionaires, Pidgeon never
really asked much of life, except the privilege of going his own
way alone. He never sought fame and never accumulated wealth. He
was a man, however, gifted with that illusive knack of getting the
most out of life with the least amount of fuss. "Ulysses," he
wrote, "is fabled to have had a very adventurous voyage while
returning from the sack of Troy, but for sufficient reasons I
avoided adventure as much as possible. Just the same, any landsman
who builds his own vessel and sails alone around the world will
certainly meet with some adventures, so I shall offer no apology
for my voyage. Those days were the freest and happiest of my
life."



THE IRISH REBEL







I was invited to join a mountaineering party in the New Zealand
Alps at Christmas, 1923, and having a nearly new yacht I regarded
this as an excellent opportunity of finding out the merits or
demerits of her design, which was of my own making. As THE GENTLE
MARTINET AND QUIET BRITON GEORGE Muhlhauser closed the last sea
miles toward Dartmouth, England, on Amaryllis to end his
circumnavigation and his life over in Dublin, Ireland, now free
from English rule, a haughty little Irishman named Conor O'Brien,
whose attitude toward the English was patronizing at best, was
setting out on the first yacht voyage around the world south of the
three stormy capes. O'Brien, a prickly intellectual, was a product
of the Irish Rebellion or Civil War, depending upon whose side you
were on, and with his sister had been a militant underground
fighter and gunrunner. The escapades, however, which gave him more
puckish pleasure, had been those smuggling runs in disguised
fishing smacks under the noses of the British contraband patrols.'
After the war, O'Brien completed Saoirse-Gaelic for "freedom" at
the Fishery School shops in Baltimore, County Cork. He had designed
her himself, after the lines of an Ark low fishing smack, one of
which he had served on as a gunrunner and for which he had more
than a sentimental attachment. She was 42 feet overall, 37 feet on
the waterline, had 12 feet of beam, and drew almost 7 feet of water
when loaded. She was planked with pitch pine over oak frames with
iron fastenings. Eight tons of scrap iron were carried inside.
About200 gallons of water was stored in galvanized tanks, and
replenished from whatever source available on the voyage. Fresh
foods, staples, and potatoes for three months made up the ship's
stores. Potatoes, O'Brien commented en route, were the seaman's
curse. "There are only three places in the world where they are
worth taking on board: Ireland, Argentina, and Tristan da Cunha."
Although O'Brien had never been off soundings before, he had
considerable experience in sailing boats in coastal waters. And,
contrary to his little bit of fancy, the purpose of his
circumnavigation wasn’t primarily to go mountain climbing in New
Zealand. He was also stricken by sea fever, as were many postwar
men and women, and a circumnavigation around the world in the high
southern latitudes was a challenge that appealed to him. He does
not explain why he did not take his sister, who had shared many of
his adventures, as had Ralph Stock, but the reason probably was
because by now she had become a settled housewife. In any case, in
the early 1920s, interest in bluewater sailing yachts had begun to
boom in many maritime countries. Yachtsmen had begun to haunt used
book shops scrounging for logs and old accounts of colonial
passages, whaling voyages, and explorations for vicarious research
or actual planning of proposed voyages. O'Brien was especially
interested in the logs of the Lightning and Oweenee, whose routes
had been down the Atlantic, across the Indian Ocean in the high
latitudes, and back again via Cape Hom. Always curious and an
experimenter, O'Brien was not only charmed by these old voyages,
but wanted to see for himself what it was like, especially with a
modern fore-and-aft rigged ship, taking advantage of the normal
wind and currents of the world. His route took him south from
Dublin to Madeira, the Canary Islands, Cape Verde; thence to
Pernambuco in Brazil, south-east to Trinidad, across to Tristan da
Cunha and Cape Town and Durban;eastward across the Indian Ocean via
St. Paul's and Amsterdam islands, south of Cape Leeuwin to
Melbourne; thence to Auckland, new Zealand, east around Cape Horn,
stopping for an extended visit in the Falklands and a side trip on
a support ship to the whaling grounds in the Antarctic; and home
again via Trinidad, Pernambuco, and Fayal in the Azores. So, on
June 20, 1923, the Irish yacht Saoirse, of 20 tons Thames measure,
left Dublin bound for the Cape, with the owner and an untried crew
of two on board. O'Brien, who was an impatient man,had conducted a
shakedown cruise from Shamlon to Dunleary prior to leaving, during
which the green crew somewhat got the hang of things. But
throughout the voyage, he constantly complained about his
crew-which varied from two to four, and included waterfront hangers
on, stranded yachties, rum pots, green kids, old men, and natives
picked up along the way. Like many a voyager before and after him,
including Robinson, Long, and even Muhlhauser, O’Brien found the
native islanders to be the most dependable companions on long
passages. "I have not described life on board," he wrote in his
log, "for I don’t suffer fools gladly and cannot trust the
discretion of my pen." From the first, O'Brien was forced to admit
that Saoirse was not ideal for ocean cruising, being more suited
for the short choppy seas around the British Isles. But he knew
what he wanted and had designed her for living aboard-which helped
to take the sting out of his constant crew problems. She had a
raised poop deck aft with a small cockpit and a chart house with a
bunk. One could sit in the shelter of the chartroom hatch and steer
in bad weather. The fore peak included a large sail locker, aft of
which came a generous crew cabin, then a huge galley and saloon
with a swinging table to accommodate many for meals and card
playing or letter writing, then the captain’s stateroom on the
starboard side aft of this, convenient to the chartroom and
steering cockpit. Saoirse had no engine, and it was for this
reason, O'Brien said, that he decided not to use the Panama Canal
and the traditional trade winds route. With her eight tons of
inside ballast, Saoirse proved to be very stiff, which contributed
to her first accident-a broken mast. O’Brien quickly concluded that
the ketch rig at sea was "an infernal nuisance," and he
experimented constantly with variations that included stay sails,
square sails, fore topsails, and even stun sails. With all sails
flying, Saoirse at times carried an enormous cloud of canvas
almost1,600 square feet!O'Brien was nothing if not a perfectionist
and a martinet at sea. They fortunately encountered fair winds as
far as Cape Verde Islands. In about latitude 4° S and longitude 24°
W, just after picking up the south-east trades, they discovered
that the masthead was sprung and split. O'Brien decided to go into
Pernambuco for repairs, and at the same time scrub the bottom, as
the yacht was not coppered. Pernambuco was O'Brien's first foreign
port, and it took three weeks to find the right tides for the
bottom scraping, the mast repairs, and to have the chronometer
rated. Leaving on September 1, a fast passage of thirty-five days
was made to Cape Town, at an average of 111 miles a day. News of
his coming had reached South Africa before his arrival, and even as
Table Mountain appeared with the"table cloth set"he was met by
yachts and trawlers that signalled a welcome. With a mast still
needing repairs or replacing, he hurried to beat the southeaster
into the port. A complete refitting was carried out in Cape Town,
including anew and heavier mast, while O'Brien was entertained by
local yachtsmen and taken on sightseeing side trips. On the third
Sunday after his arrival, he left again and it seemed the whole
town turned out to witness the departure. The famous Danish yacht
Shanghai was also sailing at the same time, which probably
accounted for the crowds. Refusing an offer of government tugs to
tow Saoirse out of the harbor, O'Brien prevailed upon the Shanghai,
which had an engine, to snake him out of the crowded port. Once at
sea and with a new crew, O'Brien discovered he should have stayed
around and supervised the repairs and the outfitting. There were
more than a dozen defects of workmanship and parts, and not only
were there serious defects in masts and rigging, but the main water
supply had been broken and then covered up by workmen to hide the
mistake, which resulted in losing a third of his water. The
steering gear now jammed because the wrong size chains had been
installed. The American salt beef which he had ordered turned out
to be spoiled. On top of that, saoirse had a close call when it
rammed a huge fin back whale, and the passage around proved to be a
cranky one, during which O'Brien was often unsure of his position.
Finally and prudently, he decided to put into Durban to correct the
defects and re-outfit. Here two of the crew, known only in the log
as "H" and "P," left the ship. After a month’s visit, O'Brien
shipped two experienced seamen from a bark that was stranded in
port over unpaid debts, and at the last minute took aboard a
teenager who, O'Brien wrote, was "shanghaied on board by his
father, who said quite untruthfully, that the boy wanted to run
away to sea, and that he, the father, wanted to make sure he ran
away in a well-managed ship." The lad, who was as anxious to get
away from his father as the latter was to be rid of him, turned out
to be the best helmsman O’Brien ever had. Later, the boy found a
good job in Melbourne and was grateful ever after that O'Brien had
"made a man of him." O'Brien left Port Natal on December 11 bound
for Melbourne. The route took him within sight of Amsterdam and St.
Paul's, but at the last moment he decided not to stop even though
he had a special chart of the remote islands given him by the ship
chandler at Durban, who encouraged him to check them for
shipwrecked mariners. The passage was made mostly along 38°, but
good winds were found here. It took 51 days to sail the 5,700
miles. On January29, they made land on the beam and saw the first
vessel in 50 days. They drifted slowly up the coast and came to
anchor at Port Phillip, Australia. O'Brien divided up the cash on
board, about £17, and they set out to see the town. A near mishap
occurred when Saoirse dragged her anchor and scraped several other
yachts. When O'Brien rushed up to save her, he discovered that the
crew had deserted the ship, taking the skiff with them. At the
time, Melbourne was in the grip of a crime wave, and it was unsafe
to be alone on the streets in some sections. He had been given much
publicity on his arrival, of course, and had numerous applications
for prospective crew members. One of his first recruits was
murdered on his way down to join the yacht. Three Tasmanians were
finally shipped aboard and the departure was made in a seven-knot
tide rip off Port Phillip Heads. Two of the new hands became so
seasick, and the third so frightened, that O'Brien returned and
dumped them off at the Shipping Office. While in port, he met the
skipper of the Seaweed, a yacht of about the same size as Saoirse,
which had left Southampton a fortnight before and arrived at
Melbourne a month earlier, with the skipper, his wife, and one
other crew member. Finally getting away from Melbourne, which he
despised, O’Brien now had a new crew-a Swede-American, a slow man
with an engaging smile and easy-going nature, and another who
claimed to have shipped in large schooners, but who became a trial
upon O’Brien’s patience. The third crewman was a wiry man, full of
complexes and nervous energies, who had come from a good family and
had been a British naval officer. In spite of O'Brien's natural
dislike for this Britisher, the man was well-educated, and for the
first time O'Brien felt he had an intellectual equal aboard. It was
already too late for mountain climbing when they reached New
Zealand, but not too late for passing around Cape Horn. Unable to
sell his yacht either in Australia or New Zealand, O’Brien got a
clearance for Dublin and departed. About 150 miles out, it was
discovered that a line dragging astern had fouled and killed a
molly-hawk or albatross. From then on, it was bad luck. One of the
crew injured his elbow, which became worse and needed medical
attention. Weather and adverse winds portended a bad passage. Soon
after, another crewman injured a leg which became septic. Water had
gotten into the cabin and ruined the supply of matches. A sack of
coal had been washed overboard. It was too much. By May 10, they
were back in New Zealand. Leaving the injured crewman in Napier,
O'Brien sailed on to Auckland, paid off the rest, and changed his
route to visit the Cook, Fiji, and Samoan islands. O'Brien, like
Muhlhauser, spent much time carping about New Zealand, which he
considered over-organized and badly "Americanized." O'Brien,
forgetting his own rebellious nationalism, complained that in New
Zealand, "nationalism ran mad in the streets, accounting for a good
deal of jealousy of strangers and intolerance of foreign ideas." He
also commented on the widespread use of ferro cement in New Zealand
for construction purposes, which anticipated the ferro cement boat
building boom by half a century. By now, O'Brien had lost his
patience in finding crewmen. "I am now resigned to looking for two
more or less competent slaves." He found a crew of native Tonga
boys who wanted to go home, and a couple of Irishmen who had
sailing ship discharges, "and that was the end of my stay in New
Zealand." From Auckland, he sailed for Nuku Alofa. Word of his
departure got him pressed into service as a mail and cargo vessel,
for which he was paid a small fee. It was a rough passage, but
Tonga proved to be one of the few exotic places he saw on the
entire circumnavigation. Still bothered by his foul bottom and
corroding iron fastenings, which he had been unable to repair in
New Zealand, O'Brien tried to sell Saoirse in Tonga. But unlike
Ralph Stock, who had no trouble peddling his Dream Ship in a Tonga
clubhouse, O'Brien found no buyer. Here he paid off one of his
Irishmen, found a clockmaker who was also a sail maker, and had a
new jib made. He found no slipways here, and moreover the tides
were so small that it was impossible to beach the vessel. But the
Tongans impressed him more than any of the other "foreigners" he
met on his voyage, and here he picked up Kioa, a local boy who
worked in a garage and wanted to escape from an uncle who dominated
him. Remembering his success with the lad from Durban, and being
naturally sympathetic toward a rebel, O'Brien took him aboard. Kioa
proved to be a superb sailor, a good cook, and a dependable and
willing hand at all times. It was the best thing that happened to
O'Brien on the entire voyage around. It now became imperative to
return to Auckland to stop the destruction by worms in the hull.
There he lost all his crew again except Kioa. After repairs were
made and preparations for the Horn passage completed, he shipped
aboard "W," who was escaping from a wife; "C," who was beyond
redemption by anyone but the Devil;and "B," a bricklayer's
labourer, who was trying to escape from having to work and thought
a voyage on a yacht would be an ideal vacation. On October 22,
1924, Saoirse left Auckland, homeward bound via Cape Horn. Sailing
in the forties and fifties, the long passage was relatively
uneventful, save for the constant aggravation of O'Brien's lazy
crew. The westerlies carried them well up toward the Falklands,
and, on December 6, they arrived at Stanley Harbour, 46 days out
and having sailed 5,800 miles non-stop. "K" (Kioa), who had sworn
to go to the ends of the earth with O’Brien, proved his value from
the beginning, and took much of the worry off the skipper,
especially during the dreaded encounters with ice and some heavy
seas when the rudder chain broke and had to be repaired. The actual
rounding of the bleak and dark Horn Island, however, was made with
true Irish luck on a mild day in clear weather. Even dragging a
foul garden along on the bottom, O’Brien was making 140 miles a
day. And, by chance, when they arrived at Stanley Harbour, the
Christmas festivities were underway. Several weeks were spent
sightseeing on the local mail boats, hiking over the tundra, and
enjoying the local hospitality. Saoirse was taken to a cove and
beached for cleaning and repairs. During the stay here, O’Brien
shipped as a passenger on a mail and supply trawler to the whaling
settlements in Antarctica and the Palmer Peninsula. Although
fascinated by the excursion, he was somewhat appalled by the
whaling industry. "When I tasted whale meat, I admitted it was
necessary to kill whales for the sake of the kitchen, though the
other aspects of the industry rather disgusted me." The South
Shetlands, he noted, looked rather like the Outer Hebrides at home,
with "little excuse for existing." During the stay in Stanley, one
of the crew became enamoured of a lady and married her. O'Brien
paid him off, loaded fresh meat and water aboard, and, on February
28, departed. Because of "M's"defection, he was now short-handed.
The first part of the trip was rough. Not until St. Patrick's Day,
he noted, did the weather moderate. On the passage, he travelled
over uncharted shoals which he named "Saoirse Rock." Another
crewman became ill, so he decided to put into Pemambuco again. The
work was now left to him and Kioa. In Pernambuco, O'Brien enjoyed
another fine visit and discharged the ill man. The vessel was again
hauled and scrubbed, and repainted. On April 6, he was cleared for
Dublin. During this passage, he had trouble with his eyes, and for
a time was almost blind, not being able to shoot the sun. He was
forced to depend entirely on Kioa, to whom he gave lessons in
navigation. A landfall was made on Pico, the 7,500-foot mountain on
Fayal. By letter, O'Brien had arranged for his sister to come out
to meet him. There was a reunion and a visit. The last 1,300 miles
to Dublin was made quickly. Making Fastnet Light on the nose on
June 15, soon they were at Wicklow where a reception committee
awaited to take them in tow. In the Roads, his other sister came
off to "give him his sailing orders" with the customs Officer.
Then, at last, met by cheering crowds, bands playing, and many
speeches, he was towed to Dunleary and the long procession formed
to carry him up to Dublin. Somewhat embarrassed by all the
attention, but nevertheless relishing it, O'Brien was pleased to be
the first Irishman to circumnavigate in a yacht. "It is good to
have sailed around the world in order to be home again," he wrote.
Soon after, he published his book, Across Three Oceans, based on
his logs, which became a best-seller. Written with puckish humor
and filled with fascinating details of yacht management on long
passages, it is so well-written that most readers have been misled
by the easy, off-hand narrative into thinking the circumnavigation
was easy. As Claud Worth wrote in his introduction to O'Brien's
book, "Mr. O'Brien's sea manlike account is so modestly written
that a casual reader might miss its full significance. But anyone
who knows any-thing of the sea, following the course of the vessel
day by day on the chart, will realize the good seamanship,
vigilance and endurance required to drive this little bluff-bowed
vessel, with her foul uncoppered bottom, at speeds of from 150 to
170 miles a day as well as the weight of the wind and sea which
must sometimes have been encountered." O'Brien subsequently wrote
several other books on yachting, which became standard references.
In Deep Water Yacht Rig, he ruefully admits that many of the
conclusions he had reached on his circumnavigation about rigs and
yachts were wrong in light of subsequent voyages on the North
Atlantic. Many yacht designers and owners who read Across Three
Oceans, but not the subsequent works, accepted these early
conclusions, however, as gospel. After his famous circumnavigation,
the years between wars were spent writing and sailing, and enjoying
his notoriety as an Irish patriot as well as a world voyager. In
World War II, too old to fight and anyway, O'Brien was more of a
writer than a fighter he enlisted in the Small Vessels Pool as a
lieutenant in the reserve, ferrying ships from the United States to
England. Now sixty-three, he was spare of build and somewhat
stooped, with graying hair and a shaggy moustache. As an officer
with one of the "runner crews," he seemed to be fulfilling a need.
Besides, under wartime conditions, paper was scarce and he couldn't
get his books published. "I thought I'd better go back to sea," he
told a reporter, his blue eyes twinkling. During one of his trips
to New York, O'Brien was invited to Ipswich, Connecticut, by
another famous circumnavigator, William A. Robinson, now land-bound
for the duration as a successful shipyard operator. O'Brien went up
and stayed for a weekend, during which he and Robbie talked of many
things of ships and the southern seas, the remote islands in the
sun, the wild and stormy forties and fifties, and of bluewater rigs
and ideal ships. Even then, Robinson was living aboard the
unfinished ultimate dream ship, Varua, designed for him by Starling
Burgess and L. Francis Herreshoff to his specifications, especially
for escaping to the islands again, and built in his own yard. They
talked of times when a man with a ship like Saoirse or Svaap could
once again cast loose the bonds that held them to humdrum moorings.
For Robbie, it was a dream that would come true within a few years.
For O'Brien, who did not share the same type dreams as Robinson
except those of freedom and spirit, it was the ending, for not long
afterwards he died. He had thrice won the Challenge Cup of the
prestigious Royal Cruising Club, and assured himself of a measure
of immortality among dreamers and lovers of the sea everywhere, and
his many innovations of rig and sailing had become standard. In
spite of her lumbering appearance, Saoirse logged 31,000 miles in
280 sailing days, averaging 5.25 knots, a record that is seldom
beaten with today's modem yachts and rigs. During his entire
circumnavigation, O'Brien called only at twelve ports. He was not a
gregarious man, and many things about the world and about people he
had difficulty accepting. He was an intellectual, and like most
intellectuals, he was forever dissatisfied and disappointed in what
he found around him. He was imperious, and even cocky and arrogant
at times, but he remained essentially a Gaelic spirit, comfortably
provincial in ideals and outlook. But, for all this, he probably
would be most pleased and delighted to know that his Saoirse, at
this writing, is still sailing the waters around the British Isles,
virtually unchanged in rig or appointments since she carried him
across three

oceans and around the three stormy capes.
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After the war I could neither work in a city nor lead
the dull life of a businessman. I wanted freedom, open air,
adventure. I found it on the sea. FIRECREST WAS A TYPICAL ENGLISH
RACING-CRUISER OF THE middle 1800s. Designed by the famous Dixon
Kemp, she was built by P. T. Harris at Rowhedge, Essex, in 1892.
She was 39 feet overall, 31feet 6 inches on the waterline, with a
beam of 8 feet 6 inches, and displaced 12 tons. Long and narrow,
with a deep keel and three and a half tons of lead for ballast, she
was a rule cheater of that day, but for all that a good sea boat
and fairly comfortable. The original rig was a cumbersome
gaff-headed sloop with many variations of head-sails and topsails,
but with the new fangled roller-reefing boom, 27feet long. She was
exactly the type of vessel that would appeal to the popular French
war hero and tennis champion, Alain Gerbault. In 1921, while
visiting England during the tennis matches, he was a guest aboard
Ralph Stock's new yacht at Southampton. Nearby at her moorage lay
Firecrest. Although she was older than Gerbault himself, he
recognized in her some vague affinity that, perhaps, rooted far
back in his restless subconscious. Ever since the war ended he had
been searching for something, and he knew it could not be in civil
engineering or in business like his father. Here was his friend
Ralph Stock, who had made his wanderjahr already on Dream Ship,
returning to write books about it and enjoy the acclaim of the
public and the admiration of his generation. The marriage of Alain
Gerbault, the young intellectual war hero, social rebel,
iconoclast, middle-class man-of-the-world, self-appointed member of
the new Lost Generation, and the dowdy matronly Firecrest fulfilled
a sort of mother-image (his own mother had just died)and provided
him with a perfect modus operandi. Born in 1893, Gerbault spent an
idyllic youth at Dinard, France, near the ancient city of St. Malo,
home of the legendary corsairs who led France to glory on the seas
350 years ago. Of an upper middle-class family, Alain and his
brother spent much of their summers on their father's yacht, played
tennis and football, went hunting and fishing, and slummed around
with the sons of the Breton fishermen. Once the brothers had saved
up money to buy a boat of their own, but it was sold before they
could acquire it. In the winter, they attended the proper schools,
learned the social graces, and the indoor sports such as bridge and
whist, and devoured books of adventure on land and sea,
particularly those of the gold hunters in the Yukon and Alaska, and
of explorers in Africa and the New World. It was a happy youth, but
then came the time for college and Alain was sent to Paris to study
for the civil engineering profession at Stanislaus College. He did
not like the confinement and discipline of boarding school, and he
always considered this the unhappiest period of his life. But he
had a good mind and was able to carry the curriculum easily, and at
the same time withdraw when needed into a world of books and
adventure and dreams. At twenty-one, Alain enlisted in the Flying
Corps, and served as an officer in the 31st French squadron, which
also had some young American volunteers. One of these gave Gerbault
Jack London’s Cruise of the Snark, in which he realized perhaps for
the first time that it was possible to cross an ocean in a small
boat. "I decided at once that it was going to be my life, if I was
lucky enough to get through the war," he wrote. "Later I was able
to include two of my friends in my schemes, and to decide to buy a
boat, and sail round the world after adventure. But these two
friends were killed fighting in the air, and I was left alone at
the armistice. "In 1919, Alain came out of the Flying Corps as a
decorated hero and instead of becoming the World War I version of
the hippie drop-out, he immediately set about becoming tennis
champion of France, and a bridge player of international rating. He
was a leader of the smart-set social structure, a charming,
articulate quick-witted man of small but lithe stature in superb
physical condition. While he professed a social conscience, like
most intellectuals, he concealed atypical middle-class snobbery
toward those of more humble standing a trait that remained with him
even during his Noble Savage wanderings among the natives in the
remote Pacific islands. During this period, Gerbault was said to
have had an affair with Suzanne Lenglen, the famous Wimbledon
champion, and almost married her. But women apparently did not have
the same attraction for him as they did for most red-blooded males,
especially those with Rousseauean proclivities. He searched for
"something to do." At one point, he thought of trying to fly the
Atlantic an impossible feat against prevailing winds at that time.
He later dwelled at length in his writings about his affliction
with sea fever, but as Jean Merrien wrote in Lonely Voyagers, his
was not so much a longing for the sea as it was the spirit of the
record-breaker, the writer, the artist, the apostle, and always the
disturbed intellectual. He was neither basically nor
temperamentally a sailor; but in the end, perhaps he did become
one. After purchasing Firecrest, his life style did not change
radically. With an English boy, Alain said he spent a year or so
sailing the vessel on the Atlantic and Mediterranean, "preparing
himself" for his future sea adventures. Actually, he took the
vessel to the south of France via the Canal du Midi, and most of
his sailing was in and out of Cannes, while he socialized ashore,
played tennis and bridge, and acted out the part of the lone sea
adventurer getting ready for the next epic voyage. On June 6, 1923,
after a rough and almost disastrous passage to Gibraltar (where he
was lionized by the British naval colony), he departed for New York
via the southern route, not telling anyone his destination, but
characteristically hinting at it to foster curiosity. Actually, his
was a bold venture for that time. Although the southern route is a
common yacht passage these days, until Gerbault few had attempted
it. Indeed, a transatlantic crossing in a small vessel in either
direction was considered a daredevil stunt in spite of Slocum,
Voss, J. A. Buckley, Captain Hudson, Alfred Johnson et al. On
board, Gerbault had supplies of salt beef, ship's biscuit, bacon,
potatoes, jam, butter, and fresh water for several months. He also
had about two hundred books by his favourite authors Conrad,
London, François Villon, Shelley, Plato, Kipling, Poe, Tennyson,
Verhaeren, Loti; Farrere, Masefield to say nothing of voyagers'
accounts such as those by Slocum, Voss, his friend Stock, and of
course books on navigation, natural history, and geography.
Although he speaks of vast preparations for the adventure, it is
evident that Gerbault departed haphazardly without even a good suit
of sails and adequate rigging. He had not even had enough
experience with Firecrest to learn her characteristics, and
especially how to balance her sails. Not long out of Gibraltar,
Alain discovered that he had been cheated by the ship chandlers,
who had sold him spoiled salt beef (disguised by a layer of good
meat on top), an inferior grade of tea instead of the well-known
brand he had ordered, and new water kegs that soon polluted his
supply with stannic acid. But Gerbault, if nothing else, was a
brave man with a noble spirit. He passed close to Madeira, but did
not put in. Weeks later, during the hurricane season, his water
supply almost gone, his vessel in need of repairs, and he himself
sick, Alain passed close to Bermuda, but elected to go on to New
York without stopping. Beset by calms and by squalls that ripped
his rotting sails, Gerbault once was swept overboard, and only by a
miracle did he get back on. Down to a glass of tainted water a day,
he became ill with a sore throat and a high fever. When he wasn't
trying to survive the storms, pump out the bilge, and make repairs
to the deck and hatches, he was forever trying to keep ahead of his
tattered sails with needle and palm. This was a typical day: At
nine am. the reef lacing of my stay sail breaks. The motion of the
boat is now so violent . . . that I cannot repair it. All my cups
and glasses are broken into small pieces. At noon a huge wave
breaks aboard and carries away my sail locker. A big hole appears
in my stay sail, and my mainsail rips down the centre seam, leaving
a three-yard-long slit. I can hardly stand on the slippery deck. It
is raining hard. In the saloon the water is at floor level. I have
made the annoying discovery that my pump is out of order. I am
soaked to the skin. There isn’t a single dry place in the boat, and
I cannot find away to prevent the rain water from leaking through
many places around the skylight and hatchways. In the Gulf Stream,
Gerbault was caught up in the heavy shipping traffic. A Greek ship
came alongside one day and took the wind out of his sails so that
he could not manoeuvre. It annoyed him and he told the Greek
captain so. Comparing positions, he had the satisfaction of knowing
his own calculations were exact, while those of the Greek were
erroneous. Then he encountered fog, but spoke a French fishing boat
from St. Pierre. At 2 A. M. on September 15, after 101 days at sea,
he anchored off Fort Totten, having made a landfall on Nantucket,
and having sailed through the United States fleet manoeuvring off
Newport. Thereupon he was boarded by newspaper reporters, newsreel
cameramen, and given a hero's welcome by yacht clubs and the public
alike. William Nutting, the ubiquitous founder of the Cruising Club
of America, took him in tow and opened the doors of the influential
and the mighty. He spent months as a guest of new friends while his
boat was cared for nearby. He began to write his book, The Fight of
the Firecrest, a somewhat lurid account of his transatlantic
crossing in which he reveals to experienced seamen, if not the
panting public, his lack of sea sense and sailing ability. But
Alain Gerbault was one of those rare individuals who had the
charisma of which heroes and the famous are made. Everything he did
made news even if he did nothing it made news. In the U. S., where
public heroes are a social necessity, he became the darling of the
press and the cult of the Lost Generation, as well as the staid old
yachting society. He lectured and wrote articles for money; he
fended off erstwhile adventurers who wanted to join his next
voyage; he was honored at the Explorers Club. And he loved every
minute of it, while at the same time professing annoyance at the
intrusion into his private life. He left Firecrest in New York and
returned to France to finish his book, to be decorated with the
Legion of Honour, and to accept a10,000-franc prize from the
Academy of Sports. Then he returned to New York amid much advance
publicity and prepared for his voyage to the South Pacific via
Bermuda and Panama. Numerous repairs were made to Firecrest,
including modification of the gaff-headed rig to the Bermudian
style which was easier for one man to handle. Refitted and loaded
down with supplies, fresh water, food for months, gifts from
friends, rifles and ammo, bows and arrows, charts and instruments,
and a movie camera with a mile and a half of film in air-tight
containers, Firecrest left Fire Island for Bermuda in early
September, 1924. This time, Alain had a send-off by members of the
CCA and the Explorers Club, the widow of Bill Nutting, who was lost
meantime in Greenland waters, by the yachting press and many
officials, accompanied by three-gun salutes and a dipping of the
French flag. A typical rough passage was made to St. George's
harbour, and three months were spent in Bermuda once again making
repairs. He complained that the money he spent in New York on
outfitting would have bought a new yacht in France. But he was
placated by receiving the CCA'S coveted Blue Water Medal for 1923,
presented aboard a British vessel. He took on a native boy for a
cook here, but during a galley fire the lad was burned so badly
that he died. After that, Gerbault never attempted to take a
companion or crew member on his voyages. On April 1, at 8 P. M.,
Firecrest reached Colon. Gerbault's fame, of course, had preceded
him, and he was made welcome by the French, British, and American
officials. By extraordinary courtesy, the lock operators had been
ordered to regulate the valves so that Firecrest was gently carried
upward instead of being subjected to the usual turbulence and often
dangerous locking that every other yacht before and since has been
subjected to. At the Pacific end, he hobnobbed with the captains
and admirals of the American and British ships at Balboa, met Dr.
William Beebe again who was there with the Arcturus, took time out
to win the tennis championship of Panama, and prepared for the long
Pacific passage. Typically, although he detailed at great length
his social activities, he never so much as mentioned Captain Harry
Pidgeon, who was there with Islander, and with whom he exchanged
visits. During the two months spent here, he received from home a
new movie camera, a gift from his friend Pierre Albarran, and a
Gramophone sent over by the French tennis champion, Jean Borotra.
With local customs officials, his every wish was their command. The
American admiral donated a tender to tow him around and men and
materials for work on Firecrest. A new sail arrived from New York
and was bent on. The officers of the Rochester felted him at a
send-off luncheon, and on May 31, 1924, Alain Gerbault, the
iconoclast, the escapist, the railer against society, and the
drop-out, sailed for the South Pacific. He only got as far as
Toboga Island where he paused to make notes, and then on June 11
sailed for the Galapagos Islands. His stay there was short, and was
highlighted by a visit to the Progreso Hacienda of Señor Don Manuel
Augusto Cobos, son of the island’s owner who had been murdered by
his employees, and a young man who had been educated in Paris.
After a short visit and study of local flora and fauna, Alain
ex-changed ceremonies with Cobos and departed for Mangareva, which
he reached after forty-nine days at sea. After leaving the
Galapagos and entering the Pacific island world, Gerbault became
increasingly introspective and egocentric, and devoted his writings
to long discourses on the social, economic, and historical aspects
of the islands and their inhabitants. In fact, his endless
variations of this theme detract greatly from his undeniably
perceptive and intelligent analysis of conditions. He visited the
Marquesas, which he explored and analysed at great length and in
great detail, and then as he boasts he ventured into the dreaded
Tuamotus where such people as Muhlhauser, Stock, London, and
Stevenson did not dare to sail. At last came Tahiti, the Mecca of
every South Pacific voyager. He was not disappointed with this
paradise, but the French officialdom and the commercialization of
Papeete bothered him, as did the "exploitation" of the natives on
all the islands. While there, he often visited with Marau Taaroa a
Tati, the widow of the former King Pomare V. He played tennis and
football, but was disappointed in the lack of interest in such
sports. After refitting again, Firecrest sailed on May 21, 1926.
During his stay at Bora Bora, one of Gerbault's favourite places,
an English sloop and a French warship put into the harbour about
the same time and entertained the lone voyager. Next came Samoa,
where Gerbault was hosted at the American July 4 celebration,
watched a baseball game, and played tennis. On Friday, August 13,he
sailed out of Apia for his unluckiest encounter at Uvea, one of the
Wallis Islands, where years before a French warship, Lermite, had
been wrecked. After a rough passage, he entered the fringing reef
and anchored off the jetty at Matautu. During the night, the wind
veered and a gale arose, and Firecrest was driven up on the reef.
The next day, Alain discovered that the four-ton lead ballast had
broken off the keel after the beating on the coral. With the help
of the natives and two Chinese artisans, Gerbault removed the
rigging, emptied the ballast from inside, and took off his personal
belongings, which were stored with the French trader. Firecrest was
righted and shored up. The lead keel was salvaged. He managed to
get a wireless message off, relayed to his influential friend
Pierre Albarran in Paris, and orders went out. The French warship
Cassiopee was dispatched with bronze keel bolts and other
materials. Meanwhile, help also came from the Burns, Philips
Company ship Penoenche, and the rescue and repair of Firecrest
became the most imperative undertaking in the South Pacific that
year. At last, on Thursday, December 9, after four months at the
Wallis Islands, he weighed anchor and sailed again, to the Ring
gold Islands where Jack London had nearly lost Snark and where Lord
Pembroke had piled up his luxurious Albatross. Alain spent several
months at Suva, hosted by the local society, playing tennis, and
writing about the native people and customs. Next came the New
Hebrides, where he found the Snark, Jack London’s ill-fated vessel,
in the service of a trader at Port-Vila. He sailed for New Guinea
on April 12, where his vessel was attacked by a giant swordfish. He
called at Port Moresby, played tennis ashore with local officials
and their families, then wandered through the Coral Sea to Thursday
Island, and across the Arafura Sea to the Indian Ocean. His route
followed Slocum's from here on, out to the Keeling-Cocos, where he
paused briefly and then went on to Rodriguez and Mauritius, playing
tennis ashore as usual for relaxation. He finally tore himself away
from the social routine and left Reunion for Madagascar. On
December 4, Gerbault sighted a whale and the next day a comet in
the sky. On December 8, he witnessed a total eclipse, which gave
him an opportunity to check his chronometers. Instead of stopping
at Madagascar, he sailed on to Durban, South Africa, where he
received a tumultuous welcome and celebrated Christmas, while
commenting in his journals that he was an enemy of civilization. On
January 4, he left Durban, and after three weeks of calms varied
with rough weather arrived at Cape Town and put up at the Royal
Yacht Club. He refitted again here, and was soon ready to sail
after turning down a cabled invitation from Jean Borotra to wait
for the French touring tennis team and join them. He called at St.
Helena where he stayed for some time and took part in a football
match between the English garrison and the"natives" of the island.
Next came Ascension, His Majesty's "Stone Frigate," where he was
welcomed by the Cable Company employees, and with whom he played
tennis and climbed to the top of the mountain. On May 26, Gerbault
began the long passage up the Atlantic to the Cape Verdes, crossing
the equator on June 5, after three years insouthern latitudes. On
July 9, he narrowly escaped disaster on St. Vincent when he went
aground through a blunder. Rescued again, heput the Firecrest into
a yard for repairs, had new sails made, left oncemore, had to
return again for more repairs, and finally decided to staythere and
complete another book that winter. The months passed easily at
Porto-Grande. He enjoyed time ashore and visiting other ships,
played tennis and football, and worked on the book. In October, the
French warship Edgar Quinet arrived. On board was Captain Darland,
who with Pierre Albarran and the Minister of Marine had sent the
Cassiop'e to his aid in the Wallis Islands. Then came the U. S. S.
Raleigh, with Admiral Dayton aboard, along with Captain Jacobs who
had been port captain in Cristobal, when Gerbault passed through
the canal. Next came the Antares, French sister ship to the
Cassiopee, just in time for Gerbault to take the officers to the
New Year's Eve dance given by the Cable Company. At midnight, when
1928 gave way to 1929, the Swedish training ship Fylgia arrived and
accidentally damaged Firecrest's bowsprit, but the Swedish
carpenters later replaced it with American spruce. Before sailing,
Gerbault played on the football team as center-forward against the
English team from the cruiser Durban. Then he offered a cup to be
given to the winner of the best team on the island, a cup that had
been his first tennis trophy, won when a boy at Dinard. By happy
coincidence, Gerbault was on the team that won, and it was he who
kicked the winning goal. On May 6, he weighed anchor and sailed for
home. Eleven days later, he discovered that he suffered from
catarrh al conjunctivitis to his great discomfort. On May 26, at 10
A. M., he crossed his outbound track and thus completed a
circumnavigation begun some six years before. Now the Southern
Cross, which he had come to regard as his symbol of freedom, was
put down behind him and ahead lay a return to "civilized life." The
trade winds became feeble, then he entered a zone of calms,
variables, and squalls. He decided to put into the Azores, where he
again received a warm welcome and took on the best tennis players
on the island. Once again he left. On Tuesday, July 16, the steamer
Michigan of the French Line spoke him, and Gerbault sent a message
to his friend Pierre de Pacquier. He refused proffered food, but
accepted some newspapers in order to catch up on tennismatches. On
July 20, he entered the English Channel, and a fog. Early in the
morning, When he encountered the Mistinguette, the ship's crew
recognized him and some came aboard with bottles of Spanish cider.
He gave in to a little homesickness at this time and accepted a tow
which, he said, would enable him to watch Jean Borotra play for the
Davis Cup, which was to start the following morning. At 11 A. M.
the next day, he sailed into Cherbourg harbour. He hoisted the
Firecrest's code number- O Z Y U. The following morning, he left
for Le Havre. Then, at last, after ninety-six hours with-out sleep,
there was the welcoming committee of harbour boats, officials,
reporters, friends like Pierre de Pacquier and Coco Gentien, and
his best friend of all, Pierre Albarran, in the crowd at the quay
at Brest. His voyage had taken, in total, seven hundred days spent
at sea, and covered more than forty thousand sea miles. Home again
was the sailor, malcontent, tennis champion, iconoclast, war hero,
intellectual, drop-out, and social reformer, home from the sea.
Firecrest, his vehicle, his modus operandi for his vague and
restless dreams, was now old, worn, and battered beyond redemption.
Now he was an even greater hero. Now more than ever he had
demonstrated France's historic mastery of the seas in a way that
inspired and excited the public. He was sought after, quoted,
honoured, interviewed, lionized, and virtually worshipped. But now
this left a curious distaste for it all that he had not felt
before. He began to realize that he had left what he had sought
back there in the remote Pacific islands. He gave Firecrest to the
French government as a training vessel, and she was reported sunk
in a squall on her first trip with cadets aboard. He then built
another vessel to his own specifications, a smaller ship, only 34
feet overall but more comfortable, which was painted a glistening
black and named with the supreme egoism that Gerbault could not
disguise, the Alain Gerbault, honouring himself. Now, with plenty
of money and the world his own special oyster, he sailed for the
South Pacific and disappeared from public scrutiny for years. These
were, at last, the happy years for Alain Gerbault, spent wandering
from island to island, living and working with the natives
campaigning on their behalf against colonial bureaucracy, writing,
thinking, trying to understand the meaning of things. Infrequently,
he put into Papeete, where he visited with friends, such as William
Robinson, who now lived there permanently, posed for photographs
taken by visiting yachtsmen like Dwight Long, and then disappeared
again among the islands. On August 22, 1944, wire service stories
appeared around the world that Alain Gerbault was dead. His beloved
Alain Gerbault had taken a direct bomb hit in the East Indies, and
he had died of a tropical fever as early as December 1941 on
Portuguese Timor. Not until 1947 was his body recovered by the
French Navy and returned to his favourite island, Bora Bora, where
he was buried with full military honours beside the lagoon he loved
best, his grave marked with a monument. A unique person, Gerbault
became, in maturity, a true man of the world, one who at last found
peace and meaning. Outstanding physically, with a superb sense of
timing and almost limitless endurance, he was also a man of keen
mind. Like Robinson, he could have risen to the top of any
profession in "civilized" society, but chose to go hi sown way.
Fortunately, also like Robinson, he was a gifted writer, one of the
few who could finance his dreams while living them. 'He was also
one of the immortals among those with wandering sea fever. Like
Slocum, he will not be forgotten. As he himself once cabled to his
friends and admirers back home:You must not be sad, for one day I
shall come back. ALAIN GERBAULT
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When I am old I will have my past, and if that
measures up at all to the future I dream of now, my life will have
been complete. AT THE MOUTH OF A VALLEY CALLED OFAIPAPA, Opening on
a lagoon into which murmurs a clear mountain stream with a series
of little waterfalls and pools fringed with luxurious ferns, there
is a home, Polynesian style, with terraces and pandanus roofs open
at both ends for the wild pigeons and doves to fly through, the
grounds lush with a curious combination of native and exotic
plantings tropical cherry (for the birds), hotu and frangipani,
ironwood, tamanu from Panama, Barro Colorado jungle trees from
Chile and Peru, hybrid hibiscus and exotic fruits, all botanical
experiments by the owner. In this Lyrical scene, too, there is a
disguised and soundproofed diesel generator that makes electricity
for hot water and cooking, and stereophonic renditions of
Tchaikovsky, incongruous in the evenings as the changing colours of
the setting sun outline the magic island of Moorea some twelve
miles to the west. On the steps of the terrace sits a man with
snowy white hair and deeplined skin, chatting happily with his
beautiful daughters, typical Tahitian girls of mixed bloodlines,
who call him "Poppy" whichever fails to arch the eyebrows of the
tourists just off the Quantas jet when he and the girls go down to
Papeete to shop at the early-morning market. Onlookers are apt to
think that here is another wastrel or remittance man, descended to
a life of beach combing and native wenching on this tropical South
Pacific isle now somewhat tainted by crass commercialism and an
international jet airport. But Poppy is no ordinary South Seas
derelict. He is a supremely happy man with a life of fulfilment
behind him that began in the late 1930s when he purchased Svaap,
which means "dream" in Sanskrit, for $1,000, and sailed her around
the world at that time, the smallest vessel ever to have
circumnavigated. He is still a handsome man, but now the stern
lines of his rather long face and thin tight lips that were outward
marks of his inner drive and great self-discipline have softened
almost in repose. And why not? His life had almost been programmed
as a living dream. Many people have sailed around the world in
small vessels. Many have escaped to what they believe at first is a
personal paradise. Others have spent their lives doing pretty much
what impulse or whim suggested. Few of them have ever found the
real happiness they said they were seeking, for they who actually
do achieve such goals are usually the unhappiest. Oddly enough, it
was this man himself who said it is more important to have good
dreams than to attain them, the ultimate happiness being not in the
accomplishment but in the seeking. The man, of course, is the
almost legendary William Albert Robinson, who, now in his
seventies, is able to look back on a life that not even Hollywood
would dare suggest. He not only sailed the smallest vessel around
the world, but also wrote several best-selling books and countless
articles that made him famous and well-heeled; and he founded a
shipyard that started out to build Baltimore clippers and other
beautiful sailing ships, including his own personal dream ship, the
70-foot brigantine Varua, but ended up building minesweeper sand
patrol boats for the Navy in World War II which earned him
millions. He owned trading ships and private tropical islands. He
bought a piece of Tahiti in 1929, when it was still unspoiled (and
cheap), and built a home there for himself and the three marriage
she found time for, one to a wholesome New England girl, another to
a sophisticated and famous lady artist, and the third to a
mystically beautiful and exotic Siamese-Tahitian girl called Ah
You. Romance, adventure, fame, fortune these should have been
enough. But Robbie, as his friends knew him, believed there was
more. He used his trained and disciplined mind and physical
energies to build lasting things, and his money and scientific
curiosity to create medical institutes and foundations for research
and treatment of tropical diseases. While his contemporary, Alain
Gerbault, wrote about the plight of the native islander, Robinson
invested his time, money, influence, and ingenuity into positive
efforts to do something for them. For all this, he was a superb,
courageous, and resourceful sailor, and a gifted writer whose
command of words and imagery at times come off the pages dripping
with salt spume and tropical perfumes. Robbie, a Renaissance man in
the ultimate sense rather than a follower of Henri Rousseau or an
imitator of Somerset Maugham, would have excelled in any field he
chose. To have done so in several non conventional ones, for a
Yankee with a stern and strait laced beginning, perhaps makes him
all the more unique. On the warm and humid evening of June 23,
1928, a 25-year-old ex-engineer who had spent the last three years
working in a textile factory on the lower East Side while preparing
for his personal dream, left New York in the 32-foot Alden ketch
Svaap as an entry in the Bermuda Race of that year. With him as
crew were several college chums, none of whom realized that Robbie
had plans to continue on from Bermuda around the world in the
smallest yacht ever to attempt it. Svaap had cost Robinson a
thousand dollars and he had found her in almost-new condition, only
three years old, a product of the genius of Boston's John Alden and
the craftsmen of Shelbourne, Nova Scotia. Although she was a work
of art in every way, with the lines of the famed Gloucester fishing
schooners, she was not Robinson's ideal she was just all the boat
he could buy at the time. Ketch-rigged, she was 32 feet 6 inches
overall, 27 feet 6 inches on the waterline, 9 feet 6 inches of
beam, and drew 5 feet 6 inches of water. The original sail plan was
660 square feet, which was reduced to 550for deepwater voyaging.
Moderate in all her dimensions, Svaap was easily driven, handy on
the helm, and supremely seaworthy. With three tons of ballast
outside, she could stand up to her canvas and some passages were
astonishingly fast, close to the 200-mile noon-to-noon goal of all
small boat voyagers. For ease of getting in and out of harbors and
clawing off reefs and lee shores, Svaap also had a depend-able
10-horsepower Kermath that at times on the circumnavigation was
made to burn a wide range of exotic fuels. The Bermuda Race proved
to be Svaap's ultimate test. It was a stormy and at times harrowing
passage, with an amateur and seasick crew, an inexperienced
skipper, and an untried boat. The little ship stood up to the test
supremely well, and instead of suffering the trauma of such a
desperate experience, this was just what Robbie needed to gain
confidence in himself and his vessel. By the time he reached
Bermuda, Robbie was firmly convinced that Svaap was his dream ship.
She was also the culmination of a boyhood enterprise. As a youth,
he had sailed a 15 foot canoe on Lake Michigan, which he parleyed
into a Z8-foot sloop and now into a world-ranging Alden ketch. In
Bermuda, after his college friends left to return to New York,
Robbie enlisted the first of his paid hands, a Bermuda boy,
Willoughby Wright, who stayed with him until they reached Tahiti.
Refitted and provisioned, Svaap cruised the West Indies with stops
at Haiti and Jamaica, and, on August 12, anchored at Cristobal. A
month or more was spent exploring the San Blas Islands, where a
native Cayuga was purchased for a tender. Robbie was one of the
first to describe the ordeal of taking a small sailing vessel
through the locks, and typically he devised a way to thwart the
destructive impulses of the lock tender by rigging four lines to
hold the vessel in the middle of the lock as the water enters. At
the Pacific end, he took on more provisions and obtained with some
difficulty a visa for the Galapagos Islands and a French visa for
Oceania. Here Robbie made a square sail for running down the
trades, and re rigged the ketch to his own specifications. On
October 25, Svaap departed Balboa with a pet honey bear aboard as a
pet. The 1,100-mile sail included squalls, calms, adverse currents,
and head winds, as usual, until they made a landfall on Tower
Island. Robbie was fascinated by the Galapagos Islands, and after a
romantic and carefree interlude that included a love affair with
Karin, the beautiful, dark-haired, half-wild daughter of a
Norwegian colonist, he tore himself away to pursue his greater
dream. Before leaving, Robbie stopped at Post Office Bay to drop
off some mail for home, just to test how long it would take. By
coincidence, Cornelius Crane's Illyria, on a scientific cruise,
picked it up soon after and posted it at Svaap's next port!
Departure was made in hopes of making the next landfall, 4,000miles
away, on New Year's Day. Slowly Floreana dropped from sight behind
them. There was no turning back against the winds and currents.
They were alone on the longest, loneliest ocean passage on the
globe. Only then did Robbie suffer his first shock of realization.
"I felt a sudden panic," he wrote. "I felt as a bird might feel,
starting out to wing a lonely way to the moon." Gradually he
adjusted to the long passage frame of mind he was to adopt many
times. Then came the exhilaration and exultation of sailing down
the trades. It was his first experience with the Pacific Ocean,
which ever after would be"his ocean," where he felt most at home.
At noon, on December 31, they were ninety-four miles from Fangahina
in the Marquesas. On January 1, 1929, at dawn, little Svaap rolled
up on the crest of a swell and just ahead stood the bulge of a
mountain. The landfall had been made precisely to the minute he had
estimated at the beginning of the passage. They sailed through the
Tuamotus and on to Tahiti, entered the pass, and tied up to a buoy
along the Papeete waterfront. The air was heavy with the scent of
flowers, and filled with strange land noises a milkman making his
rounds, dogs barking. Robbie raised the yellow Q flag and waited
for the authorities. "I gave myself over to the ecstasy of it all a
feeling of utter relaxation and peace, and of accomplishment. "This
first impression of Tahiti turned out to be a lifelong love affair,
but there were still worlds to see and conquer. Here Wright left
the ship, and Robbie engaged a Tahitian man of all trades, Etera,
and made the first contacts with people who were to influence him
in later life, such as Dr. Lambert of the Rockefeller Foundation,
who was doing medical research in the Western Pacific, and Henri
Grand, a local entrepreneur, who later became a business partner.
For six months, Robbie stayed at Te Anuanua, making short trips to
Moorea and other islands while he was a house guest of friends. By
then, he had gotten over his yearning for Karin and found
compelling reasons for going on. He departed Wednesday, August 28,
1929, with Etera, a character who became to Robinson a constant
source of frustration, disappointment, admiration, and comradeship.
A small craggy man, Etera was a mixture of Gilbertese, Fijian, and
Tahitian, and already had a colourful background as a black birder,
pearl diver, and cook on trading schooners. He was about forty-one
years old with a bushy head of coal black hair and a broad flat
nose. Aside from adventuring, Etera best liked women and wine, in
that order. For the rest of the circumnavigation, Robbie was
bailing him out of jail at every port, picking up forged markers at
strange waterfront bars, and trying to separate him from his latest
harem. When Etera had applied for a job the night before Robbie
sailed, he was asked how much time he would need to wind up his
affairs before leaving on a world cruise. "Five minutes," Etera
told Robbie. This consisted only of getting his possessions out of
hock at the Chinese laundry for forty francs. Together they sailed
and explored the waters of Polynesia, Micronesia, and Melanesia,
poking into remote places, living off the land and sea when they
ran out of food and fuel, weathering hurricanes, making notes on
native customs and taboos, compiling a dictionary of pidgin
English, and even dining with cannibals - all in that dim period
prior to World War II, before the South west Pacific became a vast
wartime theatre of operations. When Robbie visited the area, much
of it was not even charted, and he found countless colonial
pest-holes dating back to the eighteenth century, cesspools of
World War I intrigue, lonely missionaries, feudal planters, and
Sadie Thompson dives on sultry waterfronts. They visited Hollandia,
once a teeming colonial city when Muhlhauser was there, now almost
deserted of Europeans, and later to become a military staging base.
They called at the uninhabited Komodo Island of the giant monitor
lizards, long before the television travelogues had heard of it.
Sailing through the exotic Java Sea, they called at Batavia, went
on through Banka Strait to Singapore, and entered the South China
Sea. They had now sailed as far east as they could go, in spite of
having been pointed west all the time. From here on, they would be
homeward bound. Like most travellers then, they received a
hospitable welcome at Singapore, and survived the Christmas
festivities of 1930. Sailing on Sunday, December 28, they cruised
for three weeks in the Strait of Malacca, stopping to go ashore
frequently, with Robbie often trudging miles into the jungle while
Etera stayed behind to guard the boat. On the last day of the year,
they left Malacca and went to Penang, a most fascinating and exotic
port filled with junks and sampans that looked clumsy until Robbie
tried to race them. Here Svaap was hauled out and reconditioned.
Next came a glorious sail to Sabang, the little island off the
north end of Sumatra, with the next port Colombo, Ceylon, where
they stayed a week. The wettest passage was along the Malabar Coast
where the anchorages were open roadsteads. He wanted to stop to
explore the maze of canals and lagoons, the ancient walled cities,
temples, and old palaces, but for this he needed an outboard motor
and small boat, and, besides, the season was now becoming advanced
for the passage to the Red Sea. They left Mangalore on February 20,
1931, for Makalla, down to a ration of six small potatoes, half a
tin of sardines, an onion, and a tin of evaporated milk for the
l,000-mile passage. They found no Europeans at Makalla, but an
Arabian Nights atmosphere of fierce Arabs, bearded Bedouins,
religious fanatics, sultans, and exotic drums. Ashore, Robbie was
caught in a mob scene and in danger of being killed. He was saved
by a tall stranger and later given the protection of the sultan, as
well as a farewell gift of 150 rupees for "the brave American who
sailed for the first time an American boat to Makalla." The next
stop was Aden, followed by two months of fighting their way against
hot head winds and through uncharted waters, reef crawling most of
the way. There was a brief spell in a local jail, a melodramatic
escape from captors who held him for ransom, and the elusion of a
pirate dhow. Graciously, King Ibn Saud himself extended his
personal protection to Robbie for the rest of his stay in Arabia.
Entering the Gulf of Suez and fighting all the way, the Svaap
inched up to Suez after three months of heat, sand wastes, hostile
natives, adverse winds, and dangerous reefs. After passing through
the Canal, Svaap was overhauled at Port Said with the help of the
Canal Company. Course was set for the Greek Islands, which Robinson
wanted to explore. The winds and seas were violent most of the time
in the Mediterranean. They went through the Corinth Canal, built by
Nero 1,900 years before. They visited Ithaca, sailed through
Charybdis and past Scylla, paused at Capri, weathered more gales,
and then went on to the Italian Riviera. On July 23, they rounded
the cape and came upon Villefranche and entered the small basin.
There a man dashed out on the pier shouting, "Robinson? For God’s
sake don't leave yet. I've got your grandmother in tow!" Months
before, Robbie had made a date to meet his grandmother, who would
be travelling in Europe, on a certain day. This was the day, and it
was twelve minutes before noon, the time appointed for the meeting.
Remembering his Bermuda Race experience, Robbie was in no mood to
cross the Atlantic between July and October. He decided to wait
until November. This would give him six weeks in France. Etera had
been in so many jams that Robinson had lost count. He had nursed
Etera back to health on one occasion. Often he had taken the mate
back after firing him or after Etera had quit numerous times. In
Paris, Etera lived up to his old tricks. He forged checks on
"Captaine de Yak Svaap, Robinson" at bars and brothels. Finally, on
September 11, they left for Gibraltar, and sailed for home via the
southern route. Robinson wrote: When two people have faced death,
adventure, and romance of all sorts together in close association
for more than two years, the combination is not easily broken. At
sea he (Etera) was a splendid little sailor, afraid of nothing.
Never once did he fail to produce regular meals. His originality in
port brought on some difficult situations, and some amusing ones.
The pathetic letters he wrote from various jails he got into were
themselves worth his keep. In Tenerife, Robbie had to shanghai
Etera away after more shore trouble, just ahead of the police,
slipping out of port at dawn. Boiling down the trades, they made
the long passage skirting a hurricane cell. On November 1,
staggering before an easterly gale, with a falling glass, they
crossed Robbie's outbound track and thus completed the
circumnavigation in an elapsed time of three years and nine days to
the hour. There were eight hundred miles to go. They entered smoke
from a forest fire. Looking for Frying Pan Lightship, they thought
the chronometer was off and later learned that the ship had been
moved. Soundings showed them the shoal. For ninety miles, they
groped northward in the gray blanket of smoke. When they were where
Robbie thought they would hear the surf on Cape Lookout Shoals, he
started the engine and said to Etera, "In a half hour we will stop
the engine and listen again. I think we will hear the bell buoy
that marks the entrance to Morehead City." Within minutes after
stopping the engine, they heard the harsh clang of the bell. Once
again, Robinson’s uncanny sense of timing had proved accurate.
"Capitaine! Capitaine! It's the bell C'est fini la guerre!" Svaap
had come home. They continued on up to New York and tied to the
mooring at the Battery. Robinson was given a hero's welcome. He
wrote a best-selling book of adventure and escape with the same
exquisite timing he showed in his navigation. He wrote magazine
articles and went on a lecture tour. He got married. He was famous.
Two years later, with his bride, Florence, a New England girl who
had learned to sail in dinghies, and a cousin, Daniel T. West,
Robbie sailed again in Svaap. After more adventures in the West
Indies, and a grounding in a river on the Central American coast,
they went through the canal again and headed for the Galapagos
Islands. The purpose of this voyage was mainly to do some
scientific research, and to make a movie of penguins on one of the
islands. For props, they had brought doll house furniture,
purchased at Macy's, and on the island they built a small "penguin
city" of lava rock. Just as they began filming, Robbie, who had
never been sick a day in his life, came down with appendicitis,
which ruptured on the second day and peritonitis set in. A thousand
miles from help, on a lonely island, and with a maximum of three
days estimated time before death would come, there appeared
miraculously in the cove an American tuna clipper, the Santa Cruz,
with a long-range radio. Next followed a race with death in which
the U. S. Navy at Panama dispatched a destroyer with complete
operating facilities and a flight of Army planes to assist in the
rescue. The dramatic, almost melodramatic episode caught the
attention of the world at a time when the public needed something
to shake the routine boredom. Newspapers and radio stations all
over the world followed the rescue effort minute by minute as the
dispatches came in. If Robbie had been famous before, now he was a
superstar. His luck still holding, he was taken aboard the
destroyer for an emergency operation, then taken to Gorgas Hospital
in Balboa for further treatment and two more operations by Dr. Troy
W. Earhart, one of the world's finest surgeons. While he was
recuperating, President Franklin Delano Roosevelt passed through
the Canal Zone bound for Hawaii. Robinson was invited to meet with
the President and had an opportunity to thank him for the
assistance of the Army and Navy. Robbie then decided to give Svaap
to the Naval Academy at Annapolis. Before salvage operations could
be organized, it was learned that the local military commander at
Wreck Bay had commandeered Svaap for his own use and wrecked it on
a reef. He and Florence later sailed to Tahiti on a steamship and
built their home there. In 1937, restless, his New England
conscience telling him that he should not be living such an idyllic
life, they returned to Ipswich, on the Connecticut River, where
Robbie indulged his second great love, after Tahiti that of
designing and building sailing ships. In his small yard, which he
founded, he rounded up old-time New England craftsmen and they
began turning out beautiful vessels such as Baltimore clippers, as
well as trawlers for the fishing fleet. Then came World War II, and
his yard was taken over and expanded for Navy vessels. At the peak,
more than six hundred men were employed and some two hundred ships
were built. Just prior to the defence effort, Robbie had purchased
in Ceylon a beautiful full-rigged ship and had it brought to
Gloucester as a model for designing and restoring classic old
vessels. Later he sent this vessel to Tahiti to be operated in
partnership with Henri Grand. During the same period, he designed
and built with W. Starling Burgess and L. Francis Herreshoff his
idea of an ultimate yacht, the 70-foot Varua. He lived on Varua,
tied up in the river, during those hectic war-time years, dreaming
of returning to Tahiti some day. Meanwhile, he had been divorced
and married again, this time to Sarah Lancashire, an artist whose
professional name was Sallie White. At last, on July 7, 1945, after
winning the Navy E, completing the ship contracts, and disbanding
the business, he departed on the unfinished Varua. In his papers
was a letter of authorization from Admiral Chester Nimitz himself
to enter the South Pacific war zone. On board were Sarah, or SLR,
as he called her, and two of his closest wartime assistants. They
made a stormy passage via the old sailing route to Port of Spain
and Panama, where the two old friends left the ship. With a hired
Haitian as crew, and SLR as mate, he sailed to the Galapagos for a
visit, calling upon his old romance, Karin, now burdened with
children and living in semi poverty. Then Varua sailed down the
long passage to the Tuamotus and Tahiti and home for Robbie. Life
in Tahiti was not one of idleness. Robbie kept busy with a project
of building a native community on an atoll he had purchased at
auction from the government with Henri Grand as partner and there
engaged in medical research. He sailed Varua on exploring missions
among the islands, and even up to Hawaii. He wrote books and
articles. He lived his dream at last. Ultimately, SLR could not
take the island life any more, and yearning for the world of art,
patrons, and more intellectual outlets, she left for Italy. They
parted on good terms and with mutual respect. In Italy, Sarah
reached full development as an artist and achieved worldwide
acclaim. Next we find Robbie married to Ah You, an exquisitely
beautiful half-caste. On Varua, with Ah You and a native crew,
Robbie sailed on a year-long voyage along the clipper route in the
forties and fifties, during which he encountered the ultimate
storm, described in great detail in a later book. They visited
Chile and Peru, pausing for long periods for inland excursions,
went up past the Guano Islands to the Galapagos for his fourth
visit to the Enchanted Islands, and put in at Balboa where Ah You
gave birth to their first child, a girl. When the baby was only two
months old, they departed again for home on Tahiti. More voyages
followed, usually combined with scientific research, more intense
work on his favourite project finding a cure for elephantiasis and
trying to trace the migrations of the Polynesians. More children
also followed. As they prepared for a long cruise to Southeast Asia
and Siam, Ah You became ill. She stayed behind, planning to join
Robbie and the children later by air. But that was the last they
saw of her, for she died soon after. Back in Tahiti again, Robinson
now found his roots deeper than ever in his beloved Ofaipapa, and
his long years of work to bring about Franco-American cooperation
in medical research reaching a point where it no longer needed his
drive, ability, and financing. What else would a man want? The sea
is strange and alien to man. It is cruel. It is beautiful. I could
never understand the recent vogue for drifting on rafts, trailing
barnacles and seaweed while growing biblical beards. The sea is for
action: cresting white foam at the bow, racing wake astern. You
long for port, although at the very end you are never quite sure
whether it is the delight of the landfall or regret that the voyage
is done . . . but underneath it all you know that what is troubling
you is that your goal has been achieved and is gone. Gone are that
sturdy little ketch, Svaap, and Etera and a thousand strange and
exotic islands. Gone are Karin and those wild moonlight rides over
the ridges of San Cristobal. Gone the shipyard and six hundred
loyal workers. Gone are Florence and the full-rigged Malabar ship
he named for her. Gone the exhilaration and exultation of riding
the foaming crests of a storm on a long Pacific passage. Gone is
SLR, whose mind and artistic talent were keen enough to collide
with his own. Gone is Ah You, the half-caste girl of mystical
beauty, almost too unreal to be mortal, but who lives on in their
daughters. Gone are the Arabian Nights adventures, the stimulation
of goals and projects, the heady essence of fame and success. He
has had them all. Yet, he still has the memories, and on a cool
evening from the veranda at Ofaipapa he can see Varua in the
harbour, resting sleekly anther moorings, her unique foremast yard
harbour-braced and cocked, eager and able to take her owner
anywhere in the world. There, with the sunset colours playing in
the last light, he can see the fairy island of Moorea some twelve
miles away to the west. All is peace at last.

THE YOUNG AND INNOCENT ROTARIAN



After figuring and refiguring my dead reckoning, I
decided the island was Mehetia and not Tapuaemanu, about 60 miles
east of Tahiti, and on that assumption changed our course. If I was
wrong we would be heading for the Antarctic. THE 32-FOOT IDLE HOUR
LEAKED LIKE A SIEVE. MOST OF the time the floorboards were awash.
It was necessary to man the pumps every four hours. On board, the
22-year-old skipper, Dwight Long, had just recently learned the
rudiments of celestial navigation, but could not afford a
chronometer so he had to depend on a cheap pocket watch for
longitude. Now, forty-four days south of Hawaii, after blundering
through the maze of reefs and atolls that make up the Tuamotus or
Dangerous Archipelago, they were lost. On board also were Mr. Loy,
a retired postal worker who had never seen an ocean before much
less a small sailing vessel and whose eves were so bad that he
could not see the binnacle at night; Bill Weld, a young man of
Long's age from Maine, who had no previous sailing experience, and
Hugo, Long's scrub dog. If the island on which they had made a
landfall was Mehetia instead of Tapuaemanu, then they were only
sixty miles east of Tahiti If not, then they were in real trouble.
Dwight decided to sail west for twenty-four hours, running with the
southeast trade. It was a gamble, for if he were wrong they would
never be able to beat back against the winds. Their food and water
were nearly exhausted, and Long suffered from a badly injured hand
which had swelled up to double its normal size. Twenty-four hours
pass. Nothing is sighted. Had they really left Mehetia, or had it
been Tapuaemanu? which was sixty miles to leeward? Dwight decided
to run one more hour before attempting tore gain all those miles to
windward. Then, on the horizon ahead, rose the dark peaks of
Tahiti. For the first time in forty-four days, Long knew exactly
where he was. Moorea loomed up to starboard. Soon they were abeam
of Venus Point, running in enormous seas. The mizzen gaff lashing
parted. The wind failed in the lee of the island near the pass.
Just then, the pilot launch came to meet the ship, and they were
towed into Papeete's calm, smooth lagoon. At last in Tahiti, the
waystation of all circumnavigators, Dwight Long felt seriously for
the first time that he would become the youngest person ever to
sail around the world. Moreover, his Idle Hour was slightly smaller
than Robinson's Svaap, which had been the smallest vessel to sail
around. Long had bought his first boat at age seven with money
earned „peddling bills" that is, advertising circulars door to door
in Seattle. His craft was a tiny rowboat, scarred and leaky, but he
loved her. He painted her up nicely and sold her for a profit. Then
he bought another, fixed this one up, and sold it for a profit. For
the next ten years, Long traded up through fourteen boats, each one
a little larger, until owning boats became more than a hobby it
became an obsession. All during grade and high school, he worked at
part-time jobs, investing his earnings into boat projects. In his
spare time, he used them on the bays inlets, and waterways of the
Pacific Northwest, once or twice venturing as far north as British
Columbia. Ultimately, of course, Dwight would arrive at an age when
he must make some decisions. He was energetic, thoroughly happy and
well-adjusted, with few hang-ups, the son of a well-off Seattle
businessman and civic leader who was especially active in clubs
like International Rotarians. He had to halt his boat-trading
ventures and begin thinking of college. With the University of
Washington near at hand (actually the campus is right on the
waterfront, with its own docks and sailing and rowing clubs); it
was the practical thing to do. Then, one Sunday in the local
newspaper magazine section, Dwight read an article by Alain
Gerbault, the noted French tennis champion and circumnavigator,
propounding his reasons for escaping to the South Seas and the
uncomplicated life. That article was the genesis of Dwight Long,
the young circumnavigator. The Great Depression was still on.
Millions of people were out of work. In Seattle, the powerful
Teamsters Union had a stranglehold on all employment. It was said
they even controlled the watchmakers, because their products had
wheels. Even news butchers on the street corners, who did not
knuckle under, might look forward to having an arm broken across a
curb by a goon squad. Would there be any opportunities open in the
professions if Long did get a college degree? Were there not
doctors, dentists, and engineers now in the bread lines or working
at manual labour? Dwight decided to try it for two years, and if
the prospects did not then look better, he would get himself a ship
like Alain Gerbault, and sail around the world. He confided this to
an adventurous pal who was enthusiastic about joining him provided
they could leave immediately. When it turned out to be a project
that would require months of planning and preparation, the friend
lost interest and Dwight enrolled at the university. Typically, he
organized a landscaping business on the side which prospered as he
acquired two trucks and six employees. At the same time, he studied
hard and got good grades. Like all good, conservative sons of
Rotarians, he was doing what was expected of him, and doing it
better than most. But world economic conditions did not seem to
improve. There was no assurance that once he had his college
degree, he would not still be running a landscaping service. Why
not look around a little for a suitable ship, one in which he could
sail to any place on earth if he wanted and live aboard if times
got tough? He would then be completely independent no matter what
happened to the world. Besides, looking for one's dream ship is a
fascinating and universal hobby, something to add spice to a tough
grind of study and work. In the beginning, Dwight was only
half-serious, but as the search went on, he became obsessed to the
point where he neglected his landscaping business. Oh, well, there
was no future in that anyway. He concentrated on finding a boat.
For six months, he searched every port from San Francisco to Juneau
and then found Idle Hour right there under his nose at a Lake
Washington yacht club. Eleven years before, a professional
shipbuilder, Carl Rathfin, had built Idle Hour for his own use.
Carefully constructed of selected two inch thick, full-length fir
planks over oak ribs, she was heavily built for any use, including
voyaging to the ice fields of the north. Completed in November
1922, the owner set sail with a companion for Hawaii. Twelve days
out, his companion came down with infantile paralysis. Putting
about, they encountered the worst storm in forty years and narrowly
escaped the ordeal. Then Rathfin sold the ketch to a couple of
trappers, who took her to the Arctic for several seasons, on the
last trip wrecking her upon a lonely beach. Patching the hull with
tin cut from cans and with rags, they made it back to Seattle. Idle
Hour was sold again, this time to a yachtsman who replanked her.
Long paid $1,600 for her, all the money he had. Then he began
learning to sail and to save for a world cruise. For two years, he
hired her out as a charter boat among the San Juan Islands,
learning how-to handle her between clients. He found a new partner
for his circumnavigation, a fellow student who had studied trig at
the university, and who boned up on navigation in his spare time.
Setting September 20, 1934, as departure date, he neglected to tell
his parents, who learned about the voyage from a newspaper feature
story. When they recovered from shock, his father gave him
introductions to Rotarian leaders around the world. The mayor of
Seattle also gave him a letter of introduction. The president of
the Foss Tugand Barge Company volunteered to tow Idle Hour out to
Cape Flattery, 120 miles to the open sea. With supplies aboard,
Idle Hour was six inches below her marks. Family and friends showed
up to see them off. They entered the Hiram Chittenden Locks,
passing out into Puget Sound. There a Foss tug gave them a wild
ride, almost sinking the boat as the water poured in through
scuppers and hawse pipe. In the Strait of Juan de Fuca, another
Foss tug, with a log boom in tow, picked them up and took them to
the open Pacific. Off Neah Bay, the tug slipped the cable and they
were on their own. At first, the run south, about fifty miles
offshore, was fair sailing. They even caught a number of albacore
tuna off Oregon. In San Francisco, they tied up to the St. Francis
Yacht Club moorings. Then Dwight and Jack, his partner, went
sightseeing. At Palo Alto, they called on former President Herbert
Hoover, who entertained them and gave them a box of fishing gear.
Dwight also noted that Public Enemy Number One, Al Capone, had just
taken up residence on Alcatraz Island. One day they climbed to the
top of Telegraph Hill and saw the giant rollers of a tidal wave
beginning to break upon the coast. They visited Amundsen's famed
sloop at Golden Gate Park. Then, with a newspaper send-off, they
departed, sailing out of the Golden Gate past the huge caissons for
the new bridge and the 600-foot high towers, yet to receive the
suspension cables. At Los Angeles harbour, Dwight found a man from
his home town in charge of the movie ships, one of which was the
Bounty, just refitted for use in the motion picture with Clark
Gable and Charles Laughton. The crews of these old ships were
veteran sailing-ship sailors. They helped Dwight refit Idle Hour
for the Pacific passage, replacing the rigging and making baggy
wrinkles to prevent sail chaff. Long thought it would be a good
idea to get Hollywood backing for a movie he would make of his
cruise and called on Will Rogers at his Santa Monica ranch.
"Dwight," Will told him, "you could die outside one of the studios
and be dead for two weeks before anyone would smell the body."
Rogers gave Dwight a letter to Mack Sennett. The latter, however,
had just got stung on an expensive South Seas expedition. The
famous producer of comedies did not think it funny. At Los Angeles,
the Idle Hour took on a paying passenger, the son of a wealthy
Chicago family, then another guest, a German who had spent three
years building a boat to sail to the South Seas and then lost it to
creditors during the Depression. Just outside the harbour, Dwight
discovered that the compass was defective. They anchored in a cove
at Catalina, went goat hunting the next day, and then sailed down
the coast to San Diego. There Idle Hour was hauled on a slipway and
painted, after the compass had been repaired. On the slipway,
because of a worker's error, the hull was damaged, the dinghy
crushed, and the oars broken. The owner of the yard repaired the
damage, and finally they sailed for Hawaii, on November 30. Nearly
run down by a destroyer on the second day out, they finally reached
the trade winds belt. Hugo, Dwight's dog, became seasick; all their
wood for the stove washed overboard; the boat began to leak through
planks that had opened during the exposure to California sun; the
bilge pump failed; they encountered heavy weather and frequent
squalls; in a moment of exuberance, Hugo jumped up on Dwight and a
claw nail pierced his lip; they were becalmed; Jack's navigation
proved faulty; the German came down with an attack of appendicitis
but, somehow, on the twenty-eighth day out, they came in sight of
the volcanic cone of Haleakala. In the harbour, they passed the
famed Royal Hawaiian Hotel, Waikiki Beach, and were assigned a
berth just ahead of none other than sixty-year-old Captain Harry
Pidgeon, who was on his second circumnavigation in Islander. In
Hawaii, all three of Idle Hour's crew and guest list departed. The
four weeks on the passage overkilled any desire the German had for
tropical cruising. The wealthy lad from Chicago, who had spent
years trying to elude his parents, rushed to a cable office and let
them know where he was. Jack had to return to his studies. All
three left on the next steamship for the mainland. Dwight spent his
twenty-second birthday on a tour of the islands with the local
Rotarian leader. Hugo had to go into quarantine. Dwight tried to
charter his vessel for trips among the islands, but bad luck
coupled with bad publicity in the local press drove away all his
potential business. He locked up Idle Hour and shipped out on the
S. S. Lurline for several trips back and forth to California to
earn some money. He re-outfitted Idle Hour, with the advice and
help of his new friend, Harry Pidgeon, who also taught him some
navigation. Long accepted an invitation from the owner of Hawaiian
Tuna Packers to haul Idle Hour for bottom repairs. A young man from
Maine named Bill Weld, who had necessary funds for the passage,
including the landing bond in Oceania, joined Dwight. On May 12,
Hugo was finally returned from quarantine. On departure date,
friends came to see them off. Harold Dillingham, well-known
commodore of the Transpacific, came alongside in his Manuiwa to
give them a final aloha. At Hilo, a Mr. Loy joined the voyage.
Dwight was taken on a tour of Hawaii by the local Rotary Club
leader. Then, with charts given him by none other than Rear Admiral
Yarnell, Dwight set sail on the same course Jack London had taken
in the Snark. It was more of an ordeal than a cruise. The boat
leaked so badly that they had to man the pumps every four hours.
Everyone on board was seasick except Dwight. Bill developed sores
on his wrist. Dwight had a sore heel from an abscess that had been
lanced in Hilo. The elderly Mr. Loy, who could not see very well,
was of little use as a relief helmsman. Heading for the Southern
Cross, they passed through the doldrums, and suffered squalls and
calms. In the middle of a rain squall, Mr. Loy stood on the deck
holding a mast and spoke: "The Lord surely wastes a lot of water on
the ocean. Arizona and New Mexico could certainly use it." Then he
added, "But who am I to advise the Lord what to do? „The ordeal
continued through the Tuamotus, with a number of close calls, until
finally they found Tahiti after forty-four days at sea. In Tahiti,
Mr. Loy and Bill Weld left the ship. Dwight had an introduction to
Governor Soutot, who commended him to the commander of the French
frigate Zelee, who invited Dwight for a four-day cruise to Tau
Island. He had his hand treated, which turned out to be broken. It
was there, also, that he encountered Etera, Robinson’s man Friday,
on the quay and introduced himself. Dwight eventually met Robinson
and also Alain Gerbault in person, and took a rare photograph of
these two voyagers together. Gerbault could not resist the artless
naiveté of the young Rotarian, and they became good friends.
Gerbault showed him about his new yacht, the sleek Alain Gerbault,
and introduced Dwight to Charles Nordhoff and James Norman Hall,
two former Lafayette Escadrille veterans whom Gerbault had known
during the war in France, who were working on their new epic,
Hurricane. He discovered Zane Grey in residence at the time and
called upon this famous author and big-game fisherman. He dined
with Robinson at Ofaipapa, and greeted the irrepressible
Fahnestocks as they arrived in Director. Also in the area were Ray
Kauffman and Gerry Mefferd on Hurricane. Etera, seeing in Long
another chance for a berth, tried to hire aboard, but Long had been
warned about this from Robinson. Instead, on Bora Bora, he found a
fifteen-year-old Tahitian lad named Timi who became his Companion
and trusted friend until they reached Ceylon. Bidding good-bye to
Alain Gerbault, who was also in Bora Bora, Dwight sailed with Timi
(after getting permission of the lad’s parents and the
authorities), and a passenger named Sam, for Penrhyn. After a
visit, during which Dwight went pearl diving with the natives, they
sailed for Samoa one year to the day after he had left Seattle.
They paused at Palmerston to visit the famous Masters family, and
then reached Pago Pago for a long stay. Dwight got his hair cut in
a shop at the Sadie Thompson Hotel where Somerset Maugham wrote
Rain. When the cruise ship S. S. Lurline arrived, Dwight signed on
as a wiper, leaving Timi in charge of Idle Hour. Long visited New
Zealand and Australia, and while in both countries he took time to
go ashore to arrange to write articles of his adventures for the
local newspapers, and to make future contacts with influential
people. On the return cruise, he went aboard Cimba, Richard Maury's
ill-fated35-foot schooner which had piled up on a Suva reef. Back
in Samoa, Dwight found Timi and Idle Hour waiting for him. He also
entertained a new friend, Wilbur Thomas, who was to join the cruise
twenty-one months later in France. During Dwight's absence, he had
dreamed that Idle Hour had caught fire. On his return, he learned
that a nearby vessel had burned to the water, but Timi had been
able to move Idle Hour to a safe place. Leaving Samoa, they passed
close to Tin Can Island, then in a storm Idle Hour was dismasted,
and Hugo was lost overboard. Under jury rig, they made New Zealand.
Christmas was spent here, and the crew of the Idle Hour were warmly
welcomed. Timi had a broken tooth repaired by Dr. Batten, father of
a famous New Zealand aviatrix. Dwight addressed meetings of the
local Rotary clubs and accepted offers from various sources for
repair and outfitting of his yacht. He earned some money writing
for the newspapers. He had an audience with New Zealand's Prime
Minister, James Savage, and met the mayor of Auckland, Mr. Davis,
who took Dwight and Timi on a cruise aboard the luxurious 85-foot
schooner Marewa. One day, a short moustachioed character came down
and introduced himself. It was Captain Tommy Drake, who claimed to
be a descendant of Sir Francis Drake, and who had lived some time
in the Seattle area, built three or four vessels named Pilgrim and
Progress, wrote the Log of the Lone Sea Wanderer, and finally went
missing on his last voyage. Drake was then seventy-four, and at the
time was touring the South west Pacific by steamship. Timi was
injured in a bike accident; Dwight met Alan Villiers who was there
with the training ship Joseph Conrad on a world cruise; and the
Idle Hour took part in regattas and other festivities, then sailed
for Australia. In Sydney, there was more publicity, more Rotary
lectures, more guided tours, and more interviews with people in
high places. A paying guest joined Idle Hour , who turned out to be
a bumbler who was mostly bad luck. Sailing up inside the Barrier
Reef, they called at Hayman Island, where Zane Grey was making a
motion picture called White Death, and were hosted by the famous
author. After many adventures and fascinating detours, they called
at New Guinea. In Port Moresby, Dwight dined with Beatrice
Grimshaw, the famous authoress, made side trips inland with native
guides, sailed on to Timor, visited the island of the giant
lizards, Komodo, went through the Java Sea, had the same bad
experience in Surabaja with the haughty and uncooperative American
consul that Robinson had written about, out-bluffed some arrogant
Dutch officials, and then reached Singapore. It was Generalissimo
Chiang Kaishek's birthday, and the city was jumping with
celebrations. With his usual talent for seeking out people in
influential places, Long enjoyed an eventful stay here, while
preparing for the homeward voyage. He also received a letter from
Robinson in Tahiti, with advice on the route through the Indian
Ocean and Red Sea. "Remember," Robinson wrote, "you can do anything
you want to hard enough, if you never slip up on the eternal
vigilance." Timi, still homesick, was cheered up by letters from
Dwight's sister, but he began to come down with periodic attacks of
malaria, and refused to take his medicine as directed by the
doctor. Before departing, Dwight received a radio message from the
chief officer of the President Adams, a Dollar liner en route to
Ceylon, advising on weather and sea conditions. A visit was made to
Great Nicobar Island, as Zane Grey had suggested. In Singapore,
Dwight had also met Martin and Osa Johnson, and had been given the
benefit of their experience. One day, in Colombo, who should come
aboard but William A. Robinson. Robbie was there outfitting a
70-ton square-rigger that he had seen on his circumnavigation and
fallen in love with. With a native crew and his wife, he sailed the
beautiful ship back to Gloucester, visiting many out-of-the-way
places en route. The vessel, which he named the Florence C.
Robinson, was a teak replica of the old China tea clippers. Next,
Timi and Dwight visited Kandy, Ceylon. Before they sailed, Timi
took sick again. Instead of improving, he got worse. With that
instinct which all islanders seem to have, Timi knew he was dying
and resigned himself to it. After a dismaying period with Dwight at
his bedside constantly, the lad expired as a Catholic priest gave
him his last rites. It was a severe blow for Long since he had
regarded Timi as a younger brother with whom he was sharing a great
adventure. When Long finally sailed again, he had with him Raymond
Milton, a tea planter returning to England, who weighed 280 pound
sand turned out to be a delightful companion. Also aboard was Peter
Collins, the son of an English mother and a Cingalese physician.
The departure date was December 27, Dwight's birthday, the same day
he had landed in Hawaii with a guest suffering with appendicitis,
the same day he had reached harbour under jury rig in New Zealand a
dismasting and the loss of Hugo, and now the same day he was
leaving Timi behind in a Ceylon graveyard. The Idle Hour crossed
the Indian Ocean and went up the Red Sea to Suez with frequent
stops for adventures among the Arabs, and, as usual, Dwight
displayed his knack for seeking out people of influence, including
Adbul Mijib, finance minister of Saudi Arabia, and the local
managers of American and British firms. Idle Hour was dry-docked in
Port Said. Dwight visited the pyramids. At Jidda, where Long went
to photograph the pilgrimage, he was almost shot by the Khan’s men,
but the American local manager, Mr. Twichell, interceded with the
potentate. On one side trip, Dwight took a train to Palestine along
with Elizabeth Bergner, the famous actress who had recently played
in The Boy David, and her husband. Idle Hour zigzagged across the
Mediterranean. Near Gibraltar, two of II Duce's bombers passed low
overhead. The Rock was crowded with refugees. At the American
consulate, Dwight got his mail, including a letter from Wilbur
Thomas, who was coming to join him, and one from his father, who
was in Europe to attend an International Rotarian conference. In
Cherbourg, France, he tried to telephone his dad in Paris, but
missed him by an hour. With the help of the New York Herald Paris
staff, he made contact with his father in Zurich, where the elder
Long had been elected member of the board. After a reunion in
Zurich, Dwight took Idle Hour to Cowes, England, for the winter,
where he wrote his book, visited the yacht clubs, and did his usual
sightseeing. War clouds were already forming in Europe. Long
remained aboard Idle Hour, tied up in the Thames, almost on the
prime meridian, thirty thousand miles from Seattle, until spring;
then he sailed for New York. In the United States again, Dwight got
the usual hero's welcome. Invited to appear on an N. B. C. radio
broadcast, he was at the studio when a hurricane struck the area.
Learning that Idle Hour had broken loose, he tried to leave the
studio, but the broadcast was already in progress. When he was
interviewed, he departed from the script to appeal to listeners to
be on the lookout for his boat, but most of the power in the area
was already out and few were listening. After the broadcast, he
hurried out to Long Island and began searching himself. He finally
found Idle Hour wrecked among hundreds of others on a long stretch
of beach. With the nationwide publicity of the radio broadcast and
later newspaper stories, aid came from many sources. Back in his
home town, folks got together and raised a fund for rebuilding the
now-famous yacht. Then Long continued on through the Caribbean to
Panama, and sailed the long passage uphill to Seattle at last. The
youngest to circumnavigate in a small boat, Long also was one of
the last before World War II. During the war, he served as a Navy
officer, attached to headquarters in Honolulu on special
assignment, and Idle Hour finished out her career as a charter boat
among the San Juan Islands, where she had started.

THE SPRAY COMES BACK TO LIFE



When I determined to try the glare of the sun on
dancing waves, instead of on chromium plate along our dusty
highways, I was totally devoid of those rabid prejudices one
usually encounters among yachtsmen in favour of theirs local
designs, for I had never owned or sailed anything larger than a
canoe.ALTHOUGH ROGER S. STROUT HAD NEVER SAILED ANYTHING larger
than a canoe, he had been born and raised on the coast of Maine and
had acquired a sense of proper seagoing craft by osmosis, if
nothing else. His wife, Edith, however, was a Colorado gal from the
Rocky Mountain country, and about as far removed from the sea as
one can get. So it was with astonishment that friends and
associates at the Georgia School of Technology in Atlanta learned
that Roger and Edith were going to build a boat for ocean cruising,
perhaps one that would even take them to New Zealand and beyond.
They were especially astonished that Strout would give up a
good-paying post as assistant professor, as this was 1933 and the
country in the depths of the Great Depression, even though Franklin
Delano Roosevelt had just been elected and a New Deal had taken
over. Times were indeed uncertain and unsettled. In Europe, Hitler
took over as Chancellor of Germany. In France, M. Deladier was
having trouble with the socialists in his cabinet. President
Machado of Cuba was accused of killing hundreds of political
prisoners, and was opposed to any intervention by the United States
to straighten out the tangled affairs of his country. The Japanese
invading forces in China pushed Oil with fierce fighting. Mayor
Anton Cermak was shot by an assassin named Zangara in Miami,
Florida, who had been aiming for F. D. R. A mob in Russia attacked
Stalin's home and was driven off by troops after four hundred
people were killed, according to a Tokyo report. President
Roosevelt declared a bank holiday, called Congress into special
session, and declared an embargo on gold. Kidnappers had grabbed
St. Paul millionaire brewer William Hamm, and held him for $100,000
ransom. And Roosevelt took a few days off in June for a vacation
voyage with his son James, and some friends on the Amberiack II.
Clearly, these were times enough to try men's souls and to escape
if possible to happier places where one could try the glare of
tropical sun on dancing blue waves. Professor Strout chose for his
escape machine the famous sloop Spray of Captain Joshua Slocum both
the subjects of a current resurgence of interest and controversy in
the yachting magazines. Slocum and Spray, of course, were gone,
posted as missing on their last voyage more than twenty years
before, but the Spray's lines had been published, first in Rudder
by the well-known designer Charles Mower who had taken them from a
hand-carved model done by Slocum himself. Dozens, perhaps hundreds
of copies of the Spray had been or were being built around the
world. One, the Pandora, built in Australia, had sailed around the
Horn and up to New York, but as it departed for Europe, it too went
missing in approximately the same part of the Atlantic as the Spray
had disappeared. Another, the Basilisk, built by Gilbert C. Klingel
for a scientific expedition to the West Indies, had been
shipwrecked on Great Inagua. The controversy over the merits of the
Spray, begun before Slocum disappeared, had been revived from time
to time, and continues even to this day. Such famous designers as
John Hanna, who even produced a copy of the Spray, and Cipriano
Andrade, Jr., to say nothing of Thomas Fleming Day, Charles Mower,
and Howard I. Chapelle, have cursed or praised the design,
according to each one's personal opinion.4 Neither Roger nor Edith
Strout knew about any of this, and so weren’t infected by bias.
They simply wanted a small but roomy boat with a simple rig, one
they could handle as amateurs to take the many where in the world.
Strout had grown up in a seafaring environment where work boats
were the common type, and he naturally turned to a work boat model
when it came to choosing a design. The Spray, as every reader of
sea stories knows, had been an oyster smack for nearly a century
before she was given to Slocum, who rebuilt her in a Fairhaven
pasture. Moreover, the Strouts had no particular desire to sail
around the world. In fact, Roger was dead set against such
nonsense. In his view, Magellan had already chalked up a first in
that department, and everyone who came after was merely an
imitator. No, the Strouts had read a lot about the wonderful
scenery of coastal New Zealand and wanted to visit there, but the
only practical way to do so was in one's own boat. The work went
well, and although he had never built a boat before, Professor
Strout was handy with tools, a careful and meticulous worker, and
was a trained engineer. Edith helped where possible, including the
job of puttying 10,000 nail holes. The result was a sound and solid
copy of the Spray (perhaps even sounder and more solid than the
original), with enormous carrying capacity for a 37-foot craft,
spacious deck, and good sea keeping qualities. They named her
Igdrasil, after the Tree of Life in Norse mythology, which has
roots running down into Hell while the branches reach up to Heaven.
The end of the world comes, the myth has it, when the tree Igdrasil
dies or falls. In June 1934, the Strouts departed from
Jacksonville, Florida, for the West Indies, learning how to sail
and handle the ship on this leg of their journey with the first
destination to be Jamaica. This was the season of hot, humid
weather and squalls, but they soon adapted to the routine, keeping
watch on watch, marvelling at the sea life the Sargasso weed, the
chattering terns, the jellyfish, the blowing porpoises close
aboard, the shining ribbons of phosphorescence at night, the
screaming long-tailed boatswain birds hovering over the sloop, the
gorgeous blood-red sunrises and sunsets. It was hot in Jamaica,
being July, so they did not stay long. The passage to the Canal
Zone was made without incident. They had heard much about the
terrifying canal passage, but in their case, in contrast to the
experiences of other voyagers, the water came into the locks so
gently that they hardly noticed it. It was the rainy season here,
so they pressed on to the Galapagos Islands, across the Gulf of
Panama and its squalls, finally emerging from the rain and mist to
see the Enchanted Islands basking in the sun. They called at
Marchena, found some tracks of high-heeled women’s shoes, but no
humans here. They visited Santa Cruz and the Seymour Islands,
Barrington, and Santa Maria where Post Office Bay was located They
spent Christmas on Santa Cruz with the settlers at Academy Bay and
climbed to the top of Indefatigable. They visited Elizabeth Bay in
Penguin Cove and found no evidence of anyone having been there.
They visited with Mrs. Wittmer on Santa Maria. Unable to get
drinking water and having only 30 gallons left, the Strouts set
sail for the Marquesas, 3,300 miles away. As usual, this was a
glorious sail, during which both of them were able to get a full
night’s sleep for 25 out of 30 days. There were some tense moments,
however, when whales were encountered. Two fin backs accompanied
them for hours, playing around and under the boat, blowing their
nauseous breath on them. Once, when the Igdrasil touched one of
them, the brute nudged back, shoving the boat several yards
side-ways. Another time, a small whale struck the rudder so hard
that it jerked the steering wheel out of Edith's hands. They
enjoyed a stay in the Marquesas, visiting the remains Melville had
written about in Typee. At Nuku Hiva they called on Haka Hau, the
last of the Taipis and collected some tiki souvenirs. Stopping at
Hikeu Bay, they found an American living there, an ex-navy enlisted
man, who welcomed them and pumped them for news of home. The next
call was Manihi in the Tuamotus, and then Tahiti, where they
stopped only long enough to collect their mail. Next Camembert and
the Leeward Islands, including Ra'iatea, then Bora Bora and Samoa.
The Fijis delighted them and considerable time was spent there.
Then they headed for New Zealand, their original destination. The
season was now advanced, so they sailed directly from the Bay of
Islands around North Cape to the Sounds. On the way, they passed
the cadet cruise ship Joseph Conrad under full sail, skippered by
Alan J. Villiers. Finally, they got their first glimpse of the
Southern Alps, sighting Mount Aspiring and Pembroke Peak. For
nearly two years, the New Zealand Sounds had been a goal. Now they
cruised and explored extensively but leisurely at will. As winter
came on, they hurried north, stopping briefly at Dunedin,
Lyttleton, and Wellington on their way up from Bluff. Now, it was
time to leave for home. Which way to go? Back across the Pacific,
or around the Cape of Good Hope and up the Atlantic? They figured
the latter route would be easier, more pleasant, and interesting,
and thus they decided on a circumnavigation. After a boisterous
crossing of the Tasman Sea, they called at Brisbane, then headed
north for warmer weather inside the Great Barrier Reef along the
Queensland coast. At Thursday Island, they visited the pearling
operations, and then went on to Darwin. As the wet season
approached, they sailed on to Christmas Island, where they were
hosted warmly by the British colony engaged in phosphate mining.
Next came the long sail down the trades along Slocum's track to the
Keeling-Cocos Islands, where they enjoyed a visit with the Cable
Company team on Direction and the Clunies-Ross colony on Home
Island, where the natives still remembered the visit of Captain
Harry Pidgeon. Governor John S. Clunies-Ross himself welcomed
them.'l The Igdrasil left Keeling-Cocos for a fine sail of 16 days
and 2,300miles to Rodriguez. There they visited the caves, as all
the previous voyagers had done, and enjoyed the hospitality. The
next call was Mauritius, as usual, and more visiting and
sightseeing. The worst weather of the entire trip was encountered
in the Mozambique Channel between Madagascar and the African
mainland, at one time being hove-to for thirty hours in a cyclone.
While Edith passed the time by scanning the African coast for
native signs, the first recognizable object was a golf course in
Darkest Africa. Durban was entered at night before a brisk gale,
and soon they were moored and ashore. The passage around to Cape
Town was uneventful, except for several routine gales. After taking
in the sights of South Africa, they sailed in late February 1937
for St. Helena, the usual stop for circumnavigators homeward bound.
They found St. Helena a fascinating place with many evidences
remaining of Napoleon's exile here. Ascension came next, where they
visited the lonely colony. The long run to the Barbados brought
them within sight of the Brazilian penal colony island of Fernando
de Noronha. Crossing their outbound track in the West Indies, they
again experienced the hot, humid, and rainy summer weather. They
called at the Bahamas and then rode the Gulf Stream northward to
New York, their final destination. In three years, they had sailed
38,000 miles around the world to become the first copy of the Spray
to make it. The following year, the Strouts became the first of a
series of man-wife teams of voyagers to receive the coveted Blue
Water Medal of the Cruising Club of America, given them without
date. This was not the end of their sailing days, however. They
soon departed on another long voyage, this time through the
Caribbean to the Panama Canal, then over to the Hawaiian Islands,
northward to the Aleutian Islands and Alaska, and down the Pacific
Northwest coast to California. In 1939, Igdrasil was sold to D.
Grant and L. Smith, who changed her name to Tane and intended to
sail her to the South Pacific. The next owner was probably Edwin L.
King of Newport Beach, California. She was remodelled and refitted
during 1957 and 1958, and anew Gray engine was installed. In 1959,
she was advertised in Los Angeles newspapers for $20,000. The
last-known owners were Mr. and Mrs. Paul Lewis, Jr., of Los
Angeles, who apparently restored the original name. Among the
visitors who came to see the venerable old Spray copy were
Professor and Edith Strout, who spent a night aboard for old time's
sake. They had not seen the Igdrasil since they sold her in 1939.
Much to the delight of Spray and Slocum aficionados, the Strouts
had successfully completed a leisurely and extended
circumnavigation with no misadventures or disasters, using the
original lines for their copy, and having had no previous
experience either at boat building or voyaging. The Strouts had not
intended to make a circumnavigation, and there was little publicity
generated. They did not write a book about their adventures,
although both Roger and Edith did articles for various periodicals
such as Yachting and National Geographic. They found Igdrasil, as
Slocum reported Spray, to be sac-kindly, docile under heavy weather
conditions, easy to handle even for amateurs(many detractors have
claimed it was Slocum's skill that kept him out of trouble), and
capable of surprising speeds, averaging at times170 miles a day.
They proved also, using sails that were duplicates of Spray’s, that
the vessel was indeed self-steering on many points of sailing. Like
Slocum, they changed their rig midway during their voyage. Slocum
added a jigger mast and a small sail aft, making Spray technically
a yawl. Strout added a mizzen mast in New Zealand, shortening the
mainsail and converting Igdrasil into a ketch (not a yawl as most
published accounts have it). Igdrasil, like Spray, was roomy and
comfortable to live aboard, and capable of carrying an enormous
load. Slocum filled his hold with tallow and other salvage while on
his voyage; the Strouts used their large tank age to buy fuel at 10
cents a gallon in the Canal Zone. Before leaving home, they loaded
aboard scraps from the construction of the boat for stove wood.
When they sold the boat, more than half of this supply was still
aboard. Years later, in a letter, Roger wrote: "I honestly believe
that Igdrasil was the safest and most comfortable vessel of her
length that was ever built.'' In her, he said, they had voyaged in
safety, eaten well, and slept in peace. Not even old Joshua Slocum
could have claimed more.
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